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I. STATEMENT OF THE CASE DUCATION

This case commenced with the filing of a Petition on February 3, 2010, by Roger D.
Breed, Commissioner of Education, Department of Education, State of Nebraska, hereinafter
referred to as “Petitioner.” The Petition was filed against Ryan Koenig, hereinafter referred to as
“Respondent.” The Petitioner alleges certain acts of conduct by the Respondent in violation of
Neb. Rev. Stat. Sec. 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003); Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter
27, 004.02E (same effective date); Section 004.02F (same effective date); Section 004.03C
(same effective date); Section 004.03D(same effective date); Section 004.04B (same effective
date); Section 004.04E (same effective date); Section 005.02B2 (same effective date) and
Section 005.09D(same effective date).

On February 4, 2010, the Petition, Notice of Right to Submit an Answer, and a copy of
Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 1 (effective date: October 30, 1993), were
served upon Respondent by certified mail, return receipt requested. February 25, 2010, the
Respondent, through his attorney Rick G. Wade, filed an Answer to the Petition admitting items
1 through 4 of the Petition, and denying items 5 though 7.

On February 25, 2010, Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the Commission, filed a Notice of Hearing
and sent the same to the Respondent and Respondent’s attorney by United States mail, postage



[image: image3.jpg]prepaid. The Notice of Hearing advised that a public hearing on the Petition and Answer would
be held on the 27" day of March, 2010, commencing at 9:15 a.m., or immediately following the
preceding hearing, in the State Board Hearing Room, 6th Floor, Nebraska State Office Building,
301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska. The Notice further advised that the hearing
would be held before a designated hearing committee of the Commission, with Samuel Van Pelt
serving as legal counsel to advise the Chair in the performance of his duties.

The Petition and Answer, came on for hearing at the above time and place before a
Hearing Panel of the Commission consisting of commission members: Susan J. Anglemyer,
Robert Beck, Sharon Bohling, Jon Habben, Raymond Keller, Jodi Kupper, Joanne Lehman,
Brian Maher, Marie Meyers, Karen Shelton, and Lynn Strack.. Commissioner Maher served as
Chairperson. The proceedings were reported by Wendy Cutting of General Reporting Services,
Lincoln, Nebraska. The Petitioner appeared by Brian L. Halstead, the General Counsel. The
Respondent appeared with his attorney, Rick G. Wade. Exhibits and testimony were received
into evidence and the attorneys made their closing arguments.

Thereupon the Commission deliberated based on the record before it, and makes the
following Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Order:

II, FINDINGS OF FACT

1. The Petitioner, Roger D. Breed, was the Commissioner of Education for the State of
Nebraska. Respondent holds a public Nebraska standard teaching certificate, number
2007005264, endorsed in Basic Business 7-12, Business Education 7-12, Coaching 7-12, and
Coop Education Diversified Occupations 7-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2017.

2. The Respondent was employed by the Superior Public Schools as a teacher and coach
until his employment contract was cancelled by the Superior Board of Education on September
16, 2009.

3. During the 2006-2007 and 2008-2009 school years, the Respondent made
inappropriate comments to students, and during July and August 2009, the Respondent sent a

series of personal and unprofessional text messages to a female student.

4. The Respondent began a sexual relationship with a female student shortly after she
graduated from Superior High School in May of 2009.

1II. CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The Commission has jurisdiction in this case, and all proceedings have been in
accordance with applicable Constitutional, Statutory, and Regulatory requirements.

2. The Petitioner has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that Respondent
committed an immoral act in violation of Neb. Rev. Stat. Sec. 79-866(2) (Reissue 2003).



[image: image4.jpg]3. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27, Section 004.02E
(effective date: November 12, 2003) which states, “the educator: Shall not exploit professional
relationships with students, colleagues, parents school patrons, or school board members for
personal gain or private advantage.”

4. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27, Section 004.02F
(same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not sexually harass students, parents or
school patrons, employees, or board members.”

5. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 004.03C (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall
make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions which interfere with the learning
process or are harmful to health or safety.”

6. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 004.03D (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall
conduct professional educational activities in accordance with sound educational practices that
are in the best interest of the student.”

7. The Petitioner has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 004.04B (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall
not use institutional privileges for private gain or to promote political candidates, political issues,
or partisan political activities.”

8. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 004.04E (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall
not commit any act of moral turpitude or any felony under the laws of the United States or any
state or territory, and shall not have a misdemeanor conviction involving abuse, neglect or sexual
misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12 through 003.14 of 92 NAC 21.”

9. The Petitioner has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 005.02B2 (same effective date) which states, “Each teacher and
special services provider shall: Adhere to and enforce written and dated administrative policy of
the school which has been communicated to the teacher or special services provider.”

10. The Petitioner has further proven by a preponderance of the evidence that the
Respondent violated Section 005.09D (same effective date) which states, “Educators. ..: Shall
provide leadership and direction for others by appropriate example.”
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Therefore, the Commission respectfully recommends to the State Board of Education that
the Respondent’s Nebraska standard teaching certificate, number 2007005264, endorsed in Basic
Business 7-12, Business Education 7-12, Coaching 7-12, and Coop Education Diversified
Occupations 7-12, with an expiration date of August 31, 2017, be revoked for a period of four
years from and after the date of final action herein by the State Board of Education.

S .
Dated this_ .3 dayof%v/:/ , 2010.

7

Rier LMo

“Brian Maher, Chairperson
Hearing Committee
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission
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I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the foregoing Findings of Fact,
Conclusions of Law, and Recommendation for Case No. 10-02 was served upon Respondent,
Ryan Koenig, by certified mail, and to the Respondent s attorney, by postage paid U.S. Mail, and
hand delivered to Brian L. Halstead on this /2 day of 5 , S22 /0 ,at

the following addresses

Ryan Koenig Brian L. Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner

831 W. 8" 301 Centennial Mall South
Superior, NE 68978 Lincoln, NE 68509

Rick G. Wade

Attorney for Respondent

605 South 14™ Street, Suite 220
Lincoln, NE 68508

il B,

Kathi Vont
Clerk of the Commission
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BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICE COMMISSION

STATE OF NEBRASKA ORIG‘NAL

Case No. 09044
PPC Case No. 10-02

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
301 Centennial Mall South
P«0. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 TRANSCRIPT

Petitioner, VOLUME I of I
(Pages 1 through 27)
ViS.s EXHIBITS 1-6
Ryan Koenig
831 wW. 8%
Superior, NE 68978
Respondent.

Nebraska State Office Building
301 Centennial Mall South
Department of Education Board Room
Sixth Floor
Lincoln, NE
Convened, pursuant to notice at 9:33 a.m., on
March 27, 2010,
BEFORE:
THE HONORABLE SAMUEL VAN PELT, Hearing Officer.
COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:
JODI KUPPER, Chairperson; BRIAN MAHER, Presiding;
SUSAN ANGLEMEYER; ROBERT BECK; SHARON BOHLING; JON HABBEN;
RAYMOND KELLER; JOANNE LEHMAN; MARIE MEYERS, KAREN SHELTON;
and LYNN STRACK.
OTHERS PRESENT:

KATHI VONTZ, Clerk of the Commission

GENERAL REPORTING SERVICE (402) 477-8425
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APPEARANCES

For the Commissioner:

For the Respondent:

Brian L. Halstead, #18077

Assistant Commissioner/
General Counsel

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South

Sixth Floor

Lincoln, Nk 68509

Rick G. Wade, #17820
Attorney at Law

605 South 14" Street
Suite 100

Lincoln, NE 68508-2708
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1
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Administrative Code,
Chapter 27 (16 pages)
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Chapter 1 (20 pages)
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Administrative Code,
Chapter 28 (23 pages)
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Administrative Code,
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Appearances

Reporter's Certificate

Closing Argument by Mr.

Closing Argument by Mr.
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Motion
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Halstead 12
Wade 15
Halstead 20
25
27




[image: image10.jpg]10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE:
State of Nebraska )
)} 88,

County of Lancaster )

I, WENDY C. CUTTING, reporter for GENERAL
REPORTING SERVICE, certify that I reported the proceedings
in this matter; that the transcript of testimony is a true,
accurate, and complete extension of the recording made of
those proceedings; and further, that the disposition of
exhibits is referenced in the index hereto.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand

at Lincoln, Nebraska, this g day of April, 2010.

s O (o=

Reportd} (j7
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PROCEEDINGS:

(Exhibits 1 through 6 were marked for
identification.)

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Ladies and gentlemen, I am
Brian Maher, chairperson of this hearing panel of the
Nebraska Professional Practices Commission. I convene this
hearing at 9:33 a.m. for the purpose of receiving evidence
on a petition filed by Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of
Education, Petitioner, against Ryan Koenig, Respondent, Case
No. 10-02.

The other members of the hearing committee are
Susan J. Anglemeyer, Robert Beck, Sharon Bohling, John
Habben, Raymond Keller, Jodi Kupper, Joanne Lehman, Marie
Meyers, Karen Shelton, and Lynn Strack.

The Commission's attorney is Samuel Van Pelt. His
purpose is to advise the hearing panel, chairperson, and the
Commission on the performance of our duties under the
Commission's rules and regulations.

The court reporter is Wendy Cutting. Her purpose
is to record the testimony of the wilnesses and mark the
exhibits.

The Clerk of the Commission is Kathi Vontz. Her
purpose is administrative.

This case arises from a request by the State Board

of Education that the Commissioner hear this matter pursuant
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to Section 79-859 through 79-871 of the Nebraska statutes
and the rules and regulations thereunder.

At this time I ask the attorneys to enter their
appearance.

MR. HALSTEAD: Brian Halstead, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, Nebraska 68500.

MR. WADE: Rick Wade at 605 South 14%", Suite 220,
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508, for the respondent.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: At this time, if there are no
objections, I will enter into the record the pleadings which
are marked as Exhibit 1; the standards of ethics and
competency, which is 92 Nebraska Administrative Code,
Chapter 27, and is marked as Exhibit 2; and the Regulations
Concerning Teacher and Administrator Professional Practices
Hearings, which is 95 Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter
1, and is marked as Exhibit 3. Are there any objections?

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objections.

MR. WADE: No objections.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: Exhibits 1, 2, 3 are received.

(Exhibits 1 through 3 were received in evidence.
See Index.)

At this time the hearing committee's attorney will
conduct the hearing.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have

any opening that you wish to make?
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MR. HALSTEAD: I'd waive an opening statement,
Your Honor.

MR. WADE: As would I, Your Honor.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you have
any additional exhibits?

MR. HALSTEAD: I do, Your Honor. At this time I
would offer Exhibit No. 4, which is Title 92, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 28, the rules and regulations
regarding complaints and investigations by the Nebraska
Department of Education.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you have any objection?

MR. WADE: No objection.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 4 will be received.

(Exhibit 4 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MR. HALSTEAD: Exhibit No. 5, which is Title 92,
Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 29, the rules and
regulations regarding hearings and determinations by the
State Board of Education.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you have any objection to
Exhibit 57

MR. WADE: No obljection.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 5 will be received.

(Exhibit 5 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MR. HALSTEAD: And Exhibit No. & being a copy of

the order of the school board of Superiocr Public Schools
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canceling the contract of the respondent. We would offer
Exhibit No. 6 -- 4, 5, and 6.

MR. WADE: I do have an objection to Exhibit 6.
This was a very lengthy hearing and I think it was in
everybody's best interest to agree to use the transcript of
that particular hearing to expedite this matter before this
particular Commission. And I believe in doing so, it was
not intended also to include their -- meaning its findings
of fact and decision, because I think that is a basis or the
basis then of -~ my objection, then, would be relevancy and
perhaps the prejudicial nature of that particular finding or
those findings and decision would outweigh the probative
value considering that -- I think, in many ways that that is
this Board's responsibility and this Board's right to look
at that transcript and make an independent decision as to
what should be done for particular purposes of the
certificate. I think, in some ways, in many ways, it usurps
the role of this Commission by providing the findings of
fact and decision of a board when, as I say, the main
purpose of using a transcript and not calling all the same
witnesses before this particular Commission is to expedite
and make this as straightforward and as practical and
efficient as possible, but not to use a recommendation for
findings -- findings of fact and recommendation of a

decision, because I think that's what this Commission will
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do. It will make its own findings of fact and
recommendation which will then be submitted to the State
Board of Education for a determination as to what would be
appropriate sanction in this case. And I think they're
duplicative and I think, as I said, the relevancy and
prejudicial nature of having that a part of this hearing is
certainly just inappropriate and unnecessary, duplicative,
and I think, as I say, if that were the case, it's going to
be a tendency, at least in my opinion, for respondents to
say, no, let's not use transcripts. Let's have the hearing
all over again. And that's kind of silly, because I think
you have a right to see what was said under oath, but I
think you also have a right, and I respect that right, to
make a decision and make recommendations and findings that
are your recommendations and findings and recommended
sanction.

So, having said that, that's the basis of my
objection. Those are the bases of my objection, because I
do think it takes away that role and does have a negative
influence on your actual role and the purpose of having a
transcript used rather than many, many witnesses gathered
together for the same purpose. So, with that said --

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead, do you wish to
respond and argue in support of Exhibit 6?2

MR. HALSTEAD: Your Honor, I would submit the
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order is, in fact, relevant because it's one of the
allegations in the Petition that the respondent's already
admitted. He admitted that his contract was canceled by the
school board. I think it's relevant for you to see what the
school board made its decision on. As to its bindingness on
you, we can have a legal argument about it, but it's clearly
relevant. You've got the entire transcript that you've had
the opportunity to read. I think it's relevant for you to
see that. If we were taking Mr. Wade's argument, we would
never be able to show you the criminal court record of
somebody even though they admit they're guilty. But, guess
what, it's relevant for you to know what the court said.
What you do with it, I'll leave to you to decide, but I
think it's clearly relevant, the decision of the board after
a full hearing on the matter of his employment.

THE HEARING OFFICER: I'm going to overrule the
objection and rule that Exhibit 6 is received, but I am
going -- I want to state publicly that I agree with Mr. Wade
to the extent that Exhibit 6 is in no way binding on you
folks. You are to, as he indicated, reach your own
independent conclusion on the record. But with that,
Exhibit 6 will be received.

(Exhibit 6 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MR. HALSTEAD: Your Honor, I have copies of

Exhibit 6 for the Commission members. May I distribute
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them?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, you may pass those
Ut

MR. HALSTEAD: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Judge, may I ask a question?

THE HEARING OFFICER: Sure.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Mr. Wade, was your argument
that this is potentially prejudicial that -- or that we

would simply follow in lockstep or that it's just not
necessary? I mean, where were you standing on your
objection? It almost sounded like you covered a pretty wide
scope in your objection. I guess, where is your focus
there?

MR. WADE: And your point's well taken. I think
it's my concern that it is going to be influential and my
concern is that rather than to take the transcript, it's
going to be just natural to read and accept the findings and
follow lockstep.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Ckay, we've completed Mr.
Halstead's evidence. Mr. Wade, do you have any evidence,
either documents or testimony?

MR. WADE: Your Honor, I do not, or we do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, then I think we're

ready to proceed with the closing and summation.
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Mr. Halstead, you may proceed.

MR. HALSTEAD: Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen of
the Commission, you have in Exhibit 1 the entire transcript
of the testimony of the hearing that was held before the
Superior School Board this past fall regarding Mr. Koenig's
employment with the school district. I think that
testimony, in fact, includes all of the evidence in this
case.

Mr. Koenig had been a teacher with that school
district for a number of years. And until this past summer,
although he had had some problems that had had disciplinary
action addressed to him, this past summer, he decided to
engage in a sexual relationship with a student that had just
graduated from the Superior Public Schools. You have
testimony in the transcript about how some members of the
community were concerned about that. You have testimony
from the administrators at the school district of how that
impacted everybody.

Clearly, this Commission, on previous occasions,
has found that educators who engage in sexual relationships
with students, even if they're former students, violate the
ethical code of conduct that the State of Nebraska has set
for them. In this regard, Mr. Koenig initially didn't see
any problems with it when confronted by the administration.

I believe in the testimony, you're going to see he even
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offered to the ~- “Well, if I end the relationship, is that
going to make it any better?” And the superintendent didn't
believe that that represented a good response to the
situation either.

S0, in that regard, we think the record clearly
establishes that he's violated the ethical standards of the
education profession. He clearly violated the
student/teacher relationship that we expect of teachers. I
believe that, in fact, the last case you're going to hear
today from Mr. Johnston who's seeking reinstatement is very
factually similar to this case in respect that that
precedent he got revoked for four years a year after the
incident had occurred for having a sexual relationship with
a student a little over a month after she had graduated.
And this Commission decided that four years was an
appropriate revocation period for him and the State Board
agreed with you.

In this case, add another 30 days. It's the end
of July when Mr. Koenig decides to engage in a sexual
relationship with a student from the Superior Public Schools
that had just graduated.

The other thing, as you look through that
transcript and if you looked at it, there were numerous
other incidents prior to this that I would suggest to you

reflect his lack of understanding of what the role of an
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educator is towards students. Number one, the incident
going back a year or so about a football player who had been
injured. He had his testicle bruised, and him going up to a
freshman girlfriend and suggesting, “Why don't you massage
his injury?” That's not the type of conduct we expect from
educators. That's what you'd expect senior boys to say to
freshman girls. “Why don't you rub his injury?” Although
he said he didn't mean it sexually, what other purpose would
there be for saying something to a freshman girlfriend of a
senior football player?

There are also incidences in there where he lost
his demeanor. He's yelling at students. He's using
negative comments towards them. And then finally, this past
summer, he texts a current student of the school district
and admits to her that he was drunk while he was here in
Lincoln for a coaching thing. Why are we texting students
in the middle of the summer while we're in Lincoln for a
coaching thing, and why are we admitting to them we're
drunk? That's not exactly the type of behavior, either.
Again, I would submit to you, it shows he doesn't recognize
his role as an educator. He hasn't yet fully understood
that he's not there to be their buddy, their pal, their
co-equal. He's there to provide leadership to them, to be
an educator for them, to set appropriate examples for them.

And I would submit to you that's exactly, when you look at
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his rationale. Ah, she's graduated. She's a co-equal with
me. I can go ahead and have sex with her. No. We would
submit to you that he's violated the ethical standards as
set forth, that, in fact, his certificate should be revoked
by this body and the State Board of Education. We would
submit to you that since it's a violation of the
student/teacher relationship, that at a minimum, a five-year
revocation would be the starting point for your
consideration.

And with that, I will end my closing at this
point.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any of you have any
questions of Mr. Halstead?

(No response.)

Mr. Wade, you may close.

MR. WADE: Thank you. It's interesting that many
of the things that Mr. Halstead mentioned that were problems
and portrayed as serious problems, and perhaps they could be
concerns and serious problems, were -- had been allegedly
committed years before or some period of time before.
Despite that, Mr. Koenig continued to be employed, continued
to have good evaluations. I think all those are a part of
the transcript, as well. He's well liked by the
administration. He had good things, very good things said

about him and his relationship with students and with
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parents and with the administration.

So, it's, I think, it appears, and it was my
position and still is my position, that the relationship
that he had with the graduate after she graduated was the
factor that brought the matter before the board. The other
matters were thrown in, then, because they were additional
things to deal with at that time, because they weren't guite
sure whether or not there was enough. So, why not throw
everything you have in later rather than deal with it at the
time. And what I'm saying is, if these are real serious,
why wasn't there something done on a regular basis to
address those things?

What we're here for today and what we were there
for at the hearing was to determine whether or not that
relationship he had with the graduated student was
inappropriate to the point of losing his job. And I think
the transcript shows that basically, which no one thought
was of major importance, apparently, on that particular
board, but that even the young lady's mother thought that it
was a good relationship. It had helped her. She had gone
on to college. There had been many things that would have
been very positive about that relationship. There's no
evidence that the relationship was started or he engaged in
a relationship with her during school. It was a couple

months after. But she was, in fact, a graduated student,
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and 18-year-old that then, in part, because of Mr. Koenig,
decided to continue into college. So, there are positive
things to be said. And so, I think, when I look at this, I
understand the possible problems that could develop with
students becoming then, in relationships -~ getting into
relationships with teachers, but on the other hand, at some
point in time, that student who has graduated should have
the right to make a decision. And those two are still
together. They were together at that hearing, not present
at that time, but they were still in a relationship. They
continue to be in a relationship, and they, for all
practical purposes, we have no reason to believe they won't
continue to be in a relationship.

At some time, I know there have been some general
statements about how long it must -- a teacher and a student
must wait or how long it would be appropriate before they
can actually date. But you have two single individuals that
decide after -- and it's clear, I think -- I don't think
there's any evidence that it was before graduation -- after
graduation, can they date? Can they become a couple? And
that's what -- that's a question that often plays or is in
my mind and I try to work it through. What is the magic
number? Is it two years, as has been suggested? Is it one
year and 18 months? Is it one year and 19 months? Is it

almost two years? If it's a day short, then that's too --
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that's not long enough. If it's a day over two years, then
that's okay. I think the facts and circumstances are very
important.

And in this case, the two basically have become
and are a couple. And Mr. Koenig did not deny that and they
have an ongoing relationship, will have an ongoing
relationship. And, unfortunately, he was a teacher. She
had been a student. There's no evidence of any misconduct
or anything that would suggest that he tried to treat her
different, special, or give her extra preferential treatment
in any way. And then we're to the point of, okay, she
graduates. How long does she have to wait?

Now, this lady, and I don't want to get off on a
tangent here, but it is important and it did strike me.

When I was talking with one of my law partners, you know,
it's interesting that these young ladies could -- they could
join the military. They could be in Afghanistan. They
could be -~ they could actually be serving in Irag. They
could be doing many things. And if the teacher would happen
to be in that same situation, how do we decide, look, the
school system has a right to continue to have this aura of
protection around the student and prevent any relationships
from actually occurring, if, in fact, the two at one time
were related as student/teacher relationships, and then are

no longer in a student/teacher relationship, how long do you
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have to wait before you can date that individual? And is
it -- are you taking away the rights of the student as well
as the rights of the other adult who is the teacher?

And those are just the points -~ and that's why I
think Mr. Koenlg was very straightforward and up front with
it. He didn't see that it was wrong, because the two of
them did -- it wasn't like he took advantage of her and
never saw her again. They were a couple. They are a
couple. Those things happen. And so I think he, you know,
he has, in fact -~ he did resign or he did lose his position
as a teacher. But he should not lose his certificate to
teach. He's a good teacher. He's been a good teacher. And
whatever problems existed were dealt with, certainly well
enough for him to continue to get renewed contracts.

With that, I have no further comments and would
answer any questions.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any Commission members on my
right have any questions of Mr. Wade?

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Yes, I do, Judge. So, as
you focus on this in representing the respondent, for you
it's a question of narrowed down to at what point is it okay
or not. You don't see past behavior. You don't see any of
these past meetings with principals and superintendents
where negative issues were addressed, you don't see those as

relevant to our discussion. Your interest is in having our
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discussion be narrowed to this point in time.

MR. WADE: And that's an excellent point, and, no,
I don't mean to suggest that. I think you have a right to
look at those, but I think it also is important for you to
take into consideration, those matters were dealt with at
the administrative level, and apparently sufficiently so as
to offer a contract, and sufficiently so as to satisfy the
administration, and sufficiently so as to give him good
evaluations. So, no, I'm certainly not saying you can't
look at them, but I think it should also be taken into
consideration that the administration saw them as,
apparently, satisfactorily dealt with. And that's where we
are. But, thank you for that question.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions of Mr.
Wade?

{(No response.)

Mr. Halstead, you may close.

MR. HALSTEAD: Thank you. I find Mr. Wade's
argunment fascinating. He wants to treat teachers and kids
as equals. And that would be great only that teachers are
there in a position to educate the students, to help shape
them into becoming adult. An 18-year-old is still a child.
We have this fascination in our society to make everybody
adults and to assume everybody is a co-equal. Think about

it. The respondent was her teacher, had her in classes even
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her senior year, was her coach for a number of years. Was
he a co-equal with her while he's teaching her? Is he a
co-equal with her while he's coaching her? No, he's a
leader. He's trying to set examples. He is in a position
of power, of influence. And we want to, apparently,
according to -- the moment they graduate, they're co-egual.
We ignore the fact of all of this relationship as an
educator that occurred for years before. No, you got to
erase that. The student doesn't remember that. The student
doesn't see them as somecone they admire, that they aspired
to, followed for leaders. ©No, no. They're co-equals.
They're just like people who met at a bar who didn't know
each other before. That's not the case. This case would be
entirely different if Mr. Koenig and the girl had never met,
had never known each other, had never had any type of
relationship before. That's not the case here.

Mr. Wade also points out, well, it was okay with
mom. And I always think of the example, so mom sends a note
to you saving, if my daughter the 7-year-old acts up in
class, you go ahead and just slap her across the face silly.
Are you going to do that? No. Why not? Because it's not
appropriate. In some ways, I guestion the mother's focus on
what's good for her own daughter, but again, I can do that
and maybe I'm inappropriate in doing so.

I think when you actually look at the board order
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on page 7, I think they did a fabulous job of summarizing
this. It begins, “While Mr. Koenig's performance in the
classroom has been found to meet district standards as noted
above, Mr. Koenig has engaged in prior incidents of failing
to maintain appropriate boundaries between himself and
students.” This final incident isn't the first time. “Mr.
Koenig texting a current student at inappropriate times
about his personal conduct and use of alcohol, suggesting to
a fourteen- or fifteen-year-old ninth grade student that she
should rub her boyfriend's injured testicle, and comments to
female student about an incident involving her biting of her
boyfriend's chest that left bruises clearly establishes a
pattern of Mr. Koenig inappropriately crossing the necessary
boundary between a teacher and student.” He doesn't see the
boundary line. He wants to be an equal. He's not.

It seems to me that had, in fact, these people
never known each other, we got an entirely different
situation, but that's not the case. As you can see from the
record, prior occasions where the respondent didn't
understand the boundaries between student and teacher. I
would submit to you that anytime you have a student/teacher
relationship, that is position of power. Even though some
days when you're in your classroom and your building you're
not feeling all that powerful because of all the things

you're dealing with, but the reality is, that is a power
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position, just like a parent to a child. That's still a
position of power.

I would submit to you, when I looked at the entire
record, it is clear Mr. Koenig was having difficulties in
his own personal life. He was having difficulties in his
own relationship with his wife. I believe the psychologists
refer to this as transference. Am I just transferring my
own issues to a student who I know who is, in fact, able to
£i11 my needs now? I don't know. We clearly believe that
Mr. Koenig's conduct violates the ethical standards. It
violates the boundary between student and teacher. We
believe it warrants the revocation of his certificate and we
believe a five~year period of time is appropriate. And with
that, I would submit the case.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do any Commission members
have any further guestions of --

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Yes, I do. Brian, you're
looking at this as a history, pattern of behavior, multiple
incidents, a tipping point in and of itself certainly worth
the charges brought against him, but I'm taking it that you
are saying the pattern of behavior has led to this tipping
point at which enough was enough. And even though, if you
ignored the pattern of behavior, the incident itself is no
for a variety of reasons. BAm I accurate in --

MR. HALSTEAD: I would say that you're accurate,
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and keeping in mind, Mr. Wade wants to focus on the fact
that this girl had graduated from school, and therefore,
she's now an adult and since Mr. Koenig's an adult, we have
nothing to do or say about that. The problem I have with
that is, no, she's not an adult to begin with. Number two,
the relationship they had over the prior years was not as
co~equals. And number three, the very moment the texting of
the student that's still in high school, still in high
school, about him being drunk, why is he texting a high
school girl? It says, at the same time he's in the
relationship having the sexual -- with the student that just
graduated. He doesn't see the boundary. He considers
himself to be co-equals, and that's the problem. And that's
demonstrated by prior incidences, whether that be comments
about the girl biting her boyfriend trying -- a hickey or
whether it was a hickey or not, the rub the testicle to
massage it, those types of things. Again, he's acting as a
kid. He's not acting as an educator. And I would submit to
you that's exactly the problem he has. He's failed to
understand. He can't distinguish between the map and the
territory.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN: Thank you.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any other questions of
either counsel by any Commission members?

(No response.)
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If not, I'1l ask the chair to close the hearing.

CHAIRPERSON MAHER: The hearing committee will now
adjourn and will consider the evidence. The hearing
committee's decision will be reduced to writing. A copy of
the hearing committee's findings, conclusions, and decision
will be furnished to the parties. If the decision includes
recommendation to suspend or revoke the respondent's
certificate, the findings, conclusions, and recommendation
will be presented to the State Board of Education.

I now declare this hearing adjourned at 10:03

(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 10:03
a.m. to be reconvened after executive session and
deliberation of the evidence.)

{Back on the record 1:09 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Is there a motion regarding
the Commission's recommendation on Case No. 10-02, Ryan
Koenig?

COMMISSIONER KELLER: Yes, there is. I move that
the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission adopts the
findings of fact and conclusions of law and recommends to
the State Board of Education that the certificate of Ryan
Koenig be revoked for a period of four years.

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER SHELTON: Second.
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CHAIRPERSON KUPPER:

seconded to accept the findings of fact and conclusions of

law and recommend a revocation of four years.

discussion?
(No response.)
CHAIRPERSON KUPPER:

the roll.

It has been moved and

Will the clerk please call

THE CLERK: Anglemeyer.

COMMISSIONER ANGLEMEYER:

THE CLERK: Beck:.

COMMISSIONER BECK:

THE CLERK: Bohling.

COMMISSIONER BOHLING:

THE CLERK: Habben.

COMMISSIONER HABBEN:

THE CLERK: Keller.

COMMISSIONER KELLER:

THE CLERK: Kupper.
CHAIRPERSON KUPPER:

THE CLERK: Lehman.

COMMISSIONER LEHMAN:

THE CLERK: Maher.
COMMISSIONER MAHER:

THE CLERK: Meyers.

COMMISSIONER MEYERS:

No.

No.

Yes.

Yes.

Yes:

Yes.

Yes.

YeS.

Is there
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THE CLERK: Shelton.

COMMISSIONER SHELTON: Yes.

THE CLERK: Strack.

COMMISSIONER STRACK: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON KUPPER: Motion passes.
(Whereupon, at 1:09 p.m. on March 27, 2010,

proceedings were concluded.)

the

27
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Petitioner, NE PROFESSION
STIPULATION|__ PRACTICES COMMIé%ION

VS.

Ryan Koenig
3669 Rd J
Superior, NE 68978,

Respondent.
COME NOW the parties, by and through their attorneys of record, and hereby stipulate
and agree as follows:
1. That the testimony of witnesses and the exhibits from the hearing before
the Board of Education of Superior Public Schools, Superior, Nebraska, entitled

In the Matter of The Employment of Ryan Koenig, be admitted and received as

evidence in this matter, a copy of which is attached as exhibit “A” and by this
reference incorporated herein;

2: That the members of the Commission may possess and review this
Stipulation herein prior to its formal receipt as evidence in any hearing scheduled;

and

3. That this Stipulation does not limit or preclude the parties from offering
additional evidence at the hearing in this matter.

WHEREFORE, the undersigned parties request that this Stipulation be accepted as

evidence by the hearing bodies involved in this matter.

Dated this 9" day of March 2010. /
/&C& /%ﬂ/

Brian L. Halstead, #18077 RiCk G Wade, #17820
Attorney for the Petitioner Attorney for the Respondent
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9 for the district. 9 MR. WADE: My name is Rick Wade.
10 HEARING OFFICER: Good evening. 10 I'm here on behalf of Mr. Ryan Koenig. I'm
11 My name is Rex Schulize. I'm with the firm of 11 with the law firm of McGuire & Norby in
12 Perry, Guthery, Haase & Gessford, attorneys at 12 Lincoln. We represent members of NSEA, which
13 law. I'm here as legal advisor to the board of 13 Ryanis one. Thank you.
14 education, and | will assist in the conduct of 14 HEARING OFFICER: Here
15 the hearing. 15 Mr. Koenig has requested a hearing, and such
16 I have some -- preliminary statement to 16 request was received by the superintendent
17 kind of set the stage for the hearing so if 17 within seven calendar days after receipt of the
18 you'll bear with me, and I'll read it slowly 18 notice of possible cancellation of his contract
19 for the court reporter. We'll kind of lay out 19 effective immediately. As noted at the outset,
20 how this hearing will be conducted with regard 20 we are then here today to provide Ryan Koenig
21 to the question of the cancellation or 21 with that hearing.
22 continuation of the employment contract of Ryan 22 Pursuant to Mr. Koenig's request, the
23 Koenig. 23 school district has provided a court reporter
24 The purpose of the hearing is to provide 24 totranscribe these proceedings. Itis my
25 an opportunity for the board of education to 25 understanding from our prehearing conference
10 12
1 consider and act on the recommendation of the 1 that counsel has entered into stipulations and
2 superintendent of the schools that the 2 agreements with regard to the receipt of
3 employment contract of Ryan Koenig be 3 certain documentary evidence.
4 cancelled, effectively immediately. Upon 4 Ms. Haase, could you address that for
5 considering the evidence presented at the 5 us?
6 hearing by the administration and by Mr. Koenig 6 MS. HAASE: Mr. Wade, make sure
7 through their respective attorneys and 7 I'mlisting this out right. But at this time,
8 representatives, the board of education will 8 pursuant to the agreement with opposing
9 make findings and determinations and 9 counsel, the administration would offer
10 resolutions with regard to the continuation or 10 Exhibits No. 1 through 22 inclusive. We would
11 canceliation of the contract of Ryan Koenig 11 also offer Exhibit No. 25, offered only to
12 with the Superior Public Schools and take 12 prove the fact that appropriate notice was
13 action to continue or cancel the teaching 13 given to Mr. Koenig. We will not be offering
14 contract of Ryan Koenig effective immediately. 14 to publish Exhibit 25 to the board.
15 As advisor of the board of education, | 15 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. So
16 will assist the board in preparing findings and 16 board members, what Ms. Haase has just
17 determinations for the board's consideration to 17 indicated is that the parties have agreed that
18 either retain Mr. Koenig or cancel the 18 Exhibits 1 through 22 would be received.
19 employment contract of Mr. Koenig immediately. 19 Exhibit 25 would be received for purposes of
20 Prior to the beginning of the hearing, | had a 20 confirming meeting the statutory notice
21 brief meeting with legal counsel, and we're 21 requirements with regard to provision of notice
22 going to go forward with dealing with issues 22 of the charges, notice of the exhibits, and
23 with regard to receipt of evidence. 23 notice of the witnesses as required by law.
24 Ms. Haase, would you enter your 24 But when she says it won't be published to you, ;
25 appearance for the record and provide -- well, 25 that means that you will not receive a copy of ’
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23 MS. HAASE: |do. May [ publish 23 states upon personal knowledge as follows:
24 them to the board? 24 One, I'm a duly qualified and now acting member
25 HEARING OFFICER: You may. For |25 of the board of education of the above school
14 16
1 the record, while this publication is 1 district,
2 ooccurring - Mr. Wade, just for the record, 2 Two, in determining any and all
3 will you stipulate and agree that the 3 questions presented at this hearing, | can be
4 administration has met the requirements of 4 and will be fair and impartial. | will not
5 providing notice five days - at least five 5 indulge in speculation, conjecture, or
6 days prior to the hearing of the place of the 6 inferences not supported by the evidence
7 hearing, the listing of charges, the listing of 7 presented. | can and will approach this
8 exhibits, and the listing of witnesses. & hearing with an open mind.
9 MR. WADE: | would, yes. Excuse 9 Three, if | am personally acquainted
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16 identity of students, both current and former 16 and impartially.
17 students enrolled at Superior Public Schools. 17 Four, I have no bias or prejudice or
18  Copies of the documents which have been 18 personal animosity towards or against Ryan
19 published to the board and which were made part 19 Koenig.
20 of the public record in this matter have been 20 Five, | have no personal or financial
21 redacted to remove student names, although 21 stake in the outcome of this matter.
22 Mr. Koenig and his counsel, along with the 22 Each of the six board members signed
23 hearing officer, have received unredacted 23 this voir dire affidavit, and it will be duly
24 copies so that Mr. Koenig has full knowledge of 24 notarized and will be offered as Exhibit No. 26

to these proceedings. D
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1 MR. WADE: Mr. Schulize, | have 1 Prior to opening remarks, | understand
2 identified documents already. 2 that there's a preliminary matter that Mr. Wade
! HEARING OFFICER: Have you? 3 would wish to address with regard to whether or
4 Okay. 4 not this hearing should be held in open
5 MR. WADE: 26 through -- 5 session. The applicable statute, 79.832
6 HEARING OFFICER: Giveme a 6 provides that upon affirmative vote of the
7 number. Sorry. 7 majority of the school board's members present
8 MR. WADE: Okay. How about No. 8 and voting and upon specific request of the
9 407 9 certificated employee or the certificated
10 HEARING OFFICER: 40. Okay. So |10 employee's representative, the hearing shall be
11 we would offer voir dire affidavits, and they 11 conducted in closed session, but the formal
12 will be placed in the record as Exhibit 40. 12 action of the school board will be taken in
13 MS. HAASE: For the record, this 13 open session.
14 administration has no objection to the voir 14 Mr. Wade, do you wish to address the
15 dire affidavits being offered and received into 15 issue of open or closed session?
16 evidence. 16 MR. WADE: Yes. Atthis time, !
17 HEARING OFFICER: Any objection, |17 would like to request on behalf of Mr. Koenig
18 Mr. Wade? 18 that the matter be held in closed session --
19 MR. WADE: No objection. 19 the hearing be held in closed session. | think
20 HEARING OFFICER: Thank you. 20 it's appropriate that it be held in closed
21 (Exhibit No. 40 was made a part of this 21 session for the reason that there are some very
22 record and may be found in Volume I1.) 22 personal and intimate issues at -- basically in
23 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. The 23 question. And i think it would be protective
24 hearing will now basically follow the following 24 of the privacy of the individuals involved to
25 format: Both representatives of the 25 hold it in closed session.
18 20
1 administration and Mr. Koenig will be provided 1 | think it would be very difficult to go
2 an opportunity to make an opening statement or 2 into any of the examination without ultimately
3 make opening remarks. Following those opening 3 asking questions that result in questions about
4 remarks, the administration will be given an 4 intimacy or relationships that would be
5 opportunity to present evidence, both 5 inappropriate for the public in general fo have
6 testimonial and documentary. Witnesses may be 6 knowledge of.
7 questioned by the representatives of the 7 HEARING OFFICER: Ms. Haase?
g administration and the teacher's 8 MS. HAASE: Without disclosing
9 representative. 9 too much about the nature of this case before
10 Following the conclusion of the 10 the board decides whether it should be heard in
11 administration's presentation, Mr. Koenig will 11 open or closed session, the sum and substance
12 be provided an opportunity to present evidence, 12 of this case is an allegation that Mr. Koenig
13 including testimonial and documentary evidence. 13 engaged in an inappropriate relationship with a
14 The same procedure for questioning will be 14 former student.
15 followed. 15 That's -- you're going to be asked to
16 At the conclusion of the presentation of 16 make a decision based on that, and so there's
17 evidence by Mr. Koenig, the administration wil 17 no way to make that secret because you're going
18 be given an opportunity to present any rebuttal 18 to have to vote to keep Mr. Koenig or to cancel
19 evidence that they may have, if any. Atthe 1g  his contract.
20 conclusion of the evidence, both sides will be 20 In general, we find that the purpose of
21 given an opportunity to make closing remarks to 21 the opening meeting slot to have public bodies
22 the board of education. Following closing 22 make decisions in public are well-served
23 remarks, the matter will be submitted to the 23 because your community deserves to know what's
24 board of education for their decision and 24 happening at the school, deserves to know what
25 action. 25 the administration did when they discovered it, (o
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1 and deserves to know how you responded to it. 1 in and out of executive session for each
2 | agree that some of the testimony might 2 witness?
3 be embarrassing for Mr. Koenig. As the 3 MR. WADE: We could, yes. in
4 administration’s attorney, my position is that 4 fact, we would have to.
5 those are decisions that Mr. Koenig made and 5 MS. HAASE: If | could be heard.
6 chose to place himself into a position where 6  We would join Mr. Wade's position that it's
7 this is the kind of thing we have to talk about 7 going to have to either be al} in executive
g this evening. 8 session or all in open session because Mr. Wade
9 So the administration's request would be g s right. All of the witnesses I'll be
10 that you not hold the hearing in closed 10 calling, we would have to go in and out of
11 session, that you do it in open session. 11 executive session at least once for each
12 Having said that, we will be talking about 12 witness, maybe muitiple times. So, again, our
13 intimate relationships. We will be talking 13 position, it should all be in open session.
14 about students. And | do want the board to 14 Butif you decide it should be a closed
15 have fair warning that that's what this case is 15 session, probably the whole thing should be in
16 all about. 16 closed session.
A7 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade, 17 HEARING OFFICER: Do you
18 would you address the issue of going into - 18 anticipate, counsel, to be calling any students
19 going into closed session at a later juncture 19 as witnesses who are presently students at
20 in the hearing as opposed to the entire 20 Superior High School?
21 hearing? 21 MS. HAASE: The administration
22 MR. WADE: Well, | believe it's 22 won't be calling any kids at all, former or
23 going to be very difficult to call any of the 23 current students.
24 withesses without having that individual 24 MR. WADE: Mr. Koenig -- on
25 witness -- and there are a very limited number 25 behalf of Mr. Koenig, we will not be calling
22 24
1 of withesses. And | think it would be very 1 any kids to testify on his behalf.
2 difficuit to bifurcate their testimony on one 2 HEARING OFFICER: All right.
3 part of it and then have them go into closed 3 Members of the board of education, you've had
4 session to testify as to the rest of the issues 4 submitted to you a specific request of
5 that are being brought before them. 1 just -- 5 Mr. Koenig, by and through his legal counsel,
6 it would be so disjunctive and so -- | think in 6 that the hearing be conducted in closed
7 general -- not in general, but specifically, 7 session. You will take an affirmative vote of
8 that all the testimony is ultimately going to 8 the majority of the school board members
9 lead to questions about relationships. It's 9 present in voting to address that issue and
10 going to lead to questions about behavior, 10 either to grant that request or deny that
EA And each of these witnesses -- if there 11 request. So, Mr. President, you may entertain
12 were withesses, fact withesses specifically, 12 a motion o go into closed session for purposes
13 about individual things that we could separate 13 of this hearing.
14 those fact witnesses for those allegations, 14 | did have noted to board members that
15 that would be fine. We do not. We have 15 this is a little bit different than an open
16 withesses that will address each and every one 16 meetings question. This is not an executive
17 of the allegations. 17 session under the Open Meetings Law. This is
18 So we'll have a very limited number of 18 an executive session under the Teacher Tenure
19 witnesses. Each of these number - each of 19 Act and is specifically provided for by
20 these witnesses, which is very limited, will be 20 statute. Soitis -- soit's a little bit
21 asked questions broadly about relationships and 21 different, although some of the main reasons
22 their knowledge of intimacy and individuals' 22 can be the same, protection of public interest,
23 privacy issues, 23 protection of the reputation of others. So -
24 HEARING OFFICER: So -- so what | 24 MR. WADE: Mr. Schultze, could I(

add just one point? That | don't want it to be
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1 understood -- and maybe | misunderstood some of | 1 shelf to get those shoes down. Mr. Koenig is,
2 the comments that Ms. Haase made. But 2 | suspect, going to tell you that although he's
3 obviously, the board is going to hear all of 3 admitted to engaging in a romantic relationship
4 the evidence. It's not for the board not to 4 with a student who recently graduated, and
5 hear the evidence, so | think that needs to be 5 although he admitted that she spent the night,
6 understood. 6 and although he admitted that it's a physical
7 HEARING OFFICER: Andthe court | 7 relationship, they did not consummate the
8 reporter will be present, and the court ¢ relationship by engaging in sexual intercourse.
9 reporter will be transcribing it. it's just 9 And | submit to you that that is just as
10 that the hearing will not be heid in open 10 incredible as Anna's allegation that the
11 session. 11 four-month-old puppy climbed up to the top of
12 MR. WADE: Right. 12 the shelf fo get her shoes down.
13 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: [ will |13 Secondly, | suspect that Mr. Koenig will
14 entertain a motion to go into closed session. 14 tell you that because he has been a good
15 Anybody wants to put forth the motion? The 15 teacher at Superior Public Schools, and because
16 second time, if anybody wants to entertain a 16 he has coached numerous activities and worked
17 motion to go into closed session? Well, seeing 17 hard while he was at the district, that it is
18 none, we will proceed on in open session. 18 somehow unfair, unjust, or too severe for you
19 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. We're |19 to cancel his employment contract, just like
20 now going to proceed with the hearing. 20 Anna thought it was unfair or too severe for
21 Ms. Haase, we are at that point where we would 21 her to have to pay for the shoes.
22 entertain your opening statement. 22 But [ would submit to you, ladies and
23 MS. HAASE: Thank you, 23 gentlemen, that when people who are adults, who
24 Mr. Schulize. At my house right now, we have a 24 are professionals who are entrusted with close
25 four-month-old Labrador puppy, and | was here 25 relationships with students abuse that trust,
26 28
1 in Superior yesterday afternoon getting ready 1 the only appropriate consequence is immediate
2 for this hearing. And on the way home, | got a 2 cancellation of that teacher’s employment
3 call from my 13-year-old daughter. She was 3 contract. And that's why at the conclusion of
4 outraged. The puppy had eaten a pair of shoes 4 this hearing, we'll ask you to do exactly that.
5 that she borrowed from our neighbor across the 5 Moreover, you'll hear evidence this
6 street. And Anna said -- | said, well, why 6 evening that this is not the only time
7 didn't you put the shoes up? And Anna said, | 7 Mr. Koenig has engaged in unprofessional
& had them on the top shelf of my cubby, and 8 conduct. You'll hear that this is part of a
g somehow he climbed up there and gotit. And | 9 pattern of bad judgment, unprofessional
10 said, Anna, what do you have to do if he ate 10 conduct, and activities which are engaged in
11 your friend's shoes? You're going to have - | 11 sexually-charged banter with students which
12 don't know. You're going {o have {o go across 12 border on moral turpitude. This is just the
13 the street and offer to pay her for the shoes. 13 latestin a series of actions that Mr. Koenig
14 That's not fair. it's not my fault. 14 has taken.
15 | dealt with the 13-year-old drama and 15 At the conclusion of the evidence, |
16 hung up the phone. And as | kept driving home, 16 think there will be no doubt in your minds that
17 | thought, you know, Anna's story to me about 17 Mr. Koenig has been unprofessional at some
18 the shoes is very similar to what | think 18 point in his career here at Superior Public
19 Mr. Koenig's story to you about his 19 Schools, that he engaged in a romantic
20 relationship is going to be. 20 relationship with a recent graduate, and that
21 First, Anna made an incredible denial of 21 he cannot be trusted to continue working and
22 an obvious fact. Clearly, the shoes were not 22 serving the students at the Superior School
23 on the top shelf of the cubby which is about 23 District. And those are the reasons why the
24 six-foot off the ground because a 24 administration is asking you to cancel his

contract,
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1 Thank you. 1 Now, when we think about a number of

2 HEARING OFFICER: Thank you. 2 other matters that have to do with Mr. Koenig's
3 Mr. Wade? 3 case, | think you'll also see and hear that

4 MR. WADE: Thank you. Members 4 Mr. Koenig has been extremely dedicated to the
5 of the board, | don't have an interesting story 5 community, has been extremely dedicated to his
6 about my dog or my cat or any of my other 6 school. He has been extremely dedicated to his
7 animals that | have in my house, but | can tell 7 classes. And those kinds of things would

8 you that Mr. Koenig is, in fact, a good 8 suggest that Mr. Koenig does, in fact, hold his

9 teacher; is, in fact, a good coach; is, in 9 classes, hold his students, and hold his
10 fact, a good mentor; is, in fact, a good role 10 community above all. And there again, the
11 model. And you will see over and over and over 11 evaluations will commend him, will commend him
12 in all of his evaluations that comment:. Good 12 over and over again for those actions.
13 relationship with students, good relationship 13 You will also hear testimony that the --
14 with parents, good relationship with staff. 14 this personal relationship started absolutely
15 Now, you don't have those before you 15 after school. There's no evidence that there
16 now, but you will. You will have his 16 was any relationship before graduation of the
17 evaluations, and those evaluations will show a 17 person that is in question here that was the

18 consistent pattern of good behavior, not a 18 former student. And | think you'll hear

19 pattern of bad behavior. if so, then - if it 19 evidence that it was a natural sort of later
20 were a pattern of bad behavior, there is 20 on, they learned to know one another and became
21 something wrong with your evaluation system 21 involved with one another. Those things
22 here -- or not yours, but the administration’s 22 happen. The school cannot control what a
23 evaluation system because it doesn't appear on 23 student wants to do after the student
24 there. 24 graduates.
25 if it does, it appears slightly, and 25 Now, if you're saying, okay, student,

30 32

1 then it's taken care of as a matter of dealing 1 no, no. Everybody is hands off regardiess if

2 in coaching or dealing with something that has 2 you graduate. That's probably not what

3 to do with, you know, encourage the players a 3 Ms. Haase would like you to believe. You're

4 little bit more, or don't be quite so hard on 4 saying to the teacher, no, you can't become

5 them, that sort of thing. 5 involved with a student for -- let's see, let's

6 So first of all, | think it needs to be 5 think of an arbitrary time, a year, six months,

7 pointed out that there is consistently evidence 7 three months, two years. |s there a policy?

& of good relationship with students, with 8 When does it become appropriate for a teacher
9 parents, with staff. g to become involved with someone who was a

10 Now, Mr, Koenig, as you have heard, has 10 former student?

11 a personal relationship now with a person who 11 So that - those are the issues here.

12 is not a student. Is not a student. Let's 12 Think about those when you hear about

13 make that perfectly clear: Is not a student. 13 Mr. Koenig. Think about his performances.

14 Now, Ms. Haase says, well, she was a student. 14 Think about adults. Think about adults making
15 Well, many people have been students that then i5 decisions. Think about those adults and the

16 become related in some way or another to other 16 relationship with the individuals who know them
17 people down the road. 17 best, and how they feel about that

18 It is not a student. It was a former 18 relationship, and what that relationship has

19 student, and | think there's -- that needs to 19 done or not done for the student. Has it hurt
20 be made absolutely clear. It's a former 20 the student? The prior student, the former
21 student. The relationship took place after 21 student, because it's not the student. It's a

22 school. There's no evidence that there was any 22 former student.

23 relationship prior to the graduation of the 78 Thank you.

24 student. It was a former student that became 24 HEARING OFFICER: Thanks, 15

Mr. Wade. Members of the board, we're now at
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1 that point when the administration will present 1 relationship with a former student.

2 their evidence. Ms. Haase, would you proceed 2 Q. Okay. With a -- who had recently

3 with calling your first withess? 3 graduated; correct?

4 MS. HAASE: The school district 4 A, Yes.

5 calls Ryan Koenig. 5 Q. When had she graduated?

6 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Koenig. | s A. inMay.

7 RYAN KOENIG, 7 Q.  And he asked you if you were in a

g8 Called as a witness on behalf of the school 8 relationship with a - he identified the

9 district, being first duly sworn, was examined 9 student by name?

10 and testified as follows: 10 A.  Yes.

i DIRECT EXAMINATION 11 Q. Andyou responded that, yes, you were in
12 BY MS. HAASE: 12 a relationship with this student; correct?

13 Q.  Sir, can you state your name and spell 13 A, Yes.

14 your last name for the court reporter? 14 Q.  And he asked you if she had spent your
15 A, Ryan Koenig, K-0-e-n-i-g. 15 house -- the night at your house the previous
16 Q. What's your address, sir? 16 night, didn't he?

17 A, 831 West 8th Street. 17 A.  Icannot -- I do not recollect that

18 Q.  Areyou currently employed? 18 question.

19 A, Yes. 19 Q. Okay. Had she spent the night at your
20 Q. By the Superior School District? 20 house the previous night?

21 A, Yes. 21 A.  Probably.

22 Q.  Andyou have been employed here how 22 Q.  And then you volunteered to

23 long? 23 Superintendent Isom that this girl was 18;

24 A.  This would have been the start of my 24 coirect?
25 eighth year. 25 A.  Yes.

RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOEN/IG-Direct by Ms. Haase
34 36

1 Q.  Your duties including serving as the 1 Q.  You also volunteered that she had

2 business teacher? 2 graduated?

3 A, Yes. 3 A, Yes.

4 Q.  Andyou taught advanced web designilast | 4 Q.  Now, you maintain that this romantic

5 year? 5 relationship had not begun until after the girl

s A. Yes. 6 had graduated. Is that true?

7 Q.  Your duties also include coaching girls 7 A. Correct.

8 basketball? g Q. Youwere this girl's teacher in her

9 A, Yes. 9 advanced web design her senior year; is that
10 Q.  Your duties also include coaching track? |10 correct?

1 A, Yes. 11 A, Yes.

12 Q. Was that girls and boys track? 12 Q. You were also her basketball coach her
13 A, Yes. 13 senior year?

14 Q.  Inaddition, you had other teaching and 14 A, Yes.

15 coaching duties? 15 Q.  And her track coach her senior year? s
16 A.  Right. 16 that --

17 Q. Okay. And on July 31st, you met with 17 A, Yes.

18 Superintendent Isom, July 31st of this past 18 Q.  Soyou had a lot of contact with her her
19 summer, didn't you, sir? 19 senior year?

20 A, Yes. 20 A, Yeah.

21 Q. And he asked you if you had become 21 Q. And it's your testimony that this

22 involved in a romantic relationship with a 22 contact had nothing to do with your

23 student who had recently graduated from 23 relationship with this girl. 1t was some

24 Superior Schools, didn't he? 24 post-graduation contact? )
25 A, Heaskedifl had becomeina 25 A, Right. {1
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1 Q.  Are you familiar with the board's code 1 we just - it was myself and another adult and

2 of ethics, Mr. Koenig? 2 then two former students that we hung out anc

3 A, I've seen them. 3 developed a relationship.

4 Q. Okay. Are you familiar with the portion 4 Q.  Was this hanging out personally

5 of the code of ethics that deal with teachers' 5 gratifying to you?

6 conduct? 5 A. Yeah.

7 A. I've seen them and read them. | 7 Q.  Okay. Soitwas for your personal

g couldn't recite them or anything like that. s gratification?

9 Q. Why don't you turn to Exhibit No. 7, 9 A. Right.

10 sir. For the record, this document has already 10 Q.  Okay. And your relationship with this
11 been received into evidence, so the board can 11 girl began when you were her teacher; correct?
12 look at it 12 Strike that. It's not a fair question.
13 Is this a copy of the code of ethics for 13 You met with this girl in the capacity
14 the certificated staff of the Superior Public 14 of being her teacher; is that correct?
15 School District that this board has adopted? 15 A.  Correct.
16 A. Yes. 16 Q.  And you got to know this girl in your
17 Q.  And this code of ethics applies to you 17 capacity as her basketball and track coach; is
18 as a certificated teacher employed by the 18 that correct?
19 school district; isn't that correct? i9 A.  Correct.
20 A, Correct. 20 Q.  You never would have met this girl if
21 Q.  I'mgoing to have you read on page 1 of 21 you weren't employed at the school district as
22 Exhibit 7 in the first numbered list, the item 22 ateacher, would you have?
23 numbered 6. 23 A. | don't know. | mean, we met ata
24 A, Professional relationship shali not be 24 local -- | mean, when we first started hanging
25 used with students for private advantage. 25 out, it was at a community event. So, | mean,
RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Q. Now, you had a professional relationship 1 it's possible that we could have met.

2 with the student that we've been discussing, 2 Q.  Atthe community event, she spoke to you

3 didn't you? 3 because you were her teacher; correct?

4 A. Correct. 4 MR. WADE: Objection. Calls for

5 Q.  Andwithin a few weeks of her 5 speculation. Foundation.

5 graduation, you had a personal relationship 6 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.

7 with this student; correct? 7 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Did she call you

g A. it was more than a few weeks, but we 8 Mr. Koenig at the community event?

9 developed a personal relationship. 9 A. She just referred to me by my last name.
10 Q. How many weeks? 10 Q.  Andthat's how she referred to you when
11 A, It would be five weeks. 11 she was your student?

12 Q. Okay. And it's your testimony that five 12 A. Actually, she referred to me as Coach
13 weeks is more than a few? 13 then,

14 A. | would consider a few two or three. 14 Q. She called you Coach in class?

15 Q.  Okay. So within five weeks of her 15 A, Yeah.

16 graduation, you had a personal relationship 16 Q. It's your testimony that your

17 with this student? 17 relationship with this girl had nothing to do

18 A, Yes. 18 with your relationship with her as a teacher

19 Q.  And this relationship was personally 19 and a coach?

20 gratifying to you, wasn't it, sir? 20 A. Correct,

21 A.  What would you say -- what would you 21 Q. Let's turn to page 2 of Exhibit No. 7.

22 consider gratifying? 22 Are you there?

23 Q. ltwas - it was not personally 23 A.  Yeah.

24 gratifying to you. Is that your testimony? 24 Q.  Atthe very bottom of page 2, will you
25 A.  We --when we started our relationship, |25 read the last sentence? It comes under the [
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i No. 8. 1 (Exhibit No. 41 marked for
2 Al In addition to the foregoing code of 2 identification and was made a part of
3 ethics of the professional staff, the Superior 3 this record and may be found in Volume
4 Public School District Board of Education fuily 4 1)
5 adopts the standards set forth in the Nebraska 5 HEARING OFFICER: Members of the
6 Department of Education, Title 92, Nehraska 6 board of education, | will publish Rule 27 to
7 Administrative Code, Chapter 27. 7 you. | will start at the left and have it sent
8 Q. Now, is that document also referred to & down. We only have one copy.
9 as Rule 27 among educators? 9 MS. HAASE: We do only have one
10 MR. WADE: Objection. 10 copy. I'm sorry about that.
11 Foundation. If you know. 11 HEARING OFFICER: That's fine.
12 HEARING OFFICER: I'm going to 12 You may proceed.
13 overrule it, 13 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Now, Mr. Koenig, you
14 THE WITNESS: What was the 14 admitted that teachers are governed by the
15 question? 15 ethical rules that we have now as Rule 27,
6 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) s Title 92 of Nebraska 16 right?
17 Administrative Code, Chapter 27, also referred 17 Al Yes.
18 to as Rule 27 among educators? 18 Q. And you admit that teachers are
19 A, I wouldn't know. 19 responsible for knowing those rules; correct?
20 Q Are you familiar with the fact that the 20 Al Yes.
21 department of education has adopted ethical 21 Q. And isn't it true that a teacher who
22 rules that govern the conduct of people who 22 engages in a sexual relationship with a recent
23 hold teaching certificates? 23 high school graduate violates Rule 277
24 A. Yeah. 24 MR. WADE: Objection.
25 Q. And are you familiar with the fact that 25 Foundation.
RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 teachers are responsible for being familiar 1 HEARING OFFICER: He can answer
2 with the things that would violate Rule 277 2 the question.
3 A, Yeah. 3 MR. WADE: You can answer yes or
4 MS. HAASE: At this point in 4 no. You can answer if you know. | don't know
5 time, I'd ask the board to take judicial notice 5 if he can answer the question.
6 of Rule 27. And for the record, I'll provide 6 HEARING OFFICER: He can answer
7 Mr. Schultze with a certified copy of that 7 the question. The foundation has been laid.
8 document. 8 He either knows or is familiar that the rules
9 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade? 9 are there. So he may answer the guestion.
10 MR. WADE: | have -- | do not 10 THE WITNESS: Can you state it
11 have Rule 27 before me. | would like to see 11 again, please?
12 that, sir. 12 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Isn'tit true that a
13 (Exhibit No. 40 was marked for 13 teacher who engages in a sexual relationship
14 identification.) 14 with a recent graduate violates Rule 277
15 MR. WADE: Yeah. | would have 15 A, F would not know,
16 no objection to judicial notice being taken of 16 Q. Even though you admit you're responsible
17 Rule 27. This appears to be an accurate 17 for knowing what Rule 27 is?
18 rendition of the rule. 18 A, Right.
19 HEARING OFFICER: For the 19 MS. HAASE: May | approach the
20 record, the board of education will take 20 witness?
21 judicial notice for purposes of this hearing 21 HEARING OFFICER: Yes.
22 for Rule 27. For purposes of the record, we 2 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) For the record, I'm
23 will have it marked as Exhibit 41, 23 showing the witness a document which 1 do not
24 24 intend tfo offer into evidence. Ht'sa ..
25 25 certified copy of a decision by the Nebraska 13
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1 Professional Practices Committee. And | have 1 right ahead.

2 provided Mr. Schultze and opposing counsel with 2 MS. HAASE: Can we go off the

3 acopy. 3 record for a second?

4 MS. HAASE: Rick, do youwant a 4 (Discussion off the record.)

5 minute to look at this - 5 HEARING OFFICER: | don't think

6 MR. WADE: [ do. 6 we need to go off the record for that. You can

7 MS. HAASE: -- before | ask 7 withdraw whatever you have and ask another

8 questions? 8 question.

9 MR. WADE: | do. I'mgoing to s Q. (BY MS. HAASE) I'm showing another
10 object to this exhibit. I's totally 10 document of a certified copy of a Professional
11 irrelevant. It has nothing to do with the t1  Practices Committee decision entitled
12 facts of this case. All cases are fact 12 Commissioner versus Lamm. | think this one
13 specific, and this has nothing to do with 13 clarifies some of the issues your attorney was
14 Mr. Koenig. This has to do with a student. It 14 concerned about. Why don't you take a minute
15 has nothing to do with a former student. | 15 and review that.

16 object to this particular exhibit or 16 | don't want to hurry you, sir.
17 questioning based on this particular exhibit. 17 Whenever you're ready, let me know.
18 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. First 18 Al Okay.
19 of all, as | understand, it wasn't offered as 19 Q. Okay. Have you had a chance to review
20 an exhibit. 20 the Lamm decision?
21 MR. WADE: |- 21 A. Yeah.
22 HEARING OFFICER: Go ahead. 2 Q. And this is a decision of the Nebraska
23 MR. WADE: -- object to any 23 Professional Practices Committee, the body that
24 questioning based on this until it's been 24 enforces Rule 277
25 offered. 25 A, Yes.
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1 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. 1 Q. And this involves a teacher who engaged

2 MR. WADE: It's fotally 2 in a relationship with a former student; is

3 irrelevant. 3 that correct?

4 HEARING OFFICER: Sofar, all 4 A, Was it an administrator?

5 |- ali | know is, is that Ms. Haase has 5 Q. I'll direct you to page 3 of the

6 handed him a document that she said she is not 6 exhibit, and I'lf encourage you to use the

7 offering into evidence and asked him to read 7 handwritten numbers at the bottom left-hand -~

8 it 8 bottom right-hand side of the document. Page

9 MR. WADE: Okay. g 3, paragraph 3.

10 HEARING OFFICER: So that's 10 MR. WADE: I'm going to object

11 where we're at right now. 11 to further questioning until this is offered

12 MR. WADE: Okay. 12 into evidence.

13 MS. HAASE: For the record, this 13 HEARING OFFICER: It'sup to

14 is a certified copy of a decision. | don't 14 Ms. Haase if she wants to offer it info

15 intend to offer it as an exhibit. I'm entitled 15 evidence; okay? So the answer is - the

16 to question Mr. Koenig about his knowledge of 16  question before him is whether or not this case

17 the rules since he admitted teachers are 17 that he was asked to read for purposes -- was

18 supposed to be familiar with the rule. 18 asked {o read, that he's been asked fo read

19 HEARING OFFICER: Right now, | 19 paragraph 3. | will permit that question. So

20 don't-have an objection I'm ruling on. We're 20 you rmay answer if you've read paragraph 3.

21 to the point where Mr. Koenig is reading the 21 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Have you read paragraph
22 document. 22 37

23 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Have you had a chance to |23 A. Yes.

24 review that, sir, or do you need -- | don't 24 Q. And how was the teacher employed here?
25 want to rush you. If you need more lime, go 25 A, As an art teacher. i ‘f
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1+ Q.  Andthen he engaged in a relationship 1 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Let's go at it this way.
2 that resulted in him having sexual intercourse 2 Did you have sexual intercourse with this girl?
3 with a student after her graduation,; is that 3 A. Yes,|have.

4 correct? 4 Q. She graduated in May?

5 A. Yes. One day after graduation. 5 A.  She graduated in May.

6 Q. Andthe Professional Practices Committee | 6 Q.  And you consummated the relationship
7 found that that conduct violated Rule 27, 7 over the summer?

8 didn't they? g A. Yes.

9 A.  Yes. 9 Q. Andlbelieve it was your earlier

10 MS. HAASE: For the record, I'd 10 testimony that the personal relationship began
11 ask Mr. Schultze to take judicial notice of the 11 five weeks after graduation?

12 fact that | have offered certified copies of 12 A, Yes.

13 these decisions -~ of the Lamm decision. | 13 Q. Andis it your testimony that the

14 think, as decisions that interpret Rule 27 14 personal sexual relationship with this girl had
15 which is the -- not only the ethicai rule that 15 nothing to do with the fact that you were her
16 governs the conduct of teachers but the ethical 16 teacher and her coach five weeks earlier?

17 rule that this board has specifically adopted. 17 A.  Correct.

18 Those decisions are relevant and wouid be 18 Q. Isn'tittrue that the Professional

19 helpful to the board. 19 Practices Committee of the state of Nebraska,
20 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade? |20 the body charged with enforcing Rule 27, has
21 MR, WADE: And | object on 21 held that the fact that a student has graduated
22 relevancy because it specifically says in this 22 does not mean it's okay to have sex with a

23 particutar document that the personal 23 former student?

24 relationship developed while this person was a 24 MR. WADE: Foundation.
25 student and it resulted in having sexual 25 Objection. Foundation.

RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 intercourse with the student. So the 1 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.
2 relationship -- the facts are totally 2 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Is it your testimony

3 different. | think it's totally irrelevant to 3 that that's ethical behavior for a teacher?

4 this particular case. 4 A. lfelt thatit was a right situation,

5 HEARING OFFICER: So you are 5 yes.

6 objecting fo the board taking judicial notice s Q. Youre currently on administrative

7 ofthe - 7 leave. Is that true?

8 MR. WADE: The decision of g A. Correct.

9 Christensen versus Lamm. s Q. Andif you were not on administrative

10 HEARING OFFICER: Christensen |10 leave, you would be teaching students who are
11 versus Lamm. 11 seniors in high school right now. Is that

12 MR. WADE: | am. 12 true?

13 HEARING OFFICER: Objectionis |13 A.  Correct.

14 sustained. The board will not take judicial 14 Q.  You would be coaching girls in

15 notice of the case of Christensen versus Lamm. |15 basketball who are seniors this year. Is that
16 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Mr. Koenig, having 16 true?

17 reviewed Christensen versus Lamm, isn'tittrue 17 A, No.

18 that it can violate Rule 27 if the teacher 18 Q. Oh, that's right. They changed you to
19 engages in a sexual relationship with a student 19 boys basketball coach. You'd be coaching girls
20 after her graduation. Isn't that true? 20 in track who are seniors this year?

21 MR. WADE: I'm going to object. 21 A.  lwould have part of -- the track

22 It assumes facts that have not been placed info {22 situation, it's split up amongst five coaches,
23 evidence as to the circumstances thatled to 23 | think.

24 that revocation. 24 Q.  Butyou would be one of the track

5 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. |25 coaches of girls who are seniors this year,
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1 correct? 1 haven'tyou?
2 A, Yes. 2 A. |stated to massage his injury.
3 Q.  Girls who are the same age and in the 3 Q.  Okay. You stated - you told her that
4 same circumstances as the student with whom you | 4 she should massage his injury?
5 have a sexual relationship now? 5 A. Yes.
s A. VYes. 6 Q.  And his injury was?
7 Q.  Now, this sexual relationship with the 7 A. A bruised testicle.
8 student who graduated five weeks before you s Q. So you told her to massage his testicie?
g slept with her is not the first time you've s A. | told her to massage his injury.
10 displayed questionable professional judgment 10 Q. And his injury was?
11 while you've been employed at Superior Public 11 A. A bruised testicle.
12 Schools, is it? 12 Q. And you've admitted already that this
13 A, No. 13 conduct was wrong, haven't you?
14 Q. Would you turn to Exhibit No. 19, 14 A.  Yes.
15 please? Take a minute and review that 15 Q. Let's look at Exhibit No. 20. Take a
16 document. 16 minute and review that. | don't want to spring
17 Have you had a chance to review Exhibit 17 things on you without giving you a chance to
18 19, sir? 18 read them over.
19 A. Yes. 19 Have you had a chance to review that,
20 Q. Okay. | don't want to rush you, so just 20 sir?
21 let me know if you need more time. 21 A. Yes.
22 This is a reprimand that you received 2 Q. And in - this is your response to the
23 last school year, isn't it? 23 fact that you were being reprimanded and
24 A Yes. 24 suspended, isn't it?
25 Q.  And it deals with a situation where one 25 A, Correct.
RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 of your football players had been injured; is 1 Q.  Andin your response, you say that you
2 that correct? 2 were embarrassed about your conduct, didn't
3 A.  Correct. 3 you?
4 Q.  Theinjury he received was a bruised 4 A.  Yes. idid mention that | was
5 testicle; correct? 5 embarrassed.
6 A. Correct. s Q.  Youmentioned that you were ashamed of
7 Q. And you approached -- approached this 7 your conduct, didn't you?
8 boy's girlfriend at school; isn't that true? g A. Yes.
s A, 1 pulled her aside as she was walking 9 Q. You admitted that your conduct was
10 down the hallway, yes. 10 unprofessional, didn't you?
11 Q. Atschool? 11 A.  Yes,
12 Al Yeah. 12 Q. You stated that this kind of conduct
13 Q. And you fold her the best thing for this 13 does not belong in the school system, didn't
14 boy would be if she massaged his injury. Is 14 you?
15 that true? 15 A, Yes.
16 A. Yes. 16 Q. You conclude your letter by saying that
17 Q. What grade was this girl in at the time? 17 you want to remain at Superior, and you would
18 A. She was a freshman. 18 do anything to stay employed here; is that
19 Q.  How oldis she? 19 correct?
20 A. 14 or 15. 20 A. Correct.
21 Q. You told her the best thing would be 21 Q. You knew that this incident was serious,
22 to -- for her to do would be to massage her 22 didn'tyou?
23 boyfriend's testicle? 23 A, Yes.
24 A, Yes. 24 Q.  You knew that it could jeopardize your .
25 Q. And you've admitted that this was wrong, 25  future employment, didn't you? (f) :
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1 AL Correct. 1 Q.  Andyou were again forced to apologize

2 Q. Because behaving unprofessionally is a 2 for your conduct, weren't you?

3 big deal in this district, isn't it? 3 A. Yes.

4 A. Yes. 4 Q. Because it was unprofessional to do what
5 Q. Particularly engaging in sexually 5 you did, wasn't it?

6 charged conduct. That's a particularly big s A. Yes.

7 deal, isn'tit? 7 Q.  You've also behaved unprofessional in

8 A. Right. 8 your capacity as a football coach, haven't you?
s Q. School administrators have also been 9 A. Yes.

10 concerned with your professionalism as girls 10 Q.  You grabbed a student by his face mask?
11 basketball coach, haven't they? 11 A. I--yes.

12 A.  State that again. 12 Q.  Hit him on the shoulder pads?
13 Q.  School administrators have also been 13 A, Yes.
14 concerned with your professionalism while you 14 Q. Yelled in his face?
15 were serving as girls basketball coach, haven't 15 A. Yes.
16 they? 16 Q. Made contact with his helmet with either
17 A.  There's been some issues brought up, 17 your face or the bill of your cap?
18 yes. 18 A.  Yes.
19 Q.  They've been concerned about your 19 Q.  Youwere reprimanded for that, too,
20 professionalism, haven't they? 20  weren't you, Mr. Koenig?
21 A, Yes. 21 AL Yes.
22 Q. For example, at one point in time, you 22 Q. Youwere forced to apologize, weren't
23 told your team that they were getting beat by a 23 you?
24 bunch of girls that drank and smoked, didn't 24 A, Yes.
25 you? 25 Q.  Let's look at Exhibit No. 10. I'm going

RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Al | made a comment like that, yes. 1 to have you go to page 5 of Exhibit No. 10

2 Q. And the opposing team's fans heard you 2 because there's a number of documents there.
3 make that comment, didn't they? 3 Al There's no page 5.

4 A, Yes. 4 Q. There's no page 5 of Exhibit No. 10?

5 Q. And you were made {o apologize for that 5 MS. HAASE: May | approach the
6 comment, weren't you? 6 witness, Mr. Schultze?

7 A, Yes. 7 HEARING OFFICER: Yes.

s Q. Because that comment was unprofessional, | s MS. HAASE: You have page 5 of
9 wasn'tit? 9 Exhibit 10, don't you, Rick?

10 A.  Right 10 MR. WADE: Let me check. No.
11 Q.  You also were heard by a student 11 MS. HAASE: Okay. For the

12 criticizing a student's basketball statistics 12 record, apparently when we made copies after
13 while in class, weren't you? 13 disclosures, all the pages of Exhibit 10 didnt

14 A, 1t was before class. 14 getincluded. I'll get that remedied and get

15 Q.  And that student wasn't even present, 15 copies for the board. [n the meantime, I'm

16 was she? 16 going to show the witness this document. And
17 Al Correct. 17 also, for the record, the witness --

18 Q. The school officials received a 18 HEARING OFFICER: | believe - |
19 complaint from the family about that, didn't 19 believe | have a copy with all the pages.
20 they? 20 MS. HAASE: And so does the
21 A. The parents contacted the school and 21 witness, which he received in the mail.

22 wanted to meet with us, yes. 22 HEARING OFFICER: So | could
23 Q. You received a complaint from them, 23 publish --

24 didn't you? 24 MS. HAASE: Okay. 3
25 A Yes. 25 HEARING OFFICER: —allof [/
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1 Exhibit 10. There are seven pages to Exhibit 1 earlier.

2 107 ) 2 MS. HAASE: No.

3 MS. HAASE: There are, yes, 3 MR. WADE: | believe he did.

4 seven pages. 4 Q. (BY MS3. HAASE) Mr. Koenig, you have
5 HEARING OFFICER: | will start 5 behaved unprofessionally in engaging in a

6 itto my left. 6 sexual relationship with a recent graduate,

7 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Okay. Take a minute and | 7 haven't you?

8 review page 5 of Exhibit No. 10, Mr. Koenig. 8 A. I - I have entered into a sexual

9 Have you had a chance to review that, sir? 9 relationship and felt that it was done ata
10 A, Yes. 10 proper time.
1 Q. This is the apology that you wrote in 11 Q. We've discussed the fact that the
12 response to the fact that you were reprimanded 12 Professional Practices Committee has held
13 for your behavior with this football player. 13 that -
14 lsn't that true? 14 MR. WADE: Objection.
15 A, Yes. 15 MS. HAASE: Okay. Il strike
16 Q. And in this apology, you admit that your 16 it
17 actions were wrong, don't you? 17 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) You do understand that
18 A. Yes. 18 unprofessional conduct is just cause for a
19 Q. You admit that your actions were 19 school board to cancel a teacher's contract,
20 unprofessional, don't you? 20 don't you?
21 A, Yes. 21 A, Yes.
2 Q. You state that you knew it was wrong, 22 MS. HAASE: | have no further
23 but you let your emotions take over your better 23 questions for this witness at this time.
24 judgment. Is that true? 24 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade.
25 A.  Correct. 25
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1 Q. So just to summarize, sir, you've 1 CROSS-EXAMINATION

2 behaved unprofessionally while you've been 2 BY MR. WADE:

3 employed with the Superior School District when 3 Q. We'll work backward as much as | can,
4 youtold a student to massage her boyfriend's 4 and | might have fo jump around a little bit.

5 injury, and that injury was a swollen testicle, 5 Mr. Koenig, the Exhibit 5 that -- excuse me.

6 correct? 6 Page 5 of Exhibit 10, that was dated - that is
7 A, Correct. 7 dated October 31st, 2008, is it not?

g Q. You behaved unprofessionally in your g8 A. She --

9 interactions with the girls basketball team, 9 Q. Okay. Itis.

10 didn't you? 10 A, Yes.

1 Al Correct. 1 Q. For your information, just so it's clear
2 Q. You behaved unprofessionally in your 12 for the record.

13 interactions with a football player, didn't 13 A Yes.

14 you? 14 Q. Okay. And that's where you -- you

15 A, Correct. 15 issued an apology. After that, was your

16 Q.  Youbehaved unprofessionally in engaging 16 contract renewed?

17 in a relationship with a recent graduate, 17 A. Yes.

18 didn't you? 18 Q. All right. And so you were subject to
19 A. State that again. 19 certain disciplinary action and -- for the

20 Q.  Youbehaved unprofessionally in engaging 20 events that have been described so far. And
21 in a sexual refationship with a recent 21 each time, your coniract was renewed; is that
22 graduate, didn't you? 22 correct?

23 AL e 23 A.  Correct.

24 MR. WADE: | think that question 24 MS. HAASE: I'm going to -- )
25 has been asked and answered. He said no 25 well, it's cross. Strike that. /5
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1 Q. (BY MR. WADE) And there was an 1 aquestion.
2 investigation by -- looking at Exhibit 11, 2 MR. WADE: Okay.
3 there was an investigation by Mr. Cook, isn't 3 Q (BY MR. WADE) Would you please look at
4 that correct, of this incident having to do 4 page 6 of Exhibit 10? From whom and to whom is
5 with an individual who allegedly had his -- who 5 this memorandum?
6 was hit? And | think that was the term that 6 A. It's to Bob Tipton.
7 was used. He was hit or shoved; is that 7 Q. Who is Mr. Tipton?
8 correct? 8 A. He was the superintendent at the time.
9 There was an investigation. 1'm looking 9 Q. Andis Mr. Cook identified in his right
10 at Exhibit 11, first page. And Mr. Cook wrote 10 capacity, principal?
11 a letter to someone; isn't that correct? 11 A. Correct. He is principal.
12 MS. HAASE: That's compound. | 12 Q. And in the last paragraph, does he also
13 think that's the third question we've had here. 13 make a determination after his investigation
14 MR. WADE: Let's go back. Look 14 about whether or not you hit a student?
15 at Exhibit 11, if you would, please. 15 A. State that again.
16 THE WITNESS: Okay. 16 Q. Okay. In the last paragraph, does
17 Q. (BY MR. WADE) This is a complaint filed 17 Mr. Cook make a determination after his
18 that has to do with hitting a student, 18 investigation that you did not hit the student,
19 allegedly hitting a student; is that correct? 19 but you may have come into contact with the
20 A. Correct. 20 student's shoulder pad?
21 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 21 A. Correct.
22 to the form of the question. It misstates the 22 Q.  Allright. That's different than
23 exhibit. 23 hitting, isn't it?
24 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 24 A Yes.
25 MR. WADE: All right. 25 Q.  Andthat you may have come into contact
RYAN KOENIG-Cross by Mr. Wade RYAN KOENIG-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Is this the incident that 1 with either his head or the bill of his hat ~-
2 we have been discussing that has to do with a 2 his helmet and your head with the bill of your
3 student who was allegedly hit? 3 hat came in contact, but that's it; is that
4 A. Correct. 4 correct?
5 Q.  Okay. And on page 2 of that exhibit, 5 A.  Correct.
6 does the principal of the school find that it 5 Q. But for those particular incidents or
7 does not appear that the coach, you, hit or 7 those occurrences, in October of 2008, nearly
8 shoved the student? is that the finding of the 8 three years ago, you issued an apology, and you
9 principal? 9 continued on as football coach; is that
10 Al Correct. 10 correct?
11 Q. Okay. So there may have been some 11 Al Correct.
12 contact, but as far as hitting a student, you 12 Q. You weren't relieved of your duties,
13 recall having some contact. And | think that 13 were you?
14 was the conclusion of the principal; is that 14 A. No.
15 correct? 15 Q. And your contract was renewed, was it
16 A.  Correct 16 not?
17 Q. So I'm trying to sort through this, 17 A Correct.
18 because there have been some wild allegations. 18 Q. Did you intend for the comment to be in
19 And there's an investigation -- 19 any way sexual to the young lady to whom you
20 MS. HAASE: Object to the form 20 referred to massaging the injury of the
21 of the question. 21 football player?
22 MR. WADE: Well, I'm trying to 22 A, No.
23 lead him into a question, if you will so allow 23 Q. it was a poor choice of words, and you
24 me. 24 admitted that; is that correct? .
25 HEARING OFFICER: Letsjustask |25 A.  Correct. 7
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24 estimate?
25 A, Well, there's been basically 15 a year,

24

25
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1 Q [t wasn't meant to be a sexual 1 so that would be 35 or so.

2 insinuation or indication or any sort of sexual 2 Q And of those 35 players and participants
3 innuendo to her? 3 in sports, did you consider those players and

4 A. Correct. 4 treat those players in the same way as you

5 Q.  Andthat occurred in what year, 5 treated the young lady who became a former

6 Mr. Koenig? 6 student with whom you are now having a persona
7 A, 2008. 7 relationship?

8 Q.  Allright. And was -- were evaluations g A. Yeah. They were all treated the same.
g done after that particular incident? Do you 9 Q.  Was she treated the same as everybody
10 recall of your performance as a teacher, did 10 else?

11 you receive an evaluation? 11 Al Yes.

2 A. | think my yearly evaluation was done 12 Q.  Was she given any special treatment?
13 after that, yes. 13 A. No.

14 Q.  Andwe'll getinto that later, so | 14 Q.  Was she a good player?

15 won't -- because those exhibits aren't offered. 15 A. Yes.

16 You've been a coach for basketball students, 16 Q. She played the amount of time that she
17 girls basketball students for many years; is 17 deserved?

18 that correct? 18 A.  Yes.

19 A. Three years. 19 Q. Was she upset sometimes when she didn't
20 Q.  Allright. Soyou've had a lot of 20 getto play enough?
21 basketball - girls basketball students on your 21 Al Yes.
22 team; is that correct? 22 Q. Like the other players?
23 A.  Correct. 23 A, Yes.
24 Q. Has there ever been an allegation of 24 Q. So the treatment of the young lady in
25 sexual conduct or any sort of harassment made 25 question was the same as every other student

RYAN KOENIG-Cross by Mr. Wade RYAN KOENIG-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1 against you? 1 athlete?

2 A.  No. 2 A, Yes.

3 Q Do you know whether or not there's a 3 Q. And during the period of time that she

4 policy for sexual harassment or sexual 4 played basketball for you and during the period
5 complaints for students and teachers? 5 of time that she was your student, did you ever
5 A. The complaint procedure is ten days 6 go on any sort of date with her?

7 after the occurrence. 7 A, No.

s Q.  Sovyouve dealt with a fot of young 8 Q. Didyou have any sort of personal

9 ladies and girls in basketball, and that issue 9 relationship with her in any way outside of the
10 of sexual harassment or sexual in any way, 10 school that would be construed as a personal
11 sexual acts of any kind have never been brought |11 relationship?

12 against you? 12 A. No.

13 A Correct. 13 Q. Apparently, from the testimony that

14 Q.  Exceptfor what we have talked about 14 you've given and the testimony that has been
15 here, have there been other - has there been 15 brought forth by Ms. Haase, the school is

16 other contact within your sport or other 16 pretty cognizant of whether there is a problem
17 conduct by you that has resulted in you being 17 that they perceive is something that needs to
18 reprimanded in any way for having inappropriate 18 be corrected. Would you agree?

19 contact with a - with a female student that 19 MS. HAASE: Objection.

20 was allegedly sexual in nature? 20 Foundation.

21 A. No. 21 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.
2 Q. How many young women have you had, 72 THE WITNESS: Ask another

23 approximately, as players, if you could just 23 question.

Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. You're a coach.
You're -~ you've been subject to some ole}
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1 disciplinary action; is that correct? 1 admitted that that behavior was wrong and
2 A, Yes. 2 unprofessional?
3 Q. And when there was an issue, it was 3 Al Yes.
4 brought to your attention by the 4 Q. And just so I'm clear, in the incident
5 administration; is that correct? 5 last year, the student's injury was a bruised
6 A. Yes. 6 testicle; correct?
7 Q. Do you have reason to believe that the 7 Al Correct.
8 administration is cognizant of what goes on s Q. You told his girifriend that the best
9 with its teachers? g thing for that injury would be for her to
10 MS. HAASE: Objection. 10 massage it; correct?
11 Foundation. 1 A. Correct.
12 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. He |12 Q. And it's your testimony to this board
13 can answer that one. 13 that you didn't mean anything sexual by that
14 THE WITNESS: Will you state 14 comment?
15 that again, please? 15 A, No.
16 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Do you have a reason to 16 MS. HAASE: | have nothing
17 believe that the administration is cognizant of 17 further for this witness.
18 what goes on with the students and teachers? 18 HEARING OFFICER: You may stanc
19 MS. HAASE: Same objection. 19 down. Thank you. You may call your next
20 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 20 witness, Ms. Haase.
21 THE WITNESS: Yes. 21 MS. HAASE: The administration
22 Q. (BY MR. WADE) And you have complied 22 calls Charles Isom.
23 with reprimands, and you have issued apologies 23
24 when you deemed it appropriate. And you've 24
25 thought you did something wrong that needed to 25
RYAN KOENIG-Redirect by Ms. Haase CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 be corrected; is that correct? 1 CHARLES ISOM,
2 Al Yes. 2 Called as a witness on behalf of the District,
3 Q. Did you have further conversation with 3 being first duly sworn, was examined and
4 administrators as to whether or not they 4 testified as follows:
5 accepted that as satisfaction of your alleged 8 DIRECT EXAMINATION
6  misconduct? 6 BY MS. HAASE:
7 A, Yes. 7 Q. Can you state your name and spell your
s Q. And do you recall whether or not it was 8 last name for the court reporter, sir?
9 acceptabie? 9 A, Charles Isom, I-s-0-m,
10 A, It was acceptable. 10 Q Are you currently employed?
11 MR. WADE: | have no further 11 A Yes.
12 questions. 12 Q By whom?
13 HEARING OFFICER: Redirect? 13 A, Superior Public Schools.
14 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 14 Q What do you do for the school district?
15 BY MS. HAASE: 15 A Serve as the superintendent.
16 Q. Very briefly. Do you remember visiting 16 Q. Can you tell us a little bit about what
17 with Mr. Wade about the fact that there was no 17 the duties of the superintendent entail?
18 finding that you hit the football player that 18 A. Fresh on my mind: Budget, developing
19 we talked about in Exhibit No. 10 and 117 19 and preparing and getting it ready for the
20 A, Yes. 20 school year; working on - helping the board
21 Q. But you did grab his face mask; correct? 21 develop policies; just, you know, working with
2 A. I grasped it yes. 22 principals and administration on curriculum
23 Q. You yelled at him; correct? 23 items.
24 A, Yes. 24 Q. Do you also oversee as the ultimate )
25 Q. And in Exhibit No. 10, page 5, you 25 administrator who is in charge of staff f;Q/
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1 members? 1 A Yes.
2 A. Correct. 2 Gk Teil us about your employment history
3 Q. Tell us about your educational 3 before you came here.
4 preparation to hold this position. 4 Al Started my career as a business teacher,
5 A. | attended Kearney State College and 5 Farnam Public Schools, went on to Arapahoe as
6 received my bachelor's in business education. 6 business teacher, coached in both locations.
7 1 went on and completed my master's in 7-12 7 Then I moved on to the principalship at Greeley
g principal, added a K-6 endorsement, and then g8 Public Schools, principalship at Litchfield
g went on and finished up my specialist, also 9 Public Schools, and then went on to serve as
10 through UNK. 10 superintendent of -- then the elementary
1 Q. And the specialist degree is sort of the 11 principal of Wauneta-Palisade. Did a dual
12 equivalent of a Ph.D. that would aliow you to 12 superintendency for a year at Hitchcock County
13 be a superintendent? 13 and at Wauneta-Palisade, and then | moved to
14 A Yeah, correct. 14 Superior.
15 Q. Are you certificated and endorsed by the 15 Q. Okay. Do you know how many years you've
16 Nebraska Department of Education fo serve as a 16 been in education total?
17 superintendent for K-12 schools? 17 Al 22. This is my 22nd year.
18 A, Yes. 18 Q.  Andin your time as Superior Public
19 Q. Do you belong to any professional 19 Schools superintendent, have your duties
20 organizations? 20 inciuded the supervision and monitoring of your
21 A, Yes. 21 principals and your other staff members?
22 Q.  Tellus about those. 22 A. Yes.
23 A. Nebraska's Council of School 23 Q. And have you emphasized to your staff
24 Administrators, and then | also -- ASCD, the 24 the need for professionalism and appropriate
25 Association's Supervision Curriculum and 25 interaction with students?
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1 Development. 1 A Yeah.
2 Q Do you subscribe to and regularly read 2 Q. Do you know Ryan Koenig?
3 journals and other professional continuing 3 A, Yes.
4 education material? 4 Q How do you know him?
5 A. Yes. 5 A. He's employed as a business teacher and
s Q. Can you tell us a litlle bit about that? 6 coach at Superior Public Schools.
7 A Educational L.eadership is one that 7 Q. Do you bear Mr. Koenig any personal
8 probably | refer to. It's through ASCD. It's 8 animosity?
9 one of the publications we receive through that 9 A. No.
10 membership. Also technology, E Scholastic, w0 Q. And yet, you're asking the board to
11 just keeping myself updated on things going on 11 cancel his contract?
12 in the technology world as well. 12 A Yes.
13 Q.  Doyou attend state, regional, and local 13 Q. Why?
14 meelings regarding personnel management, 14 A. Through his behavior in the year that
15 curriculum, and effective personnel 15 I've been here, it just became apparent that we
16 supervision? 16 weren't growing in a manner sufficient, and
17 Al Yes. 17 then with the relationship of the student.
18 Q. Do you also attend regular professional 18 Understanding through the Department of Ed that
19 development on what is appropriate and ethical 19 | was required to report the incident, the
20 for administrators and teachers? 20 relationship with the former student to the
21 Al Yes. 21 PPC, and their history shows that they --
22 Q. And in your educational preparation, did 22 MR. WADE: Objection. 1 think
23 some of your coursework focus on personal 23 it goes beyond the question.
24 management -- did | say that right, personnel 24 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. H
25 management, evaluation, and professionalism? 25 can answer the question, The question was with QQ\
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1 regard to his knowledge of what the ethical 1 team.

2 standards were. If he has that knowledge, he 2 Q. So all of the members of your

3 can testify toit. He's been qualified as an 3 administrative team came to you and expressed

4 expert and qualified that he has the requisite 4 concern about the situation?

5 training to so testify. 5 A. Correct.

6 THE WITNESS: And to finish, s Q.  Andthen what was this about a car?

7 that | was required to turn it over to the PPC, 7 Teli us about that.

8 and that their history showed that they 8 A. | usually try to get to work by 7:30

9 probably were taking -- 9 most mornings, sometimes earlier. And |
10 MR. WADE: Objection. 10 noticed that the student's car, the female
11 Speculation. 11 student that Mr. Koenig had worked with, was
12 HEARING OFFICER: | will sustain 12 parked at his house on several -- on three
13 the objection as to beginning with the word 13 occasions that | remember, at a time frame
14 "probably”. 14 that, you know, just looked like she probably
15 MS. HAASE: Let me -- let me ask 15 spent the night.
16 a different question. 6 Q. Did you decide to interview Mr. Koenig
17 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Have you had an 17 about the situation?
18 opportunity to review decisions of the 18 A. Yes, | did.
19 Professional Practices Committee dealing with 19 Q. I'm going to have you turn to Exhibit
20 teachers who have engaged in sexual 20 No. - | wrote down the wrong number. | think
21 relationships with former students? 21 it's 22. Yeah. Turn to Exhibit No. 22.
2 A Yes. 22 What's this, sir?
23 Q. And what has the Professional Practices 23 A. This is -- just, there was some points
24 Committee response been in those cases? 24 that] wanted to make sure that [ touched on,
25 A. Normally, have yanked the certificates 25 and so | -~ just kind of a meeting agenda for
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1 up to five years. 1 the meeting with Mr. Koenig.

2 Q. How did you become aware that there was 2 Q. And what day did you have that meeting

3 a problem regarding Mr. Koenig and an 3 with Mr. Koenig?

4 inappropriate relationship with a former 4 A. it was Friday, July 31st.

5 student? 5 Q. Okay. And I'm just going fo walk

6 A. The -- my athletic director, Kevin 6 through each of these items, and you can tell

7 Milier, approached me in July and asked if | 7 us about your meeting; okay?

8 had heard about the relationship that had 8 A. Yep.

9 developed. And I had, you know, through g Q So the first thing | have is a

10 rumors. But with him and conversations, and 10 relationship with, and you've got the name.

11 also Mr. Hoins and Mr. Cook came to me and both | 11 And the name was redacted in the board's books.
12 approached me about the relationship. And then |12 Whatdid Mr. -- what was your conversation
13 when | saw the car at Ryan's house in July. 13 about this topic?
14 Q. Okay. Let me back up. Who is 14 A Well, | -- you know, | discussed with
15 Mr. Hoins? 15 Mr. Koenig -- | didn't know -- you know, | did
16 A. Mr. Hoins is our elementary principal. 16 not agree with the situation. Butl did not

17 Q. And who ts Mr. Miller? 17 know if it was my duty. She was -- you know,
18 A. Mr. Miller is our athletic director. 18 at that time. Had looked, and | had contacted
19 Q. And who is Mr. Cook? 19 and sent you ~- an e-mail to legal counsel to
20 A. And Mr. Cook is our high school 20 discuss what -- you know, if the school needed
21 principal at Superior Public Schools. 21 to getinvolved, and that's when I found out |
22 Q. Do you have any other members of the 22 had to report it.
23 administrative team other than you and those 23 We went ahead and had this - had this
24 three people? 24 meeting. | sentthe e-mail. [ had not gota
25 A Just -- no. That's the administrative 25 confirmation e-mail back from legal counsel. 23
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1 And in our meeting, we discussed, and he 1 discussed with him that, you know, he has
2 admitted at that time to having a relationship. 2 developed, you know, | guess --as | putit, a
3 He did not specify a sexual relationship. We 3 target on his back, that a lot of peopie see
4 justdetermined that it was a relationship at 4 him in a manner of kind of a bully and how he
5 that time. s approaches working with the students. And ther
s Q. Did you articulate concern about this 6 the awareness of his status as a -- him and |
7 relationship? 7 had discussion about him being a single person
8 A, Yes. itold him that | had contacted 8 after the -- after the split with his wife and
9 legal counsel, and that when | got g then just -- we talked about proper language.
10 confirmation, if | needed to get involved, | 10  We had a talk about that earlier in the year,
11 would let him know. 11 and treating kids with respect, and how do you
12 Q. And did you also tell him, separate and 12 want to be remembered by the community.
13 apart from legalities, that you disapproved of 13 Q. After this conversation with Mr. Koenig
14 the relationship from a moral perspective? 14 where he admitted that he had a relationship
15 A. Yes. 15  with a student, what did you do next?
16 Q. What was his response? 16 A. | received, actually, a phone call from
17 A. You know, not really a response. 17 legal counsel and was advised that | was
18 Q. | want to taik about the second numbered 18 statutorily obligated to turn it in to the PPC.
19 item there. What's this about, and what was 19 And so | contacted Mr. Koenig, and we then had
20 said at the meeting? 20 a meeting again on August 3rd fo discuss that
21 A.  The parent visit? 21 situation.
2 Q. The procuring alcohol for minors. 22 Q. And what did Mr. Koenig say during this
23 A, Oh, procuring -- okay. Sorry. There 23 meeting?
24 had been some, again, rumors, and | felt like | 24 A. There was two things that really stick
25 needed to address that with Mr. Koenig, that | 25 in my mind. The first one was that if he ended
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1 had heard reports of a -- during the 4th of 1 the relationship, would that help? And | told
2 July, that there was a situation with him and 2 him that the relationship probably has already
3 some minors. And | also heard that there was 3 been determined and created, and so | said
4 some -- a situation at the Webster County Fair. 4 probably not. But it probably would be, you
5 And | believed what he told me on those 5 know --so, | mean, that's something that you
6 responses, 6 would have to decide.
7 Q. Whatdid he tell you? 7 Q.  Did you find this offer to end the
8 A. He told me that the situation at the 8 relationship offensive?
9 lake, that he had been -~ they were in a g A, Yeah, a little bit.
10 campsite close to each other, and he was 10 Q. Why is that?
11 getting ready to come in for breakfast. And 1Mo A, Well, because the next statement that
12 these three students approached him and wanted |12 was made, as we were talking that | would
13 a ride, and he gave them a ride. 13 probably have to turn it over to PPC, their
14 At the situation at the Webster County 14 history that they're taking certificates, he
15 Fair, there was no alcohol involved. | went to 15 made a comment, well, my job over the
16 the camp -- | had heard there was -- he was at 16 relationship. And | guess if he was really in
17 aformer student's camper, and they had went 17 the relationship for the right reasons, | don't
18 and checked on a horse and then left. 18 think he would have made that statement,
19 Q. So when he provided you with these 19 probably fought for -- so that's justa
20 explanations, you were willing to accept his 20 personal opinion.
21 word for it? 21 Q. We've talked about the fact that you
22 Al Yes. 22 contacted counsel, and you looked at the PPC's
23 Q. Okay. And then what about this third 23 decisions. in your own professional opinion,
24 item? Whatis this about? 24 Mr. Isom, is Mr. Koenig's relationship with
25 Al We just went on. |just went on and 25 this former student unprofessional? <,_///l
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1 A, I think the time frame sets it up as 1 Q What else did she say?

2 such. 2 A She just said, you know, just

3 Q Why is that? 3 uncomfortable and wasn't sure how to handle the

4 A. You know, | know she's 18, and | know -- 4 situation. And her parents were also bothered

5 but the relationship and the closeness to her, 5 byit.

& | think the vulnerability of the situation 5 Q. Did you actually talk to the girl's

7 created that. 7 mother about this?

8 Q.  Eventhough she's graduated? 8 A. Yes.

9 A, Yes. 9 Q.  Did you review the text messages from
0 Q. Have other students and other parents 10 Mr. Koenig that appeared on the gitl's phone?
11 expressed unease about this relationship? 1" A Yes.

12 A. Yes. 1z Q. And did you transcribe those text
13 Q. Why is that? 13 messages?
14 MR. WADE: Objection. Calls for 14 A. Yes, | did.
15 speculation. 15 Q. I'm going to ask you to turn to Exhibit
16 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 16 No. 23, and I'm going to caution the board that
17 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Have the comments made |17 this document hasn't been received into
18 by these families made you conciude that 18 evidence yet, so don'tturn to it. Whatis
19 Mr. Koenig can't be effective as a teacher at 19 Exhibit No. 23, Mr. lsom?
20 Superior now? 20 A. It's a transcript that | took off of the
21 A. | had a parent visit me on July 27th. 21 student's phone.
22 And that was another reason | decided, on top 22 Q. Now, describe for me exactly how this
23 of my administrative team talking to me, that 23 was created when you say you took it off the
24 was -- | guess | really felt that put it in my 24 student's phone.
25 court in the fact that it was affecting the 25 A. She handed me the phone, and | scrolled.
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+ outplay. Because the parent in that situation 1 And 1 would have it up, and I typed. And|

2 told me that his -- he would not allow his 2 directly typed it from that.

3 daughter, who would be a junior, to take any 3 Q Okay. And did you confirm that the

4 classes, and he would withdraw her from all of 4 typing you did was exactly what appeared on the

5 his classes. 5 phone's screen?

6 And | - probably get overruled. | 6 A. Yes.

7 mean, I'll probably get an objection to this, 7 Q. Did the student tell you that these text

8 but he also mentioned that other students had 8 messages were from Mr. Koenig?

9 made those same comments, that they were going | 9 A. Yes.

10 to withdraw from classes of Mr. Koenig's. 10 Q. How did - how did she know they were
11 Q. Now, at about this same time, had you 11 from Mr. Koenig?

12 also received a complaint about Mr. Koenig 12 A | believe -- and right on the phone, it
13 sending text messages to a student who is 13 identified Mr. Koenig.

14 currently a senior al Superior High School? 14 Q. And you created this record in the

15 A, Yes, we did. 15 course and scope of your investigation of

s Q. And how did that complaint come to you? 16 Mr. Koenig's misconduct in his employment with
17 AL Through Mr. Cook. The student had 17 the school district?

18 approached him and had the conversation with 18 A. Correct.

18 him. And he came to me, and then we brought 19 Q. Did you maintain this document in

20 the young lady in and interviewed her. 20 Mr. Koenig's file in your capacity as the chief
21 Q. Did the girl say that she was 21 administrative officer of the school district?

22 uncomfortable with these text messages? 22 A, | don't know if | technically -- | sent

23 A Yes, several times. 23 acopy to legal counsel, if | actually puta

24 Q. Did she say she was weirded out? 24 copy in his file.

25 A. Yes. 25 Q. Did you create this document in the
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1 course and scope of your duties as the chief 1 on in Exhibit 23 reference the fact that
2 administrative officer at the school district? 2 Mr. Koenig went to the bars while he was at the
3 A, Yes. 3 coach's clinic?
4 MS. HAASE: I'd offer Exhibit 4 A, Yes.
5 No.23. 5 Q Now, how did he come to go fo the
6 MR. WADE: Objection. 6 coach’s clinic?
7 Foundation. 7 A Being a coach at Superior Public
8 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 8 Schools.
9 MS. HAASE: So the board can 3 Q Who paid his way?
10 NOW -- 10 A, We do.
11 HEARING OFFICER: And the reason 11 Q. The school?
12 | overruled it is because sufficient foundation 12 A, Yes.
13 was laid as to the source of the information, 13 Q. And so he's telling the student that
14 that the information was accurate and 14 while he's on a school trip, he went to the
15 accurately entered and it accurately reflects 15 bars?
16 what was on the texting on the phone. 16 A, Yes.
17 MR. WADE: Not as a business 17 Q. Is that inappropriate?
18 record or - 18 A, Yes.
19 HEARING OFFICER: Ht's a 19 Q. Did he also tell her that he felt bad
20 business record. It was created in his 20 for calling her so late because he had been a
21 capacity - 21 little drunk?
22 MR. WADE: It was not even 22 A Yes.
23 maintained by him. So | understand your -- so 23 Q. Is that inappropriate?
24 that's fine. 24 A, Yes.
25 HEARING OFFICER: Anyway, 25 Q. Why?
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1 Exhibit 23 is received. A [ don't think you -- you know, to go
2 (Exhibit No. 23 was made a part of this 2 down and have a beverage and have people walk
3 record and may be found in Volume Il.) 3 into a bar, but then to admit that you were
4 Q (BY MS. HAASE) Mr. Isom, I'm going to 4 drunk and going beyond with someone that you,
5 draw your attention to the second message 5 you know, expect to --
6 that's listed out here in this transcript on 5 MR. WADE: Objection. | think
7 Exhibit 23, the one that begins 11:13 p.m., 7 it's specufation here. So I'm going to object
8 7/27/2009. Do you see that? 8 to continuing the answer to the question.
9 A Yes, ma'am. 9 HEARING OFFICER: I would
10 Q. What's inappropriate about this message? 10 sustain that objection.
11 Move to strike that. 1M1 Q (BY MS. HAASE) Is this a student that
12 Is this message inappropriate somehow? 12 Mr. Koenig would have been expected to teach
13 Al Personal - | mean, you know, do you 13 during the 2009-2010 school year?
14 like your cousin? You're getting into a 14 A, I believe so.
15 personal area. 5 Q. Is this a student Mr. Koenig would have
16 Q. Is it also inappropriate to text a 16 been expected to coach during the 2009-10
17 student at 11:00 at night? 17 school year?
18 A, And the 11:13. And as you go down 18 A, Yes.
19 through it, it ties it in more making reference 19 Q. Did the student tell you that Mr, Koenig
20 to, you know, probably a little drunk and being 20 had done other things that made her
21 atthe coach’s association. It's probably not 21 uncomfortable?
22 an attitude that we want to, you know, let 22 A, Yes.
23 the -- share with the kids at the coach's 23 Q. What did she tell you?
24 association, what are we doing there. 24 MR. WADE: Objection. Hearsay.
25 Q. So the text messages that appear later 25 HEARING OFFICER: This witness <>Z «
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1 has been qualified as an expert. He's an 1 Q. Now, all this happened during July and
2 expert in the field of education. It is his 2 early August of 20097
3 duty to rely upon anecdotal evidence to make 3 A. Yes.
4 determinations with regard fo administering the 4 Q. And was this point in time the first
5 school district, including administering 5 time you'd had concerns about Mr. Koenig's
6 relationships between personnel and students. 6 judgment and professionalism?
7 3o therefore, for the purposes of reaching his 7 A. No.
8 opinion, he may rely upon hearsay evidence. So g Q. I'mgoing to have you turn to Exhibit
9 board members, Mr. Wade's objection that it is 9 No. 24. And again, board, this is a document
10 hearsay is correct. However, this falls within 10 that has not been offered and received into
11 an exception to the hearsay rule. So I'm going 11 evidence. What is this, Mr. isom?
12 to overrule the objection and allow the 12 A. This is a dialogue of conversations that
13 question and the answer. 13 I've had with Mr. Koenig.
14 THE WITNESS: She had also 14 Q.  When did you create the entries on this
15 shared with us that there was other text 15 dialogue?
16 messages on, you know, a situation where she 16 A. As they occurred.
17 was on a date, and he was questioning where are |17 Q.  And did you maintain these documents in
18 you at and who are you with. And then there 18 the course and scope of your duties as the
19 was also a situation when she was working at 19 chief administrative officer of the school
20 the concession stand at a ball game, and he 20 district?
21 came up and, again, weirded out by the 21 A. Yes.
22 conversation, wondering who she was dating and |22 Q. Did you accurately complete your notes
23 what was going on. Because he had been frying |23 shortly after the time the conversations
24 to encourage this young lady to go out with one 24 occurred?
25 of the — 25 A.  Yes.
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1 MR. WADE: I'm going to object 1 MS. HAASE: I'd offer Exhibit
2 on this particular -- this is hearsay. This is 2 No. 24.
3 based upon Mr. Koenig's testimony and not what 3 MR. WADE: Object on hearsay anc
4 the other individual has provided. 4 relevance, foundation.
5 HEARING OFFICER: Well, we've 5 HEARING OFFICER: Well, again,
6 ventured -- we went to several places in the 6 it clearly contains some hearsay. It contains
7 answer. 7 some admissions against -- by Mr. Koenig,
8 THE WITNESS: Okay. Sorry. & admissions by Mr. Koenig are not hearsay
g HEARING OFFICER: So I'm going 9 because he's a party. Again, Mr. [som can rely
10 to sustain the objection to the extent that we 10 upon hearsay in the scope of his professional
11 got beyond the scope of the question. And so 11 capacity as the administrator and
12 I'm sustaining it to that extent, and why don't 12 superintendent of schools. Foundation,
13 you ask another question. 13 adequate foundation laid because there was an
14 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) I'll ask ancther 14 indication that -- not indicated. He testified
15 question. Why was this information -- strike 15 that he created this in the course and scope of
16 that. 16 his employment as they occurred. And itis
17 Was the information this girl provided 17 relevant in that it relates to the issues that
18 to you concerning to you as an administrator? 18 are atissue in these proceedings and the
19 A, Yes. 19 charges that have been set forth in Exhibit 25.
20 Q. Why? 20 So | would --
21 AL Because of the relationship that he was 21 MR. WADE: But | would ask - |
22 in with the former student. Why are we so 22 would ask --
23 concerned about what this student that would 23 HEARING OFFICER: Go ahead.
24 presently be in the school system, why was the |24 MR. WADE: - you to refer
25 things she was doing so important to him. 25 specifically to the August 12th, 2008, entry. ;7:7
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1 | think that's irrelevant to this whole matter. 1 that.

2 HEARING OFFICER: Well, then, 2 A. Normally, they have -- they have three

3 your objection went to the entire exhibit. So 3 of these. If you have one, | think it's high.

4 you're objecting to just simply the entry on 4 Q. So this -- was this a situation that you

5 August 12th? 5 were becoming concerned about Mr. Koenig's

6 MR. WADE: That's correct, 6 future employment with the district?

7 HEARING OFFICER: So that's a 7 A. Yes.

8 new objection? s Q. } want to talk about what happened on

9 MR. WADE: Well, | objected to g October 9th, 2008, specifically. Can you look
10 all of it but including that particutar 10 at that paragraph? Tell us what happened
11 paragraph. We can limit it to that paragraph, 11 there.
12 all the same basis. 12 A. At a JV football -- after a JV foothall
13 HEARING OFFICER: | wouid 13 game in Fairbury, a parent of one of the

14 sustain the objection to the entry with regard 14 players approached me concerned about the way
15 to August 12th, 2008. And what we'll do is 15 Mr. Koenig treated one of the players, calling
16 we'll redact that particutar entry. And, board 16 him, as | said in here, lazy and stupid in the

17 members, | admonish you not o look at Exhibit 17 classroom -- well, lazy and stupid. You're

18 24 at this juncture. Exhibit 24 will be 18 lazy and stupid in footbhall, and you're lazy

19 received with regard {o the incidents reported 19 and stupid in the classroom. The reason you're
20 as of August 21st, 2008, October 9th, 2008, 20 down in class is you're lazy and stupid. When
21 October 16th, 2008, and June 3rd, 2009. 21 | talked to Mr. Koenig, he claimed that he just
22 (Exhibit No. 24 was made a part of this 22 talked about work ethic.
23 record and may be found in Volume 1) 23 Q. And had this already become a pattern of
24 MS. HAASE: May | be heard on 24 Mr. Koenig having problems in how he talked to
25 one thing? 25 student athletes?
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1 HEARING OFFICER: Yes. 1 A It had -- in understanding the situation
2 MS. HAASE: Can the record 2 that Mr. Koenig had been through, and former

3 reflect that there is an incident on August 3 athletic director working with him, | knew that
4 12th, 2008, although I'll defer to Mr. Wade's 4 there had been a pattern in his behavior.

5 objection about the substance of it. But it 5 Q. What about the entry with regard to

6 shows a pattern of recurring, one thing after 6 October 16th, 20087

7 another with Mr. Koenig. 7 A, That's the one that -- where Mr. Cook

8 HEARING OFFICER: We're justnot | 8 came to me with a situation with Mr. Koenig

9 going to deal with August 12th, 2008. So that 9 claiming a - a student is claiming Mr. Koenig
10 will be redacted. 10 made an inappropriate comment to her. A player
11 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Mr. Isom, I'm going to 11 was injured in the Sutton JV football game.

12 ask you some questions about Exhibit No. 24 now |12 The injury caused him to have an enlarged

13 that we've got this all squared away. First 13 testicle. ltis being claimed that Mr. Koenig

14 off, how long have you been the superintendent 14 approached the football player's girlfriend and
15 here? 15 told her, to help the injury, she should rub

16 A, This is my second year. 16 it

17 Q. Okay. And Exhibit No. 24 includes four 17 Q. Mr. Isom, how many years have you been
18 notes that are in the record about incidents 18 in education?

19 with Mr. Koenig; is that correct? 19 Al 22 years.

20 A. Correct. 20 Q. Have most of those years been working
21 Q Is this an average number of notes to 2t with junior high and high school students?

22 have on an employee when you've only been the 22 A. Yes.

23 superintendent for a year? 23 Q. In your professional opinion, is it

24 A, It's high. 24 rational for a teacher {o tell a girl o

25 Q. Why is that? | mean, tell us about 25 massage a testicle and have that not be a 25{
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1 sexual comment? 1 Q.  Andthen there's a big paragraph next.

2 Al No. 2 What does Mr. Koenig -- can you summarize for
3 Q I'm going to have you turn to Exhibit 3 me what Mr. Koenig is saying in that paragraph?
4 No. 19, And this has been received. What's 4 A.  Justtalking about the -- feels that

5 this document? 5 he's overloaded in his teaching areas because
6 A. This is a memorandum, written reprimand | 6 of the way that the classes are structured

7 given to Mr. Koenig dealing with that incident. 7 within his area.

s Q. Did you confront Mr. Koenig about this 8 Q. Now, did you say you are a former

9 incident before you issued Exhibit No. 197 9 business teacher?

10 A. Yes. 10 A, Yes.

1 Q. What was the nature of that discussion? 11 Q.  Anddid you teach in school districts

2 A, We just discussed, you know, the 12 that are roughly the size of Superior?

13 situation, Did it occur and him admitting to 13 A, Yes.

14 it and then consequences that would follow. 14 Q. Did you teach a similar schedule to what
15 Q. Did Mr. Koenig tell you he was shocked 15 Mr. Koenig taught while he was writing this

16 because he hadn't meant anything sexual at all 16 letter?

17 about his comment? 17 A.  Yes.

18 A, No. 18 Q. Is that a particularly unique schedule

19 Q. Did he immediately concede that it was 19 for a business teacher in a smalier school
20 inappropriate? 20 district?
21 A. I don't know if immediate would be the 21 A, No.
22 proper word. | -- eventually, | would say he 22 Q. Anddid the pressure of teaching the
23 did. But at that time, it was kind of a 23 schedule that you taught, which was similar to
24 nonresponse, more like, | don't know what 1 did |24 what Mr. Koenig taught, ever cause you to make
25  wrong. 25 asexually charged comment to a student?

CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase CHARLES JISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Q.  Okay. Here on page 1 of Exhibit 19 1 A. No.

2 under the heading suspension, it says that he 2 Q. Did the pressure of teaching this many

3 is being suspended for two days from coaching 3 classes ever cause you to engage in a sexual

4 and two days from teaching. What -- why did 4 relationship with a recent graduate?

5 youdo that? 5 A.  No.

6 A. 1, you know, felt -- to get him away s Q. Invyour professional opinion as an

7 from the students and let him hopefully 7 educator, is there any connection between a

8 appreciate being an educator and what it's 8 teaching load an educator has and their ability

9 about, letting him reflect on the situation and 9 to behave professionally?

10 trying to improve his behaviors around the 10 A. No.

11 kids. 1 Q. While we're talking about Mr. Koenig's

1z Q. Was this designed to emphasize to him 12 classroom work, did you ever personally observe
13 these kind of comments were a really big deal 13 Mr. Koenig in the classroom?

14 toyou? 14 A, I went in -- not to say personally

15 A, Yes. 15 observed, | did go in a couple of different

18 Q. Okay. Let's look at Exhibit No. 20. 16 times and watch some of the commercials that
17 Are you there? 17 the kids generated.

18 A. Yes. 18 Q. Was there anything in his classroom

19 Q. What's this? 19 conduct that caused you concern?

20 A.  This is the letter | received from 20 A. No.

21 Mr. Koenig after the suspension. 21 Q. Did you review the evaluations that

2 Q. And is it true that the first paragraph 22 Mr. Cook did of Mr. Koenig's instructional

23 is where Mr. Koenig basically says he's 23 performance?

24 embarrassed and ashamed? 24 A, No, | did not.

K9

Q.  Okay.
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1 A, Because we didn't have any concerns 1AL Yes, | did.

2 about those to me. 2 Q. And what did the student tell you?

3 Q Does the fact that there aren't any 3 Al The student made reference to a journal

4 concerns about Mr. Koenig's instructional work 4 entry that -- well, she brought me her journal

5 mean that it's okay with you that he's done 5 entry of a situation that occurred. Her -- she

6 these other unprofessional things? 6 had left some marks on her boyfriend who was a

7 A, No. 7 member of the football team. Mr. Koenig had

8 Q. Why not? 8 saw the marks, and during lunch one day,

s A. Being -- you can be a classroom teacher, 9 approached her and asked her if she was hungry
10 but to encourage the activities that he was 10 And in front of her classmates, and said, well,
11 encouraging kids and involved with kids and the |11 next time you're hungry, and threw some
12 things, the language and things, just was 12 crackers, eat these instead of your boyfriend.
13 beyond that, in the education field. 13 Q. In your professional opinion, was that
14 Q. Let's look at Exhibit No. 21. What's 14 behavior by Mr. Koenig professional?

15 this? 15 A. No.
16 A. 1 had received a request from a parent 16 Q. Why not?
17 to have a meeting, with some concerns about 17 A. You're embarrassing a student in front
18 Mr. Koenig. 18 of the other kids at a level, you know -- an
19 Q. And what were the parent's concerns? 19 overtone of, again, sexually charged, in my
20 A. He listed some -- brought me a list of 20 opinion.
21 five concerns. One of them dealt with his 21 Q. Okay. | want fo look at the next
22 daughter and feeling that there was a lewd and 22 paragraph talking about inappropriate language.
23 inappropriate content on a situation that 23 | want you to read that to yourself and then
24 happened in October with her at the lunchroom, |24 kind of give me a summary about what that's
25 embarrassing her in front of some other 25 about.

CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase
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i students. And then just some language at a 1AL This refers to the language barrier. He

2 basketball game and just, you know, some 2 was getting, you know, reports from the

3 other--I'd have to - 3 students that when Mr. -- the assistant coach

4 Q. Did you - let's look at page 2 of 4 was notin the room -- the assistant coach

5 Exhibit No. 21. Are those your handwritten 5 being Mr. Cook, was not in the room, Mr. Koenig

8 noles of that meeting? 6 acted differently, a little more animated and

7 A. Those are the handwritten notes from the 7 using profanity. And then another situation

8 dad. 8 that happened at a Hastings-Saint Cecilia,

9 Q. Oh, okay. Did you investigate these 9 where he yelled at them to get their asses back
10 various allegations about Mr. Koenig's 10 on the floor.

11 behavior? 1 Q. Was that behavior professional in your

12 A. Yes. 12 opinion as a professional educator?

13 Q. And then is page 1 of Exhibit 21 sort of 13 A, No. Because it had been addressed a

14 your typewritten summary of what happened as a 14 number of times, and we were trying to get him
15 result of your investigation? 15 away from the profanity with the players.

16 A, Correct. 6 Q. And has this been a continuing concern

17 Q. Okay. And I'm going to look at -- the 17 that the administration at Superior Public

18 first paragraph sort of summarizes that you had 18 Schools has had about Mr. Koenig's coaching?
19 this conversation. What's the second paragraph 18 A. Yes.

20 say? 20 Q. So in two years of the time that you

21 A. The first concern dealt with a comment 21 were a Superior superintendent, you had a

22 that Mr. Wood deemed lewd and inappropriate. 22 concern about Mr. Koenig sending fext messages
23 He would not elaborate, so a meeting was setup 23 to a girl who is a senior this year; right?

24 with his daughter, the student. 24 A. Correct.

25

Q. Did you set up this meeting?

25

@, And a concern about him telling a ninth
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1 grade girl to massage her boyfriend's injury, 1 Q. Is it fair to say that Mr. Koenig still
2 which was a swollen testicle? 2 didn't get what your concerns were about his
3 A, Correct, 3 professionalism?
4 Q. A concern about him engaging in some 4 A, I wasn't sure when he left the room if
5 kind of sexually charged teasing of a gir! for 5 he really understood how serious the situation
6 leaving marks on her boyfriend? 6 was.
7 A. Correct. 7 Q Mr. Isom, in your professional opinion,
8 Q. Concern about him swearing at student 8 did Mr. Koenig behave unprofessionally when he
9 athletes and behaving inappropriately with 9 engaged in a sexual relationship with a student
10 students? 10 who had graduated only five weeks before the
11 AL Correct. 11 relationship was consummated?
12 Q. Is that consistent with your experience 1z Al Yes.
13 of staff members who are successful in the 13 Q. In your professional opinion, did
14 field of education? 14 Mr. Koenig commit an act of moral turpitude in
15 A. No, it is not. 15 engaging in a sexual relationship with such a
16 Q. Why not? 16 recent graduate?
17 A.  The language, the inappropriate 17 A.  Yes.
18 comments, usually those people are usually 18 Q. Does this misconduct substantially
19 outside of education. The true educator, at 18 interfere with the continued performance of
20 least, will grow from those situations. We all 20 Mr. Koenig's duties at the Superior School
21 make mistakes but -- you know, at different 21 District?
22 times but grow. And there just didn't seem to 2 A. Yes.
23 be any growth going on. We were going back to |23 Q. And is this misconduct part of a pattern
24 the same situations, it seemed like, 24 of unprofessional conduct and poor judgment
25 continually. 25 that Mr. Koenig has displayed over the last two
CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase CHARLES ISOM-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Q. And then in light of all this, 1 years when you've been the superintendent?
2 Mr. Koenig admitted to you that he was engaged 2 A. Yes.
3 in a relationship with a former student? 3 Q. Can you trust Mr. Koenig to work with
4 A Correct. 4 him now?
5 Q.  Anddid you consider all of this 5 A, No.
6 background and, in particular, the relationship 5 Q. Can female students and their families
7 with the former student when you decided to 7 trust Mr. Koenig to work with them now?
8 issue Mr. Koenig notice of proposed 8 MR. WADE: Objection. Calls for
9 cancellation of his employment? 9 speculation.
10 A.  Yes. 10 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.
o K And that notice appears in the book in 1 Q (BY MS. HAASE) What would you expect
12 front of you as Exhibit No. 37 12 the response of female students and their
13 AL Yep. 13 families, based on your years of experience in
14 Q. Is that the notice you issued to 14 education, to be to Mr. Koenig's continued
15 Mr. Koenig? 15 employment by the school district?
16 A, Yes. 16 MR. WADE: Objection. Calls for
17 Q. Did you meet with him personally when 17 speculation.
18 you issued this notice? 18 HEARING OFFICER: No. Itasks
19 Al Yes, | did. 19 what he can expect in his professional opinion,
20 Q. What was his response when you delivered |20 so he can answer that question.
21 the notice to him? 21 THE WITNESS: | think the
22 A. 1 had -- | had Mr. Cook involved with 22 conversation | had with the parent on July 27th
23 the meeting as well, and | guess shock might be |23 kind of answers that question. The expectation
24 agood word, And plan of action, 1 advised him |24 was: They couldn't trust him and didn't feel

comfortable with their daughters in his 3l
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1 classroom. 1 Foundation.

2 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Do you recommend that | 2 Q. (BY MR. WADE) There is nothing in that

3 this board of education cancel Mr. Koenig's 3 complaint -~ do you believe every complaint has

4 employment contract? 4 1o be investigated?

5 A, Yes. 5 A. No.

6 MS. HAASE: | have no further 8 Q. Sonote that - it's your opinion that

7 questions. 7 all complaints that are filed, some are

8 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. We've | 8 investigated, and some aren't?

9 been going for about two hours. Mr. Wade, do s A. | probably misspoke. They probably are.
10 you think you could do your cross? You need to 10 They probably have to investigate them to a
11 take as much time as you want. Should we take 11 level to determine how far they go with it.

12 abreak now? : 12 Q. And the facts -- would you believe that
13 MR. WADE: | think we should 13 the facts are determinative as to whether or
14 take a break now. 14 not the next step ought to be taken?
15 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. Why 115 A. Correct.
16 don't we take a break. We'li come back at 25 16 Q. So the mere fact that something, quote,
17 after 8:00. 17 unguote, "needs to be filed" doesn't mean
18 (Short recess.) 18 that's a determination that anything has been
19 (Exhibit Nos. 26-36 were marked for 19 done inappropriately or misconduct that would
20 identification.) 20 lead to the revocation of a certificate, does
21 HEARING OFFICER: Back onthe |21 it?
22 record. Mr. Wade, you may proceed with your 22 A. Correct.
23 Cross. 23 Q. And you don't know the facts of those
24 CROSS-EXAMINATION 24 cases that you've talked about or you've been
25 BY MR. WADE: 25 asked guestions about, the facts, per se, of
CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1 Q. Mr isom, I'd like to back up a little 1 each and every case that you've been asked

2 bit about the matters before, what you -- { 2 about as to how those facts were presented,

3 think - believe it's the Professional 3 what the facts were?

4 Practices Commission. 4 A. Correct.

5 A.  Okay. 5 Q.  Okay. There may be totally different

s Q. Do you serve on a Professional Practices 6 facts in those cases than what you believe are

7 Commission? 7 in this case; is that correct?

g8 A. No. 8 A. Correct.

9 Q. Areyou aware of the process by which a 9 Q. And that could result in a totally
10 complaint is filed, investigated, and then the 10 different outcome?

11 facts are tried or the facts are presented and 1 Al Correct.

12 acase is decided? 12 Q. in fact, that determination is totally

13 A, Not totally. | know that you report it. 13 separate and different than this determination
14 Q. Okay. Do you know there is a process, 14 at this particular level; isn't that correct?

15 that by filing a complaint does not mean that 15 A, Correct.

16 there is a determination, but you have just 16 Q. Okay. One is not binding on the other,
17 filed a complaint to initiate an investigation? 17 s {7

18 A,  Correct. 18 A, No.

19 Q. Andthat'sit? 19 Q.  Sothe mere fact that at this point in
20 A. Correct. 20 time, a complaint, you believe, because of
21 Q.  And as an attorney, someone could file a 21 legal counsel's advice, a complaint needs to be
22 complaint against me, and it would be 22 filed, you don't know what will happen to that
23 investigated. Would that be similar? 23 complaint, do you? It may be dismissed; isn't
24 A.  Correct. 24 that correct? ]
35 MS. HAASE: Objection. 25 A.  Yes, just like any other case. T
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1 Q. Okay. Depending on the investigation 1 the objection.

2 and the facts? 2 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Il rephrase it. Okay.

3 A. Correct. 3 By merely filing the complaint, you don't know

4 Q. Soanything else that we've talked about 4 at what level the investigation has taken

5 tonight as far as other cases really has 5 place, what facts have been found, or whether

s nothing to do with Mr. Koenig's case, does it? 6 or not any determinations have been made, do

7 A.  1think the PPC has established a 7 you?

8 history, though. 8 MS. HAASE: It's been asked and

9 Q. Well, I'm asking about the facts. Isn't g answered about three times.

10 each case facts determinative -- determinative 10 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.
11 that the facts decide whether or not there is a 11 THE WITNESS: From my
12 petition filed, whether or not there are 12 understanding, I'm obligated to report the
13 sanctions taken? | mean, it's like any other 13 situation to the PPC.
14 case of law; right? 14 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. And thatis a
15 A. Correct, 15 precaution, a measure because if there is
w6 Q. So at this point in time, nobody knows, 16 something there, you don't want to be held
17 at the level of a Professional Practices 17 responsible; isn't that right?
18 Commission or the State Department of 18 A.  Well, correct.
19 Education, what the facts are in this case, do 19 Q. Okay. So it's better to report, even if
20 they? 20 there's any reason to report, than not report;
21 A, No. 21 correct?
22 Q. Okay. So theorefically, the board's 22 A. | would agree.
23 decision here - if the board were to decide 23 Q.  Now, we talked -- and I'm going to jump
24 that there is not just cause, that they ought 24 to the -- because we've covered a lot of
25 to retain Mr. Koenig as an instructor, as a 25 ground. I'm going to jump to the process by
CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1+ teacher, that determination would be a separate | 1 which evaluations are done. And | think you

2 determination than the -- and could be 2 were asked about evaluations. A person might

3 different than a determination made by the 3 be a good teacher but still have inadequacies

4 Professional Practices Commission? 4 for other reasons; isn't that correct?

5 A. Correct. 5 A. Correct.

6 Q. Really, all of our cases that you have, 6 Q. Are you familiar with your policy on

7 the situations that you investigate, and the 7 evaluation of certificated personnel?

g situations that are presented either to a board s A. [I'mfamiliar with it.

9 or acommission or a court of law, that's why 9 Q. Okay. I'm handing you what has been
10 we have hearings, is o determine whether or 10 marked as Exhibit 26. Let me hand you the one
11 not there are reasons to distinguish one case 11 that's the original.

12 from another; isn't that correct? 12 MS. HAASE: Mr. Schuitze, |

13 A.  Correct. 13 don't have a copy of this document.

14 Q.  Okay. And we're not there yet at the 14 MR. WADE: You should have all
15 PPC level, are we, in this case with 15 of those. | think | stacked them right there

16 Mr. Koenig? 16 for you, Karen. Is it right there underneath

17 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 17 that--

18 to-- 18 MS. HAASE: V'l grab it.

19 THE WITNESS: That's notmy - 19 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Is, in fact, that the

20 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 20 policy that governs the evaluation procedure?
21 to the form of the question because | don't 21 A, Yes.

22 know what there -- | don't know what you -- 22 Q.  Are-is it your opinion, then, that

23 MR. WADE: Let me --I'll 23 this evaluation of certificated personnel of

24 withdraw it, and I'll rephrase it. 24 the Superior Public School District policy

25 HEARING OFFICER: 'l sustain 25 pertains only to the educational performance w2
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1 and duties of a teacher? Or does it also - 1 HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 26 is
2 first of all, answer that question. 2 received.
3 A Would you repeat the question? 3 (Exhibit No. 26 was made a part of this
a Q. Okay. This evaluation policy has a 4 record and may be found in Volume 11.)
5 statement of purpose; isn't that correct? 5 HEARING OFFICER: Mr, Wade, are
6 A. Correct. 6 you going to offer -- | have these packets - a
7 Q. Procedure for certificated staff 7 packet of exhibits. Would it be easier to
8 evaluation? 8 publish to the board if I could hand them the
g A. Correct. 9 packets?
10 Q it has other subsections, training for 10 MR. WADE: I'm going to go
11 district evaluators? 11 through them.
12 A. Correct. 12 HEARING OFFICER: So whati'm
13 Q. Okay. And then the communication 13 going to do, board members, is I'm going to
14 procedure? 14 hand you this packet of exhibits. If it's all
15 A, Correct. 15 right with Ms. Haase, only refer to the ones
16 Q. Okay. Now, is that just for teachers 16 we're talking about. Is that okay, Ms, Haase?
17 with - as to their teaching duties, or does it 17 MS. HAASE: | have no objections
18 also include other duties that the teachers 18 tothat.
19 have, such as coaching duties? It could cover 19 (Discussion off the record.)
20 both? 20 MS. HAASE; And at this point,
21 Al It could cover -- yeah. 1t could cover 21 if it would expedite matters, I'll waive
22 both. 22 foundation on all of these exhibits. | won't
23 Q. It shouid cover both, shouldn't it? 23 concede relevance, but I'll waive foundation if
24 A. Yes. 24 that lets you go faster, Mr. Wade.
25 Q. Okay. Soin an evaluation, when you say 25 MR. WADE: And that would be
CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1 that an evaluation has nothing to do with the 1 fine, yes,
2 performance of a person as a coach, that's z Q. (BY MR. WADE} Would you look at Exhibit
3 incorrect, isn't it? 3 247
4 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 4 A, Yes, sir.
5 to the form of the question. That’s not what 5 Q. Now, Exhibit 24, we've mentioned or
6 the prior testimony was or what the current 6 talked about as --
7 foundational question to this line of 7 HEARING OFFICER: Board members
8 questioning -- 8 you can't look at Exhibit 24. Do not look at
g HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 9 Exhibit 24. 3
w0 Q (BY MR. WADE) All right. So the 10 MR. WADE: Wasn't it offered for
11 evaluations, those evaluations of Mr. Koenig 11 those three parts?
12 should also include information, observations, 12 HEARING OFFICER: We haven't
13 their objections or specific problems as a 13 redacted it yet.
14 coach if they are noticed, as well as a 14 MS. HAASE: We haven't redacted
15 teacher; is that correct? 15 yet.
16 A. Correct. 16 MR. WADE: Okay.
17 Q. You are familiar with the procedure, the 17 Q. (BY MR. WADE) | will ask questions that
18 evaluation and policy; is that correct? 18 perhaps will make this -
19 Al Yeah. 19 HEARING OFFICER: Board members
20 Q. And that's part of Superior's policy; 20 everybody take out Exhibit 24 and hand it to
21 isn't that correct? 21 me.
22 A, Yeah. 22 (Discussion off the record.)
23 MR. WADE: I would offer Exhibit 2 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Looking at Exhibit 24, |
24 26 24 think you referred to certain concerns that
25 MS. HAASE: No objection. 25 were set forth on that particular exhibit;
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1 isn't that correct? 1 Q Okay. Now, if -- on Exhibit 24, there
2 A. Yes. 2 were serious concerns dated for October 9th,
3 Q. Okay. On October 9th, 2008, there was a 3 2008, and October 16th, 2008, would you expect
4 concern? 4 those deficiencies and problems to be noted on
5 A. Yes. 5 an observation, evaluator's summary report
s Q. October 16th, 2008, there was a concern? 6 observation of December 20087
7 A, Correct. 7 A, Well, if | had done the evaluation, |
g Q. Okay. And would you please, then, look 8 probably would have noted it. But my principal
9 at Exhibit 367 And I'll hand you Exhibit 36. 9 did it, and | was -- | dealt with these
10 HEARING OFFICER: No, you can't {10 situations --
11 look at it yet. You have to wait. 11 Q. Okay.
12 Q (BY MR. WADE) Are you familiar with the {12 A. --in my office, | guess.
13 evaluation procedures? | think you've 13 Q. Okay. So --and I'm having a little
14 indicated that you are. Is this -- I'm handing 14 trouble with that, though. Those are serious
15 you Exhibit 36. Can you tell me what Exhibit 15 enough to reflect upon an observation for a
1% 36is? 16 teacher, are they not; Exhibit 24?
17 MS. HAASE: Objection. 17 A.  Yes.
18 Compound. 18 Q. They should be. Isn't the purpose of
19 Q. (BY MR WADE) I'm handing you Exhibit 19 the evaluation, according to your policy, to
20 38. Canyoutell me - 20 help the teacher correct problems?
20 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 21 A. Yes.
22 THE WITNESS: it's the 2 Q. How do you do that? Don't you mention
23 evaluation tool that the principals use when 23 those in the evaluation?
24 they're evaluating the staff. 24 A, Yes.
25 Q. (BY MR. WADE) And for whom is that 25 Q.  Those aren't mentioned in this
CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade CHARLES ISOM-Cross by Mr. Wade
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1 evaluation done? 1 evaluation, are they?
2 A.  Ryan Koenig. 2 A.  No.
3 Q. Okay. And what is the date of that 3 Q. In fact, personal and professional
4 particular date? 4 conduct on page 2, we have, No. 1, interacts in
5 A. December 9th. 5 a professional manner with staff, parents and
5 Q. 367 It's December Sth? 6 students. That's not an unsatisfactory.
7 A. December 9th, 2008. 7 That's satisfactory.
8 Q. Okay. Allright. So thatis the 8 Seeks out and participates in relevant
s evaluation that takes place after October 9th, 9 professional growth activities. That's
10 2008, and after October 16th, 2008, does it 10 successful or satisfactory.
i1 not? 11 Three, follows district policies and
12 A, Yes. 12 procedures. That's satisfactory.
13 Q. Okay. Now, we're looking, if you would, 13 Is supportive of the total school
14 please, on - at the exhibit. And you are 14 program. That's satisfactory.
15 familiar with exhibit -- the form of the 15 There's no unsatisfactory on that whole
16 exhibit? 16 summary evaluation, is there?
17 A, Yes, sir, 17 A, Correct.
18 Q. Are you familiar with the - have you 18 Q. Okay.
19 seen this exhibit? 19 A. In dealing with that time frame of 10:00
20 A. } have not seen this evaluation, no, as 20 to 10:47.
21 it's presented. I've seen a blank one. 21 Q. Wait a minute, though. Don't
2 Q. Do you have any reason to believe this 22 evaluations take place for a tenured employee,
23 is not Mr. Koenig's evaluation for December 23 atenured teacher once?
24 Sth, 20087 24 A. Correct.

Q. Okay. It's just not for that particular
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take a look at Exhibits 27 through 37 -- no,

25

133 135
1 time. It's their performance in general, isn't 1 I'msorry, 27 through 36. Take a moment to
2 it? 2 look at -~ I'm sorry. There you go. Please
3 Al Yes, sir. 3 take a moment to review those. | know there
4 Q. Okay. So whenever you have that 4 are several of them there, but | think it's
5 evaluation policy, it's not for one hour. It's 5 very important for you to look at them
6 for the period of time that the teacher - 6 carefully. And | appreciate your time,
7 since he's last had an evaluation; isn't that 7 First of all, as you're looking at them,
8 correct? 8 what are they?
s A. I guess in the conversations that I - 9 A. Evaluator summary report of Mr. Koenig
10 as an evaluator, when | evaluated as a 10 Q. Allright. So let me just ask you: 27
11 principal, | always was on the understanding 11 is for what year?
12 that doing the -- within the classroom, doing 12 AL 2002
13 the time frame, what you saw, you know, was 13 Q. Okay. 28 is for what year?
14 what was recorded, in looking at our evaluation |14 A. 2003.
15 sheet. We understood that for the annual one, |15 Q. 2000 -- excuse me. Exhibit 297
16 we'd maybe need to - 16 A, 2003,
17 Q. And this is the annual one, isn't it? 17 Q. All right.  Exhibit 307
18 A.  Correct. 18 A, 2004,
19 Q. Okay. And this is the annual one that's 19 Q. 317
20 required by Policy 4118, correct? 20 A. 2004.
21 A.  Correct. 21 Q. 327
22 Q. So Policy 4118 and its purpose, as set 22 A. 2005.
23 forth here, should be reflected in Exhibit 367 23 Q. 337
24 A.  Correct. 24 A, 2005.
25 Q.  Okay. And there's nothing to do with 25 Q. 347
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1 any inappropriate conduct by Mr. Koenig on 1 A 2006.
2 October 9th, 2008, or any conduct in there, 2 Q. 2000 -- excuse me. 357
3 except for it says he needs to make sure that 3 Al 2007.
4 he's professional at all times when dealing 4 Q. 36, we've already dealt with. All
5 with staff, parents, and especially students. 5 right. Now, take a look at them because | want
6 Butit's not bad enough to mark him 5 to make sure that | understand what they are.
7 unsatisfactory, is it? 7 Are they in the same form as Exhibit 36, which
8 A Correct. 8 was the evaluation that I've already asked you
9 MR. WADE: | would offer g about?
10 Exhibit -- | think that was 36. 10 A. Yes, sir.
11 HEARING OFFICER: 36. Exhibit |11 Q.  And are these evaluations done by a
12 36 has been offered. Ms. Haase? 12 person with the authority to do an evaluation?
13 MS. HAASE: | would questionthe 113 A.  Yes, sir.
14 relevance of Exhibit 38. I'll make a relevancy 14 Q. And who is Mr. Bob Cook?
15 objection for the record. 15 Al He is the high school principal.
16 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 18 Q. All right. And so his evaluations, as
17 Exhibit 36 is received. 17 you looked at those evaluations, shouid reflect
18 (Exhibit No. 36 was made a part of this 18 serious problems about Mr. Koenig's specific
19 record and may be found in Volume 11.) 19 actions or summarize specific actions if they
20 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Mr. Isom, I'm going to go |20 were significant enough for you to have concern
21 back a little bit further because | think 21 about them?
22 you've indicated a continued pattern of conduct 22 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object
23 that's unacceptable and has been unacceptable 23 to the form of the question. He says a
24 by Mr. Koenig. And I'm going {o ask you to 24 document created by somebody else should

reflect Mr. Isom's concerns at a time when 5(0
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1 Mr. Isom wasn’'t even employed by the district. 1 way as Exhibit 36 that you've already
2 HEARING OFFICER: Objection is 2 identified?
3 sustained. 3 A, Yes.
4 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Allright. For the 4 Q. This appears to be prepared the same way
5 school's purpose, are these the school's 5 with the same kinds of criteria?
6 documents, Superior school's documents? s A. Yes.
7 A.  Yes,sir. 7 Q.  Ifthere was a problem, wouid you not
g Q. Would you have reason to believe that 8 expect that there would be notice of that
9 they should reflect what is required by the 9 problem on this particular document?
10 evaluation procedure policy? 10 A. It is an area that we probably need to
11 A, Yes, sir. 11 address as administrators to make sure that we
iz Q. All right. And you're familiar with the 12 include that within the annual evaluation. And
13 evaluation procedure policy, are you not? 13 at the time - you know, working through that,
14 A. Yes, sir. 14 so, yes, it should probably be addressed.
15 Q.  Andyou're looking at these evaluations 15 Q. Would you look at Exhibit 20 - 27, page
16 as the superintendent? 16 27
17 AL Yes, sir. 17 A.  Okay.
18 Q. All right. So you're not - you're not 18 Q. Does it not mention actual participation
19 unfamiliar with this procedure, are you? 19 in other kinds of activities, other than
20 A. No. 20 scholastic activities, by Mr. Koenig?
21 Q.  Allright. Soinyour opinion, as the 21 A. Supportive of the total school program?
22 superintendent, should these reflect what the 22 Q. Right.
23 administrator believed was appropriate -- the 23 A, Correct.
24 appropriate summaries of the behavior and the 24 Q.  Aliright. So it does -- these
25 conduct and the performance of Mr. Koenig? 25 particular documents -- this particular
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1 MS. HAASE: Again, I'm going to 1 document does, in fact, also inciude some
2 object as to foundation. He's asking him -- 2 reference to his involvement in coaching or -
3 I'mplaying the question in my head. As | 3 excuse me, sporting activities; is that
4 understand it, he's asking the witness about 4 correct?
5 what was in the mind of somebody who created 5 A Correct.
6 these documents when they were created. s Q. All right. So would you expect -- if
¥ MR. WADE: No, I'm asking what 7 there were a problem, according to your policy,
8 this particular document should reflect as an 8 would you expect there to he a note of concerns
9 administrator. 9 with coaching performance if there was a
10 HEARING OFFICER: Then ask the |10 coaching performance problem, in this
11 question that way. t1  particular document?
12 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. What should -~ 12 A. Since you made reference to it, yes, |
3 HEARING OFFICER: In other 13 would.
14 words, I'm going to sustain the objection. 14 Q. Okay. And thereisntone, is there?
15 That's really not the way you asked the 15 A. No.
16 question. 16 Q. Aliright. Let's take a look at Exhibit
17 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. Well, | mean, | 17 28. Same question: You're familiar with
18 don't want to be difficult about this. I'm 18 Exhibit 28, that same sort of evaluator summary
18 just trying to figure out -- this is the same 19 report; isn't that correct?
20 document that you've already agreed was - is 20 A. Correct.
21 consistent -- 21 Q. And it is in the same form as Exhibit 36
2 A, Correct. 22 thatyou've identified; is that correct?
23 Q. -- with the policy? 23 Al Correct.
24 A.  Yes. 24 Q.  And it has the same entries and

25

Q.  And it seems to be prepared in the same

25

subcategories for instruction performance as 5 '/
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1 well as other kinds of behaviors, such as 1 Al Correct.

2 personal and professional conduct; is that o Q. And there are no unsatisfactory entries

3 correct? 3 on this particular evaluation, is there?

4 A. Correct. 4 A. Notthatlcan see, no.

5 Q. Plus, it has comments about activities, 5 Q.  Allright. Well, there aren't any, are

6 including sporting activities that Mr. Koenig 6 there?

7 s involvedin? 7 A. No. I'm sorry. That's no.

g A. Correct. 8 Q. Okay. Andon page -- on the second page

g Q. Andithas -- it says nothing negative 9 where it is signed by Mr. Cook; is that
10 about Mr. Koenig, but it says that he follows 10 correct?

11 district policies and procedures, asks 11 A, Correct.
12 questions, and he coaches football, basketball 12 Q. You're familiar with his signature?
13 and -- 13 A.  Correct.
14 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 14 Q.  Allright. There's also no mention of
15 to -- he's reading extensively from a document 15 his participation -- Mr. Koenig's participation
16 that hasn't been offered into evidence. 16 in football, basketball, and there's nothing
17 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 17 here about any inappropriate behavior that
18 MR. WADE: Okay. {'ll offer -- 18 needs to be corrected, just that he wants --
19 HEARING OFFICER: Let's offer 19 wants to improve on making sure that in his
20 it 20 classroom, students are in the room. That's
21 MR. WADE: I'll offer Exhibit 21 the only thing; right?
22 28. 22 A. Correct.
23 MS. HAASE: Objection. 23 Q.  Okay. So there's no major coaching
24 Relevance. 24 problem that's identified in that particutar
25 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 25 evaluation for that particular year; right?
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1 Exhibit 28 is received. Board members, you 1 Al No.

2 can -- board members, you can refer to Exhibits 2 Q. Okay. let's look at --

3 26,27, 28, and 36 so far. 3 MR. WADE: Vil offer Exhibit

4 (Exhibit No. 28 was made a part of this 4 29,

5 record and may be found in Volume I1.) 8 MS. HAASE: Objection.

s Q. (BY MR. WADE) Aliright. So 28 also 6 Relevance.

7 does not bring up significant problems that are 7 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.

8 ongoing concerns for the administration on this 8 Exhibit 29 is received.

9 particular evaluation; correct? 9 (Exhibit No. 29 was made a part of this
10 A. Correct. 10 record and may be found in Volume I1.)
11 Q.  Andevaluations, we've already 11 Q. (BY MR WADE) Exhibit 30, please take ¢
12 determined, are important because of the 12 look at Exhibit 30. What is Exhibit 307
13 evaluation procedures and purpose of 13 Al Evaluator summary report.

14 evaluations as set forth by Policy 4118; is 14 Q. For?

15 that correct? 15 A.  Ryan Koenig.

16 A. Correct. 16 Q.  Forwhatyear?

17 Q. Okay. Let's look at Exhibit 29. What 17 Al 2004,

18 is Exhibit 297 18 Q. Same form, isn't it?

19 A.  Another evaluation. 19 A, Correct.

20 Q.  And for the year -- which year? 20 Q. Supposed to satisfy the same evaluatio

21 A, 2003. 21 of certificated personnel that's required by

22 Q.  Anditis the same type of evaluation 22 4118, Policy 4118; is that correct?

23 form. It's the annual evaluation - or some 23 A. Yes.

24 evaluation, whether it's semi-annual or annual, 24 Q.  Which would include coaching as well as
25 it's for Mr. Koenig; is that correct? 25 scholastic work? B
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1 A, Yes. 1 got an chjection.
2 Q. Okay. Looking -~ and there are no 2 MR. WADE: All right.
3 unsatisfactory markings on this particular 3 HEARING OFFICER: The objectior
4 evaluation, are there? 4 s foundation as to your question. And the
5 A, No. 5 objection is sustained.
s Q. Allright. Looking at page 2, there's 6 MR. WADE: Okay.
7 also, again, mention of Mr. Koenig being 7 HEARING OFFICER: Okay.
8 supportive of the total school program and has 8 Q. (BY MR. WADE) According to this
9 done a nice job of coaching football, 9 particular document -- I'll withdraw the
10 basketball, and monitoring the weight room. 10 question.
11 MS. HAASE: Objection. He's 11 HEARING OFFICER: Thank you.
12 reading from a document that hasn't been 12 Q. (BY MR. WADLE) According to this
13 offered into evidence. 13 particular document done by Mr. Cook, and
14 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 14 Mr. Cook is the evaluator, is he not?
15 MR. WADE: Okay. ['ll offer 15 A.  Correct.
16 Exhibit No. 30. 16 Q. He not only doesn't see any problem with
17 MS. HAASE: Objection. 17 Mr. Koenig's performance, he actually commends
16 Relevance. 18 Mr. Koenig's performance in coaching football,
19 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 19 basketbail, and monitoring the weight room; is
20 MR. WADE: All right. 20 that correct?
21 HEARING OFFICER: Exhibit 30is |21 A. By saying he has done a nice job.
22 received. 22 Q. Correct. And that's praise, is it not?
23 (Exhibit No. 30 was made a part of this 23 A, Yes.
24 record and may be found in Volume 11.) 24 Q. Okay. Have | -~ { did offer Exhibit 30.
25 Q. (BY MR.WADE) Allright. Let's ook at 25 Exhibit 31, what is Exhibit 31?7
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t page 2. Now -- 1 A, The evaluator summary report for Ryan
2 HEARING OFFICER: Youcanlook | 2 Koenig for the year 2004.
3 atthem. Oncel say they're received, board 3 Q. All right. And it's the same sort of
4 members, you can look at them. 4 document, is it not?
5 Q. (BY MR.WADE) We're on to -- we're in 5 A,  Correct.
5 the year 2004, are we not? s Q. And | don't want to belabor this, but i
7 A.  Correct. 7 think these are important because this is each
8 Q. Allright. Andin 2004, there's 8 vyear, and these evaluations are important to
9 special -- if you look on page 2, doesn't it 9 teachers, are they not?
10 say that there's special recognition for 10 A. Yeah. Yes, sir.
11 Mr. Koenig's performance as a coach? Last 1 Qs I mean, it tells them how they're doing?
12 line. 12 A. Yes, sir.
13 A. He has done a nice job of coaching 13 Q. it helps them improve if they're having
14 football. 14 a problem?
15 Q.  And basketball and monitoring the weight 15 A. Yes, sir.
16 room. 16 Q.  Okay. And it's consistent with what is
17 A.  And basketball and monitoring the weight | 17 required by Policy 4118; right?
18 room. 16 A.  Yes,sir.
19 Q. Okay. So there's no -- apparently, by 19 Q. If you don't have evaluations, teachers
20 2004, there are no problems? 20 don't know what to do differently to improve
21 MS. HAASE: Objection. 21 themselves, do they?
22 Foundation. 22 Al Correct.
23 Q. (BY MR. WADE) There are no problems 23 Q.  Okay.
24 identified on this particular document? 24 A. Uniess there's other -- 1 guess | don't
25 HEARING OFFICER: Whoa. I've 25 know how the other incidents play in that were ;C/‘
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1 handled in a separate manner through 1 Q. Allright. In Exhibit 31, take a look
2 memorandums and reprimands, that worked with | 2 atthat. Is there anything in Exhibit 31 that
3 him to allow him to get better, also. So, you 3 would suggest that there continues to be an
4 know, in the concurrence with these as weill, 4 ongoing problem of any kind?
5 S0 - & MS. HAASE: I'm going to object
5 Q. So apparently, if they were used to help 6 to this line of questioning because Exhibit 31
7 him get better, by the time all these 7 hasn't been offered.
8 evaluations were done, he had done better 8 MR. WADE: I'll offer Exhibit
9 because there's no mention of them anymore. 9 31.
10 MS. HAASE: Objection. 10 MS. HAASE: Relevance objection.
11 Foundation. 1 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.
12 MR. WADE: It's consistent with 12 Exhibit 31 Is received.
13 his testimony. 13 (Exhibit No. 31 was made a part of this
14 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 14 record and may be found in Volume i)
15 Okay. We've got to lay the foundation for his 15 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. | mean, I'm just
16 knowledge with regard to subject matter of what 16 asking you. Is there anything in here that
17 you're asking. So - 17 shows that he continues to have the problems if
18 MR. WADE: Okay. Would you 18 there are problems, if there were any problems?
19 reread the question because | think that - 1¢ A. No.
20 (Requested portion of record read.) 20 Q. Okay. Doesn'tit also say that
21 HEARING OFFICER: There's no 21 Mr. Koenig follows district policies and
22 foundation as to how he would have that 22 procedures and asks questions whenever he is
23 knowledge. 23 unsure of the proper procedure?
24 Q. (BY MR, WADE) isn'tit your testimony 24 A, Yes.
25 that other things might play into this 25 Q. Okay. I'm looking at Exhibit 32. What
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1 particular -- an evaluation of a person? Is 1 is Exhibit 327
2 that your testimony? 2 Al Evaluator summary report for Ryan Koenic
3 MS. HAASE: Objection. I'm 3 for the -- 2005.
4 going to object to the form of the question 4 Q. Okay. For the year 2005, are you
5 because | don't know what other things are. 5 familiar with this particular document?
s Q. (BY MR. WADE) Well, other 6 A. Yes,
7 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 7 Q. Okay. lt's the same form as Exhibit 36
8 MR. WADE: Okay. Il withdraw 8 that you were specifically familiar with; is
9 the question. 9 that correct?
w0 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Let me ask you this: 10 A, Correct.
11 What was your -- what did you mean when you 11 Q. And it covers the same areas of
12 said other things might be an indication of 12 performance for a teacher?
13 problems of the teacher besides the evaluation? 13 A Correct.
14 AL Other incidents that had occurred that 14 Q. Okay. And this is a document that would
15 required an official reprimand and that also 15 be retained for a teacher; is that correct?
16 laid out particular performance behaviors. 16 A, Correct.
7 Q All right. So let me ask you that, 17 MR. WADE: Okay. I'd offer
18 then. By the time this particular evaluation 18 Exhibit 32.
19 is done, if those things have not been 19 MS. HAASE: Relevance.
20 correcled, would you, as the superintendent, 20 Objection. Relevance.
21 believe it would be noled that those noted 21 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.
22 problems, those reprimands or whatever else has 22 Exhibit 32 is received.
23 been noted or has been documented, have not 23 (Exhibit No. 32 was made a part of this
24 been corrected? 24 record and may be found in Volume I1.)
25 A, Probably should be. 25 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Let's look at the second o
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1 page. ls there anything in this particular 1 of years here that have been mentioned, and I'm
2 comment section or the -- for personal and 2 not seeing any problems that are noted on the
3 professional conduct that would suggest to you 3 evaluation, are you?
4 that Mr. Koenig is not performing as a coach a A, Not on the evaluations, no.
5 that is doing acceptable work? 5 Q. Okay. | would like you to look at
5 A. No. & Exhibit 34. What is Exhibit 347
7 Q. In fact, doesn't it say he is involved 7 A. Exhibit 34 is the evaluator summary
8 in various coaching duties and sponsorships? 8 report for Ryan Koenig dated October 17th,
9 So, itis mentioned, isn't it? 9 2006, and I'm familiar with it.
10 A. Correct. 10 Q. And it's the annual evaluation?
1 Q. And if there were a problem, that could 11 A. It's the annual evaluation form.
12 be mentioned, couldn't it? 12 Q. And the teachers rely upon the
13 A, Correct, 13 evaluation —
14 Q. All right. I'd like you to take a look 14 (Discussion off the record.)
15 at Exhibit 33. What is Exhibit 337 15 Q. (BY MR. WADE) So it is the evaluator
16 A.  Evaluator summary report for Ryan Koenig |16 summary that you're familiar with and, in fact,
17 dated December 7th, 2005. 17 itis Mr. Koenig's; right?
18 Q. Allright. Same form? 18 A. Yes. | concur with the -- yes, the rest
19 A. Correct. 19 of them.
20 Q. You're familiar with it? 20 Q. Okay. And it also notes his
21 A, Yes. 21 satisfactory performance in all areas; right?
22 MR. WADE: I'll offer Exhibit 22 A. Correct.
28 35 23 MS. HAASE: | don't mean to be
24 MS. HAASE: Objection. 24 grumpy. You've got to offer it first.
25 Relevance. 33. 25 MR. WADE: ['li offer 34, |
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1 THE WITNESS: 33. 1 thought we already offered it.
2 MR. WADE: Excuse me. 33. 2 MS. HAASE: Obijection.
3 MS. HAASE: Objection. 3 Relevance.
4 Relevance. 4 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 34
5 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 5 isreceived.
6 Exhibit 33 is received. 6 (Exhibit No. 34 was made a part of this
7 (Exhibit No. 33 was made a part of this 7 record and may be found in Volume 11.)
8 record and may be found in Volume I1.) g Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. Page 2 of Exhibit
9 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Aliright. ook at page 9 34. Mr. Cook, again, is the evaluator; is that
10 2 of 33. We have the same personal and 10 correct?
11 professional conduct, and this would include i1 A, Correct.
12 personal and professional conduct that would 2 Q He's the principal?
13 have to do with sporting activities, coaching 13 A, Yes.
14 activities, as well as scholastic performance; 14 Q. You're familiar with his signature?
15 s that correct? 15 A. Yes.
16 A. Correct. e Q. Okay. And is it specifically noted that
17 Q. And it does, in fact, mention that he's 17 he interacts in a professional manner with
18 shown improvement in his coaching areas. 18 staff, parents, and students?
19 Continues -- needs to work on being more 19 A. Yes.
20 positive in his coaching techniques? 20 Q. Okay. And he's supportive of the total
21 A, Correct. 21 school program; is that correct?
22 Q. Okay. But there's no specific major 22 A. He is, yep.
23 concern; right? 23 Q. Nothing negative --
24 AL Correct, 24 A. Yes, sir. .
25 Q. Okay. So, | mean, we're into a number 25 Q. -- about his performance as a coach, is M/7L/

Tollfree: (877) 567-5669

Shana W. Spencer, RPR, CRR

Off: (402) 476-11!



[image: image74.jpg]CHARLES ISOM-Cro.. by Mr. Wade

CHAF 3 1SOM-Cross by Mr. Wade

157 169
1 there? 1 object to the form of the question.
2 A. No. 2 MR. WADE: 'l withdraw the
3 Q. Okay. Exhibit 357 3 question. Okay. Let me ask the question.
4 A, Evaluator summary report for Ryan 4 Q. (BY MR. WADE) All right. You've noted
5 Koenig, 2007. 5 that certain concerns developed, concerns were
5 Q. And same form? 6 addressed, but nothing has been noted on any of
7 A, Yes. 7 the evaluations; isn't that correct?
8 Q.  You're familiar with it? 8 A. Correct.
9 A. Yes. 9 Q. Okay. Anddo you think that's of
10 MR. WADE: | offer Exhibit 35. 10 importance, considering that teachers rely upon
11 MS. HAASE: Objection. 11 evaluations to know how to change or how to
12 Relevance. 12 continue to perform from year to year, and your
13 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 13 policy specifically says that's the purpose of
14 Exhibit 35 is received. 14 the evaluation?
15 (Exhibit No. 35 was made a part of this 15 A. Correct, unless he's been given a direct
16 record and may be found in Volume {l.} 16 reprimand for another incident that really
17 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Aliright. lthasa 17 didn't relate to the classroom.
18 number of comments about his teaching 18 Q. But later on if, in fact, it's been
18 performance, et cetera, et cetera, on the first 19 corrected, it should -- or if it hasn't been
20 page. Onthe second page, it also, as it 20 corrected --
21 did - as the others did, mentions his 21 A, It should be noted.
22 participation in coaching activities; isn't 22 Q. - it should be noted; right?
23 that correct? 23 A. Correct.
24 A.  Correct. 24 Q.  Okay.
25 Q. Nothing negative, is there? 25 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade --
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1 Al No. 1 {'m-going to ask the court reporter. Did
2 Q. Okay. Would you look at Exhibit 367 2 Mr. Wade offer Exhibit 277
3 Are you familiar with the form? 3 MR. WADE: | can offer it
4 A. Yes, | am. 4 because --
5 Q. That's the one we offered. I'm sorry. 5 HEARING OFFICER: Why don't you
s Wel've already been through 36. My apologies. 5 just offer it.
7 A. Okay. 7 MR. WADE: Yeah, why don't|
g Q. | believe that's -- what date is that? 8 just offer --
s A. That is 2008. 9 HEARING OFFICER: Do me a favor
10 Q. Okay. All right. So the reason why I'm 10 and offer Exhibit 27.
11 asking you this -- and I'm sorry to belabor it. 11 MR. WADE: | would, again,
12 And I'm sorry for the board, to belabor each 12 offer -- | would offer Exhibit 27.
13 and every one of these evaluations. But | 3 MS. HAASE: Objection.
14 think you need to take into consideration 14  Relevance.
15 the - 15 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.
16 MS. HAASE: Object to the form 16 Exhibit 27 is received. Thank you. Solcan
17 of the question. 17 put my check. Thank you.
18 MR. WADE: I'm asking the 18 (Exhibit No. 27 was made a part of this
19 question. 19 record and may be found in Volume I1.)
20 Q. (BY MR. WADE) | think you need to take 20 MR. WADE: | have no further
21 into consideration the other events that 21 questions of Mr. Isom.
22 occurred; isn't that correct? That you've 22 HEARING OFFICER: Redirect?
23 alleged occurred? 23 MS. HAASE: Very briefly.
24 MS. HAASE: He's asking Mr. Isom |24 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
25 1o testify about what Mr. Wade thinks. | 25 BY MS. HAASE:

Ha
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25

be given to a teacher to let him know that

25

1 Q. Mr. tsom, towards the end of your i there were concerns about his performance, in
2 conversation with Mr. Wade, you said that 2 addition to a written evaluation?
3 teachers rely on evaluations to know how to get 3 A. Correct.
4 better, unless they're given another document 4 Q. Let's look at Exhibit No. 12. Is this a
5 that tells them there's a problem. Do you 5 meeting summary of Mr. Koenig and the then
s remember that? 6 athletic director?
7 A, Yes. 7 A.  Yes.
8 Q.  Was Mr. Koenig, in fact, given a number s Q. Andittalks about some goals that the
9 of documents to tell him that there were g district is working on getting Mr. Koenig to
10 problems? 10 meet as a coach?
11 A, Yes. 11 A.  Correct.
12 Q.  Let's look at the exhibit book. Let's 12 Q. s this the kind of document that would
13 look through them real fast; okay? Look at 13 be given to a teacher by an administration to
14 Exhibit No. 8. s this a document that would 14 let them know there are concerns about his
15 tell Mr. Koenig that there were concerns about 15 performance?
16 his performance? 16 A. Yes.
17 A Yes. 17 Q.  And the same for Exhibit 13?
18 Q. Is this the kind of document -- kind of 16 A, Yes.
19 document you were talking about with Mr. Wade |18 Q. The same for Exhibit 147
20 that would telt a teacher that there are 20 A.  Yes.
21 problems even if it doesn't appear on the 21 Q.  The same for Exhibit 157
22 evaluation? 22 A, Yes.
23 A, Correct. 23 Q.  The same for Exhibit 167
24 Q. Let's look at Exhibit No. 9. |s this 24 A.  Yes.
25 another document that was given to Mr. Koenig 25 Q. The same for Exhibit 177
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1 to tell him about concerns about his coaching 1 A, Yes.
2 performance? 2 Q. The same for Exhibit 187
3 A. Correct. 3 A.  Yes.
4 Q. This is the kind of document that a 4 Q. So these are all summaries of meetings
5 teacher would rely on, in addition to an 5 with the athletic director that would tell
& evaluation, to know there were problems? 6 Mr. Koenig if there were concerns about -- the
7 A. Correct. 7 fact there were concerns about his performance?
s Q. Let's look at Exhibit No. - oh, | s A. Yes.
g numbered 10, but it's not in a perfect order. 9 Q. How about Exhibit 19, this written
10 Hold on. We're going to look at page 6 of 10 reprimand about his performance as a teacher,
11 Exhibit No. 10, and I'm not sure if you have 11 is that the kind of conversation a teacher
12 that. So 'l flip it over here. 12 would reasonably rely on to know when they
13 A Yeah, | do. 13 would need to get better?
14 Q.  Oh, youdo? Do you have page 6 of 14 A, Yes,
15 Exhibit No. 10? i5 Q. How about Exhibit No. 217
16 A.  Page 6, | do have. i6 A.  Yes.
17 Q. Page 6 of Exhibit 10. Is this 17 Q. Thisis the kind of document you'd
18 information about a parental complaint 18 get -- that a teacher would rely on to know
19 involving Mr. Koenig? 1¢ they had to get better?
20 A. Correct, Dated November 1st. 20 A. Yes.
21 Q. Okay. And on page 7 of Exhibit No. 10, 21 Q. So there are a lot of evaluations that
22 it shows Mr. Koenig was given a copy of that? 22 say he's good in the classroom, and there are
23 A. Correct. 23 also a lot of documents that tell Mr. Koenig
24 Q. Was this the kind of document that would |24 there are a lot of other concerns; is that
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1 Al Yes. 1 Q. I'm concerned about the idea that there
2 Q Now, is getting a good evaluation as a 2 can be separate evaluations or separate
3 classroom teacher equivalent to permission to 3 comments out there that do not need to be
4 sleep with a former student? 4 reflected on a summary -- annual summary
5 MR. WADE: Objection. | think 5 evaluation. Should accurate summary
6 that's -- that's totally irrelevant. 6 evaluations include concerns that are concerns
7 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 7 about a teacher if they continue to be of
5 Q (BY MS. HAASE) s getting a good 8 significance?
9 evaluation from your principal permission to 9 A. Yes.
10 tell a ninth-grade girl that she should massage 10 Q And these did not; is that correct?
11 her boyfriend's testicle? 11 MS. HAASE: Object -- I'm sorry.
12 MR. WADE: Objection. 12 Q. (BY MR. WADE) These evaluations did
13 Irrelevant. Beyond the scope of the 13 not?
14 cross-examination. 14 A. These particular evaluations did not.
15 HEARING OFFICER: Well, it's 15 Q All right. So apparently, they didn't
16 that conduct which is admitted conduct that is 16 continue to be concerns. They were corrected?
17 the basis for this hearing. So it's hardly 17 MS. HAASE: Objection to the
18 irrelevant. I'm going to overrule the 18 form of the question and to the foundation.
19 objection. 19 HEARING OFFICER: {'m going to
20 MS. HAASE: Can you read the 20 overrule that. He can answer.
2t question back for me? 21 THE WITNESS: In what was
22 (Requested portion of record read.) 22 observed in the classroom, no.
23 THE WITNESS: No. 23 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Okay. But we've also
24 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Is getting a good 24 determined that these observations in summary
25 evaluation from your building principal 25 evaluations include coaching activities and
CHARLES ISOM-Recross by Mr. Wade BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 permission to swear at student athletes as 1 performance, so it should be what's observed
2 their coach? 2 there as well; is that correct?
3 A, No. 3 Al Correct.
4 Q. Right at the beginning of your 4 Q. Now, Ms. Haase asked you about whether
5 conversation with Mr. Wade, you talked about 5 or not certain good evaluations shouid allow
& some of the decisions with the PPC that you 6 you to do bad things. Well, if you're doing
7 reviewed. Do you remember that? 7 bad things, shouldn't those evaluations reflect
s A. Yes. 8 those bad things?
s Q Regardless of what the PPC may or may 9 Al Yes. They could.
10 not do if Mr. Koenig's conduct is reported to 10 Q Should they? Not could, should they?
11 them, in your professional opinion, Mr. Isom, 11 Al Well, they should, yes.
12 should the board cancel Mr. Koenig's contract 12 MR. WADE: Al right. No
13 regardless of what the PPC does? 13 further questions.
14 MR. WADE: This has been asked 14 MS. HAASE: Nothing further for
15 and answered. This is beyond the scope. 15 Mr. Isom.
16 HEARING OFFICER: He can answer. |1 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Isom, you
17 THE WITNESS: Yes. 17 may step down. Any further evidence?
18 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 18 MS. HAASE: School district
19 MS. HAASE: | have no further 19 calls Bob Cook.
20 questions. 20 BOB COQK,
21 MR. WADE: | do. 21 Called as a witness on behalf of the District,
22 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. Go 22 being first duly sworn, was examined and
23 ahead. 23 testified as follows:
24 RECROSS-EXAMINATION 24 DIRECT EXAMINATION
25 BY MR. WADE: 25 BY MS. HAASE: /7\//7[
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1 Q. Can you state your name, sir, and spell 1 that, | went to Harvard Public Schools, teacher
2 your last name for the court reporter? 2 and coach at both those schools, teacher and
3 Al Robert Cook, C-0-0-k. 3 coach at Harvard for three years. It was there
4 Q. And is it true that occasionally you go 4 when I began work on my administrative degree
5 by Bob Cook? 5 in a cohort through UNK. And shortly after
65 A. Yes. 6 finishing that up, | was offered a position
7 Q. You sign documents as Bob Cook as weli? 7 down here, applied, and was offered the
s A. Yes. 8 position with Superior Public Schools, and I've
9 Q. Are you currently employed, sir? 9 been here ever since.
10 A. Yes. 10 Q. So how long have you been here?
11 Q. Bywhom? 11 A.  This is my ninth year.
12 A, Superior Public Schools. 2 Q. Do you -- are you certificated and
13 Q. What do you do here? 13 endorsed by the Nebraska Department of
14 A, I'm the secondary principal. 14 Education to serve as a principal in a high
15 Q. What are the duties of the secondary 15 school in the state of Nebraska?
16 principal at Superior Public Schools? 16 A, Yes.
17 A, | deal with student discipline, teacher 17 Q. |s thata 7-12?
18 evaluations, overall curriculum. | deal with 8 A. 7-12, yes.
19 curriculum instruction. | also have some other 19 Q Do you belong fo any professional
20 duties that maybe the other principals don't. 20 organizations?
21 1deal - { work with the technology area. I'm 21 A, I'm a member of ASCD, Nebraska School
22 involved in some coaching. Solhave a vast 22 Activities Association, and also Nebraska
23 array of things that I'm involved in. 23 Secondary School Principals Association.
24 Q. And is one of your duties to serve as 24 Q.  Andwhat's ASCD?
25 the assistant girls basketball coach? Strike 25 A. Association for Supervision of
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 that. 1 Curriculum and [nstruction.
2 Prior to this school year, was one of 2 Q. Do you subscribe to and regularly read
3 your duties to serve as assistant girls 3 any professional journals or other
4 basketball coach? 4 publications?
5 Al Yes. 5 A. Yes. Principal Leadership, various
s Q. And this year, are you the head girls 6 journals. | can't remember the names of them
7 basketball coach? 7 that come through my desk. | do read them.
8 A, Yes. s Q. Do you attend state, regional, and local
9 Q. And are you also the school's 9 meetings about personnel management,
10 disciplinarian? 10 curriculum, and appropriate relationships among
11 Al Yes. 11 staff and students?
2 Q So you deal with students both as a 12 Al Yes.
13 coach and as a principal? 13 Q. And in your educational preparation,
14 A, Yes. 14 have you taken courses which focus on personnel
15 Q. What's your educational background that 15 management, evaluation, and professionalism?
16 qualifies you to be a principal? 16 A. Yes.
17 A. I got my bachelor's from Peru State 17 Q. You know, let's talk right away about
18 College in business administration -- or 18 evaluation; okay?
19 business education and business management. | |19 A. Yes.
20 got my master's from the University of Nebraska |20 Q. Is one of your jobs here 1o do classroom
21 at Kearney, 7-12 principalship. 21 evaluations of teachers at a high school?
2 Q. Okay. And how about your employment 22 A. Yes.
23 history? 23 Q. And have you heard the cross-examination
24 A, I started out at Spalding Public 24 of Mr. Isom in these proceedings? .
25 Schools. | taught there for five years. After 25 A, Yes. “‘//)
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i Q You heard Mr. Isom discussing the 1 their room, and that is when | go. The second
2 evaluations of Mr. Koenig's performance with 2 evaluation of a nontenured is unannounced, |
3 Mr. Wade? 3 arrive in their room and do the observation.
4 A. Yes. 4 Tenured teachers are given a time frame
5 Q. And | think they talked about Exhibits 5 during a week when | will come in and do their
6 27 through 36. Do you have those in front of 6 evaluation. And again, they choose a date and
7 you? 7 time, and | come in during that time.
g8 A. 1 don't believe so. | do not. s Q. Why do you let them choose a date and
g Q.  You have those now? 9 time?
10 Al Yes. 10 A. Because | want to see them at their
1 Q. Can you flip through those and just kind 11 best. |- giving them that opportunity, |
12 of tell me -- could you confirm what they are, 12 would expect the very best when I go into that
13 what they purport, that they're Mr. Koenig's 13 classroom because they know that I'm coming.
14 evaluations? 14 And they should be at the top of their game
15 A, Yes. 15 when | arrive.
1 Q. Okay. And who did these? 16 Q.  Okay. Now, whenever you observed
17 A, | did. 17 Mr. Koenig's classroom for a formal
18 Q. Okay. Now, when you do classroom 18 observation, were there things that concerned
19 evaluations, are you looking for the teacher's 19 you about his teaching?
20 conduct in the classroom? 20 A, Not necessarily about his teaching.
21 A. | base my observation on what | see 21 There was some concerns that we -- | addressed
22 during that time frame when | go in to do my 22 with him as far as not being in the room at
23 evaluation. 23 certain times. When | went in and did his
24 Q. Do you consider the teacher’s larger 24 observations, he did a good job as a teacher.
25 overall performance as well? 25 Q. And would you say overall, he is -- his
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Al 1 would say it would have to come into 1 classroom performance has been satisfactory to
2 play, yes. 2 you as his supervising administrator?
3 Q. Okay. Do you mainly document concerns 3 A I would say yes. There has been
4 about a teacher's coaching or professionalism 4 concerns that we've worked on, and | think he
5 on the classroom evaluation form, or do you use 5 has progressed to the point where he's become ¢
6 other documents? 6 better teacher.
7 A | use other documents. 7 Q Now, does that mean that you're felling
g Q. Like what? g the board that you do not support the
g A. | use written reprimands, memos. I've 9 recommendation that Mr. Koenig's coniract be
10 worked through my athletic director, and he has |10 cancelled?
11 also assisted me in those areas. 1 Al No. .
12 Q. And in fact, is the athletic director 12 Q. Do you support the recommendation that
13 the administrator that's primarily charged with 13 his contract be cancelled?
14 keeping coaches on the straight and narrow at 14 A, Yes,
15 Superior Public Schools? 15 Q. Why?
16 Al That is the way we've handled it 16 A. | feel it is very inappropriate for the
17 previously, yes. 17 way that he has interacted with the young lady
18 Q. Okay. Now, how do you handle 18 about the testicle deal. | guess | found that
19 evalualions of staff in general? Do you 19 somewhat troubling. | also had a concern in
20 surprise them? Do you warn them? How does 20 dealing with the text messages and making a
21 that process work? 21 statement about being drunk.
22 A. Nontenured teachers are evaluated twice 22 | feel, my personal opinion, that you
23 ayear. The first time, | give them a week 23 lose a lot of respect with students when you
24 when | will come to their room. They choose a 24 try and -- when you've made a statement like

that, and you're going to come back and try to
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1 teach and coach them on a high school level. | 1 environment as the positives. So that was one
2 think that you've, you know, opened a door that 2 area where | had been working with Mr, Koenig,
3 they're always going to have that they can 3 was to try and get him to use more positives.
4 attack you and say, you know, you're doing 4 You know, the negatives -- | think people are
5 these things. And talking to us about it, we 5 more accepting of a negative situation if
6 find it -- you know, why should we care -- why 6 they're also hearing positive things being said
7 should we have to worry about what we do. 7 to their children, also, and athletes.
8 Q.  Areyou also troubled by Mr. Koenig's g8 Q.  Anddid you discuss this with Mr. Koenig
9 admitted sexual relationship with a recent 9 in the post-conference about this evaluation?
10 graduate? 10 A. Normally, the way | handie a
11 A, Yes. 11 post-conference, the teachers are given a copy
122 Q. Why? 12 of it. | bring them in, ask them if they have
13 A, | feel it's too soon. Mr. Isom and 13 any questions, concerns, and they say no. We
14 myself have discussed the matter. I think it's 14 sign off onit. We're good to go.
15 way too soon. | guess I'm made uncomfortable |15 Q. Okay.
16 by it, and | don't know why you would get 16 A. But what | -- | did discuss it with him
17 involved in that type of situation. 17 maybe outside of this observation and
18 Q. Okay. Now, | want to talk specifically 18 post-evaluation.
19 about a couple of things in the evaluations. 19 Q. Okay. And that's because you also
20 Let's look at Exhibit No. 32, second page. Are 20 coached together?
21 you there? 21 A, Yes.
22 A. Yes. 2 Q. Now, let's look at Exhibit No. 33, Are
23 Q.  Okay. |see thisis the personal and 23 you there?
24 professional conduct grid here; trug? 24 A. First page, second page?
25 A.  Yes, 25 Q.  Youwent straight to the second page
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Q. And that's what Mr. Isom and Mr. Wade 1 which is where | was going to tell you to go,
2 talked about a lot through all of these -- 2 so you're way ahead of me.
3 A, Yes. 3 A. Okay.
4 Q. -- evaluations; right? 4 Q. This is personal professional conduct
5 A.  Yes. 5 again? Yes?
6 Q. Andto be fair, you marked Mr. Koenig as s A. Yes.
7 satisfactory here? 7 Q. Read me the last sentence. And again,
8 A. Yes. 8 to be fair, you marked Mr. Koenig as
s Q. But the second sentence under the 9 satisfactory here?
10 comments, what does that say? 10 A. Yes.
11 Al One thing that | would like to see 1 Q. But read me the last sentence of the
12 Mr. Koenig work on is trying to include some 12 comment section.
13 positive reinforcement when working with his 13 A, Mr. Koenig has shown improvement in his
14 athletes on the football field and basketball 14 coaching areas but needs to continue to work or
15 court. 15 being more positive in his coaching techniques.
16 Q. What does that mean? 16 Q. What does that mean?
17 A, In dealing with Mr. Koenig, both as an 17 A. Again, it's relating back to the things
18 assistant coach to him and as an administrator, 18 we just discussed.
19 | felt that he did a lot of -- made a lot of 19 Q. And is this also something that you
20 negative comments and maybe not as many 20 continued to discuss with Mr. Koenig as he
2t positive ones as what he needed to make. 21 continued to progress in his coaching?
22 | think a lot of our parents only heard 2 A Yes.
23 the negatives. They didn't hear the positives 23 Q. Exhibit No. 34 on the second page, are
24 because the negatives were usually louder than |24 there any concerns there about Mr. Koenig's

4/ 7

coaching?
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1 Al | don't believe | addressed any there. 1 supervision?
2 Q. Okay. Andonpage 1 of Exhibit 34, what 2 A, Yes
3 day did you do this observation? 3 Q. Did you document those concerns in a
4 Al 10/30 of '06. 4 memorandum to Mr. Koenig that you gave to him
5 Q. Okay. That's the day you met. When was 5 separate and apart from the written
6 the actual observation? 6 evaluations?
7 A.  Oh,I'msorry. 10/17 of '06. 7 A. |believe so.
g Q. Holdon. I've gotto-- okay. I'm 8 Q. Let'slook at Exhibit No. 8. Take a
g going to have you look at Exhibit No. 9. g minute and review that because we've been
10 A. Okay. 10 through a lot of paper. Have you had a chance
11 Q. Areyouthere? 11 to look that over?
iz A, Yes. 12 A, Yeah.
13 Q. What's this? 13 Q. Tell me about what led to the issuance
14 A. That is a memorandum delivered to 14 of Exhibit 8 and what this all involves.
15 Mr. Koenig via Colin Bargen, our athletic 15 Al I believe | had went to Mr. Koenig's
16 director at that time, with carbon copies to 16 room to discuss something with him. [ don't
17 myself and superintendent Bob Tipton, 17 remember what. And his students were in the
18 addressing a concern that we had with 18 room unsupervised. As | noted here, there had
19 Mr. Koenig and an individual on the football 19 been other times that I'd also noted that he
20 team. 20 was unavailable in his classroom. The kids
21 Qu Okay. And what's the date of this? 21 were not sure where he was at and felt that was
2 A. October 31st of 2006. 22 something that needed to be addressed.
23 Q. Okay. Inthe first paragraph on page 1 23 Being a coach, sometimes you get called
24 of Exhibit No. 9, does it indicate the date the 24 from your classroom for various things. We try
25 incident occurred? 25 not to do that any more than what we have to,
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 A, Wednesday, October 25th, 2006. 1 but there are instances when that does occur.
2 Q. Andyour observation of Mr. Koenig back 2 1 wanted him to understand the seriousness of
3 on Exhibit 34 -- oh, good. You kept your 3 not being in that room if there was a situation
4 place. What day was that? 4 that would occur between the students. For
5 A, It was 10/17 of '06. 5 instance, worst-case scenario, a fight breaks
s Q. Okay. So the incident happened after s out and somebody hits their head or, you know
7 the observation? 7 gets injured in a serious manner and he's not
g A. Yes. 8 in there, we're probably in a pretty serious
9 Q. Butbefore you met? 9 situation.
10 A, Yes. 10 Q. Anddid you discuss this with Mr. Koenig
11 Q. But short -- how long after you met on 11 orally as well as in writing?
12 the post-conference did Mr. Koenig receive the 12 A | believe we did go over it.
13 written reprimand? 13 Q. Okay. Did Mr. Koenig indicate that he
14 A, 1 believe the date was October 31st, 4 understood that you had these concerns?
15 which would be one day after we met. 15 Al | believe so, by his signature on the
15 Q. So this all happened at the same time? 16 second page.
17 A, Yes, | would say. 17 Q. Any indication that the evaluation
18 Q.  Would there be any reason for Mr. Koenig |18 somehow confused him when you gave him this
19 to not understand that there was significant 19 clearly written reprimand?
20 concerns about his coaching after he received 20 MR. WADE: Objection.
21 this reprimand on October 31st, 20067 2t Foundation. Calls for speculation, conclusion.
22 A. 1 wouldn't think so. 22 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled.
23 Q.  Okay. Now, in addition to the concerns 23 You may answer,
24 about coaching that we talked about, did you 24 THE WITNESS: | believe the «,[X

statement at the bottom of page 2 where he is
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1 given the option to respond and he did not - | 1 sports.

2 don't believe we got a response fo it. 1think 2 Q. When does track end at Superior High

3 he understood the seriousness and maybe 3 School?

4 understood that he needed -- that was something 4 A. It varies, depends on whether you make

5 he needed to correct. 5 it to state track or not. Usually, if you make

5 Q. (BY MS. HAASE) Now, are you 6 it to the state track meet, it usually ends

7 recommending that Mr. Koenig's contract be 7 after all the other kids have been dismissed

8 cancelled because of this lack of supervision? 8 from school for the summer. If you do not make
9 A. No. g it to state, usually, the kids are checked out,
10 Q.  Thisis just part of the employment 10 and track is over for them before they are

11 history that you have with Mr. Koenig? 11 dismissed from school. With the seniors, it's
12 A. Yes. 12  a little different situation because they are

13 Q. Okay. So let's talk about what the 13 usually dismissed and graduated before we end
14 basis for your recommendation actually is 14 the track, so they actually are still a part of

15 instead of what it isn't; okay? 15 the team.

16 A, Yes. 16 Q.  Fora senior student, the coaching

17 Q. Now, when did you first become aware 17 relationship actually continues on past

18 that Mr. Koenig was involved in this sexual 18 graduation?

19 relationship with a recent graduate? 19 A, it could possibly, yes.
20 A. | believe Mr. Isom brought it to my 20 Q. Now, at the same time you were
21 attention. | had been out of town on vacation 21 discovering that Mr. Koenig was involved in
22 with my family. We had been in contact and 22 this sexual relationship with a recent
23 talking about things when | got back. | had 23 graduate, were you also investigating an
24 also heard rumors around town of things going |24 incident involving Mr. Koenig sending text
25 on. Small communities, you always hear those |25 messages to a student who is stili a student at
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1 things. Sometimes you just take them with a 1 Superior Public Schools?

2 grain of salt. It was certainly a concern, and 2 A, Yes.

3 1 believe that's why Mr. Isom addressed the 3 Q.  And how did you come to find out about

4 concern. 4 this?

5 Q. Why was it a concern? 5 A. It had been brought to my attention by a
6 A, | guess we felt that it was not 6 member of my staff. My athletic director had

7 appropriate to be involved in that situation 7 broughtitin to me. | had contacted the young
8 with a recent graduate. ¢ lady's mother and talked to her about it. She

g Q. Now, did you personally ascertain 9 was aware of the situation; got her approval to
10 whether or not Mr. Koenig was a classroom 10 meet with the young lady and talk to her about
11 teacher for this girl prior to her graduation? 11 the situation. | had heard the young lady was
12 A, I had a record that he had taught her 12 very upset about it.

13 advanced web design, yes -- 13 Q. Okay. And did you meet with this girl?

14 Q.  Okay. And she had that - 14 A, Yes, Hdid.

15 Al - scheduled classes. 15 Q.  What happened?

16 Q.  And she had that class both first and 16 A She was upset about the situation, felt
17 second semester? 17 very uneasy about it, very uncomfortable. You
18 A. Yes. It was a yearlong class. 18 know, very --very uncomfortable, and | think,
19 Q. Did he also have a coaching relationship 19 you know, in her mind, she was going to have
20 with this girl? 20 trouble viewing him in the same respect that
21 A Yes. 21 she had previously.

2 Q. In what sports? 2 Q. I'll have you turn to Exhibit No. 23.

23 Al He was head girls basketball coach and 23 Now, you were here for Mr. Isom’s testimony

24 also was an assistant on the track team, which 24 about how this document was prepared? /\/(/
25 this young lady was out for both of those 25 A, Yes.
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1 Q And were you also present when the text 1 that if Mr. Koenig was still a teacher at
2 messages off the student's phone were 2 Superior Public Schools, they were going to
3 transcribed? 3 withdraw their student from his classes. They
4 A, Yes. 4 were concerned about it.
5 Q. And did you also ascertain, of your own 5 Q. Now, we heard extensive testimony from
6 personal knowledge, that these were accurate 6 Mr. Isom about the other concerns about
7 transcriptions of the text messages? 7 Mr. Koenig's professicnalism. Were you here
g A. Yes. 8 forthat?
9 Q. And are you concerned that anything here g A. Yes.
10 on Exhibit No. 3 (sic) demonstrates 10 Q. So were you involved in the incident
11 unprofessionalism on Mr. Koenig's behalf? 11 where Mr. Koenig told the girl to massage the
12 A, Again, | think | talked about it 12 football player's injury?
13 earlier, about making a statement: We might 13 A, Yes.
14 have been a little drunk. | really have 1 Q And you were aware that that was an
15 trouble with that; making that statement to a 15 injury to a testicle?
16 young person who you're planning on being 16 A. Yes.
17 involved with as a teacher and also a coach. 17 Q. Did you interview the girl that was
18 Q. Now, you personally know the girl that 18 involved in the situation?
19 these text messages were sent {o? 19 A, Yes.
20 A.  Yes. 20 Q.  Andwas she bothered by the comment fromr
21 Q. And do you also personally know the girt 21 Mr. Koenig?
22 with whom Mr. Koenig is engaging in the sexual 22 A. I'm not sure she really knew how to
23 relationship? 23 react because 1 think it really caught her off
24 A. Yes. 24 guard. We have a video surveillance in our
25 Q. Do these two girls know each other? 25 school. | went down, watched the camera just
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 Al Yes. They're very good friends, | 1 to make sure that it had actually taken place,
2 believe. They were at one time. 2 and she looked somewhat distraught, in my
3 Q. And did that friendship also trouble 3 opinion, after the statement was made. And
4 you, that Mr. Koenig was sending these text 4 then meeting with her, again, I'm not sure she
5 messages to this particular girl? 5 really understood why it had taken place. And
65 A, | guess it was probably a concern. | & | think it made her uneasy, but she didn't know
7 don't know. We never really understood the 7 how to convey that.
8 reasoning for him to be texting this young g Q. Did you hear Mr. Koenig testify that
9 lady. 1 don't know what the reasoning was, and 9 this was not a -- this comment wasn't sexually
10 that's not mine to decide. | guess it's the 10 charged?
11 individual who was doing the texting. 11 A, Yes.
12 Q. And did this student tell you that 12 1 Do you find that statement,to be
13 Mr. Koenig had done other things that made her 13 credible?
14 feel uncomfortable? 14 A, I guess | would have a concern with it.
15 A, You know, | don't recall any. |think 15 1 don't know why you would make that statemen:
16 the texting was the big thing that really made 16 to a young lady who is a ninth grader.
17 her uncomfortable, She just didn't understand 17 Q. Were you also party to the meetings with
18 why a teacher was texting her. 18 Mr. Koenig about concerns about him cussing at
19 Q. Did you also talk to this girl's mother? 19 student athletes?
20 A. Yes. 20 A. Yes.
21 Q. And was the mother concerned about the 21 Q. And are you Mr. Koenig's assistant
22 situation? ) 22 coach?
23 A, Yes. 23 A, lwas,yes.
24 Q. What did she tell you? 24 Q. Did he ever swear at students in front
25 A, | think they were under the assumption 25 of you? 2
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1 AL One time at the Saint Cecilia game. | 1 Q. And in fact, is this positive
2 believe it was -- | don't know the exact date, 2 reinforcement and constructive criticism the
3 again. He made a statement about getting your 3 same thing that you had noted on other
4 asses out - back out on the floor. 4 evaluations of Mr. Koenig's classroom
5 Q. Did you -- what was your response {o 5 performance?
6 that with Mr. Koenig? 6 A. it would be very similar.
7 A. 1 guess | kind of thought we're going to 7 Q. Okay. And just jooking -- take a second
8 hear about that. 8 and read the paragraphs under discussion, under
¢ Q.  Anddid you hear about it? 9 goal No. T and goal No. 2.
10 A, Yes. 10 A. Okay.
11 Q.  And did you take action with Mr. Koenig 11 Q.  Have you done that? Are these
12 about the situation? 12 paragraphs designed to provide Mr. Koenig with
13 A. | believe we wrote up something again to 13 assistance or criticize his performance?
14 discuss the situation. 14 A, 1 think they are designed to provide him
15 Q. So it's not like as his assistant coach, 15 with some direction that we wanted to get
16 you let him swear and let it slide because you 16 him - the direction we wanted to get himto go
17 were his assistant coach? 17 in, a more positive direction.
18 A. | -- you know, there are times when 18 Q. Okay. Let's look at Exhibit No. 13.
19 people slip up, and you say things maybe 18 What's this?
20 that -- you think, wow, | shouldn't have said 20 A. It's a meeting between Colin Bargen and
21 that at that time. In the locker room, | can't 21 Ryan Koenig dated 11/15 of '06.
22 remember Mr. Koenig using foul language wheni 22 Q. Okay. And, again, take a minute and
23 was in the area. The one time | remember is 23 review this, and tell me if -- what the purpose
24  when | was on the bench at a game, and it was 24 of these discussion items are, please.
25 loud enough that the fans across the way heard 25 A. ! would say that it's some information
BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase BOB COOK-Direct by Ms. Haase
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1 it. So that's where it became a concern. 1 showing that Mr. Koenig had taken the previous
2 Q. Okay. Now, was there also a concerted 2 information and utilized it in the way that we
3 administrative effort o try to assist 3 wanted him to.
4 Mr. Koenig in improving his professionalism 4 Q So is this a positive thing?
5 regarding his coaching? 5 A, | would say it's positive, yes.
6 A. We used Mr. Bargen, who was our previous | 6 Q. Okay. Let's look at Exhibit No. 14.
7 athletic director. He met with Mr. Koenig, | 7 Take a minute and review that, and tell us what
g believe, monthly, had meetings, and then gave g thistells us.
9 copies of those meetings and the outcomes tome | 9 A, I, again, would say thatit's a
10 thatlputin Mr. Koenig's file. 10 positive. | think Mr. Koenig was making
11 Q. Okay. Let's look at Exhibit No. 12. 11 positive steps at that time. He met with the
12 What's this? 12 young lady who had quit the team and, you know,
13 A. I believe this is a meeting between 13 contacted her father. | think he made every
14 Nr. Bargen and Mr. Koenig. 14 attempt to try and keep the young lady out.
15 Q. Okay. And is it a summary of a meeting 15  Also, tatked about his coaching. | think he,
16 that happened on November 8th, 20067 16 you know, was doing some good things there,
17 A, Yes. 17 too.
18 Q.  And do you see the two goals that are 1B Q. Okay. What about No. 157
19 written here in bold? 13 A. 1 would say the majority of itis
20 A, Yes. 20 positive. | think there was one concern
21 Q. More positive reinforcement and 21 addressed at the end about post-season honor
22 constructive criticism, and improve the lines 22 nominations in football. And, again, | believe
23 of communication with parents and players. Do 23 Mr. Koenig, you know, stated that he had taken
24 you see that? 24 care of those. And we had noreason notto
25 A, Yes. 25 believe him. Y
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i Q How about Exhibit No. 167 1 with the sub-district game versus Blue Hill?
2 A. | would say it's very positive. The 2 A, 1 think Mr. Koenig tried to make many
3 statement in this about some parents 3 adjustments as the game went on. As a coach
4 approaching him and telling him that he's been 4 that's been in it a little while, | don't claim
5 doing a good job, | would certainly consider 5 to know everything. But!think there
6 that a positive form of interaction with 6 certainly are nights when maybe the other team,
7 parents. 7 no matter how you play or what you do, is going
s Q How about Exhibit No. 177 8 to be better than you, and I'm not sure that
9 A. 1 think the first paragraph was probably 9 people are always able to see that. And |
10 handled in a correct way. | think he realized 10 think there are times when Mr. Koenig gets
11 that maybe he had handled it incorrectly at the 11 somewhat stubborn and decides he's going to do
12 game, made an attempt to meet with the young 12 it his way, and that's the way it's going to
13 ladies and explain his side of things. 13 be.
14 The second paragraph dealing with 14 And that's probably why the people feit
15 tatking about things in the classroom that 15 that he pouted and did things. Again, | think
16 didn't involve everyone that was in there 16 he made some efforts to try and do what we
17 probably is a negative thing. And, again, we 17 could do, but we were just -- the other team
18 addressed it, and | felt like Mr. Koenig 18 was just a better team than us that night.
19 understood why -- you know, in meeting with the 19 Q. Now, overall, Exhibits 12, 13, 14, 15,
20 parents, myself, Mr. Koenig and the parents, | 20 16, 17, 18, is this like an intensive
21 felt like when we left the meeting, that 21 assistance plan for Mr. Koenig's coaching?
22 everybody was amicable with where we were going |22 A. I think it was just a way for us to meet
23 and felt good about the talk we had had. 23 with him, or a way for us to try and get him to
24 Q. So on the last paragraph on Exhibit 17, 24 the point where we wanted him to be as an
25 Mr. Bargen -- on page 1 of Exhibit 17, 25 educator and also as a coach.
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1 Mr. Bargen says he is pleased with the progress 1 Q. Did you make this kind of efforts with
2 that Ryan has made, still has occasional 2 all of your coaching staff?
3 setbacks. Does that summarize what your 3 Al No.
4 feeling was about Mr. Ryan -- 4 Q. Why were you doing all of this for
5 A, Yes. 5 Mr. Koenig? ;
s Q. -- Mr, Koenig's coaching at this point 6 A. Because | felt like he was somebody that
7 intime? 7 we wanted on our coaching staff. Attimes, he
8 A, Yes. s did some very good things. But there were also
s Q Okay. How about Exhibit No. 187 9 times where there were some negative things,
10 A. I think the first one -- the first 10 and we were trying to work through those so
11 situation discussed was certainly a negative 11 that the positives certainly outweighed the
12 one. It's certainly not the way we want to 12 negatives.
13 project ourselves, our school system, our 13 Q Were you playing hide the ball with
14 coaches, our team. | think you want to, you 14 Mr. Koenig by giving him good evaluations on
15 know, try and make a positive out of every 15 the one hand and then secretly having concerns
16 negative. 16 about his coaching?
17 The team that we were playing certainly 17 A No,
18 left that gym with a different view of us than 18 Q. Why not?
19 what 1 think we wanted to have that night, you 19 A. Again - and in listening to Mr. Isom’s
20 know. And there were some fans in the stands 20 testimony with Mr. Wade, | probably have
21 thatit was very upsetting to, and | think - 21 handled evaluations incorrectly. | have not
22 again, this is my opinion. 1think Mr. Koenig 22 involved the coaching aspect in my evaluations.
23 Jost a lot of respect from the Lawrence-Nelson 23 | based them on the time | was in the
24 people over that, 24 classroom. I'm certainly going to take to -
25 Q. How about the second situation dealing 25 heart what was discussed tonight and work on éj\
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1 improving those things. 1 Q. In your professional opinion, did
2 | -- you know, Mr. Koenig's classroom 2 Mr. Koenig commit an -- strike that.
3 instruction, | felt, was adequate and was 3 In your professional opinion, did
4 certainly - had improved as we had wentalong. | 4 Mr. Koenig commit an act of moral turpitude in
5 You know, | think that he was making an effort, 5 engaging in a sexual relationship with a
6 trying to do what, you know, we presented to 6 student who had just recently graduated?
7 him in various documents and certainly trying 7 A | would say yes.
8 toimprove his teaching. And | think he aiso 8 Q.  Does this misconduct substantially
g was making the effort in coaching in working 9 interfere with the continued performance of
10 with Mr. Bargen. 10 Mr. Koenig's duties?
11 You know, as with anything, you're 1 A, I would say yes. )
12 always going to have a few setbacks. And it's 12 Q. And you recommend that the board cancel
13 how you handle those setbacks that probably 13 his contract?
14 determine, you know, what kind of an 14 A.  Yes.
15 educator/coach you're going to be. If you take 15 MS. HAASE: | have no further
16 them as somebody is always on your rear end 16 questions.
17 about something, and you kind of bristle up and | 17 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade.
18 decide I'm going to do it my way and that's 18 CROSS-EXAMINATION
19 that, you're probably going to be dealing with 19 BY MR. WADE:
20 problems throughout your career. 20 Q. Mr. Cook, you were a coach. Did you
21 If you're willing to take a little 21 raise your voice, too?
22 criticism once in a while and listen to other 22 A. Yes, | did.
23 people, and sometimes agree to disagree, | 23 Q. | mean, sometimes | think there's even
24 guess -- you know, we're not always all going 24 mention of yelling at the team. Did you yell
25 to agree with everything. But sometimes you 25 at the team?
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1 just have to he willing to listen, and | think 1 Al Yes.
2 that was one area where we were still trying to 2 Q. So yeliing, in itself, isn't something a
3 work with Mr. Koenig, is in communication. And | 3 coach does that's inappropriate?
4 that's, you know, something that was addressed | 4 A. As | stated earlier, | yell as loud
5 by some parents. 5 about negative things as I do the positive
s Q. Now, are you recommending that the board 6 things. 1try and certainly make sure that
7 cancel Mr. Koenig because of his difficulties 7 both sides are heard loud and clear.
g in making all the changes in his coaching that g Q So you might yell about negative things,
9 you had expected of him? g but you're going to yell about positive things,
10 A, No. 10 too; right?
11 Q. Are you recommending that he be 11 Al Yes.
12 cancelled because of his classroom instruction? 1w G Okay. But the yelling, in itself, isn't
13 A, No. 13 the objectionable part?
14 Q.  lIsit your professional opinion that 14 A, No.
15 Mr. Koenig's behavior in engaging in a sexual 15 Q. Because coaches do that; right?
16 relationship with a recent graduate will 16 A. Right.
17 undermine his ability to be effective in the 17 Q. Okay. And you heard him use foul
18 classroom? 18 language one time; right? That's what you
19 Al I would say it would certainly not be a 19 said?
20 positive one. 20 A. That was that --
21 Q. In your professional opinion, Mr. Cook, 21 Q. You know, you talked about the meeting
22 did Mr. Koenig behave unprofessionally in 22 on--1think it's Exhibit - | don'twant to
23 engaging in a sexual relationship with a 23 belabor this for oo long. But, you know, |
24 student who had recently graduated? 24 guess the question was -- and | want to say it

in general terms. And hopefully, | won't go u’s:\\)
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1 back to the exhibits. Maybe you can understand 1 football, and also going to the weight room.
2 this. 2 Sol knew that Mr. Koenig was involved in those
3 You may have a -~ you may have a 3 things. So, no, | --and | did observe him at
4 document, an evaluation that is prepared at a 4 games coaching basketball, coaching football.
5 given time, and then something happens in 5 I'mnot sure | ever went up to the weight room
6 between the time that the actual document, the 6 and actually monitored him up there, but|
7 evaluation is performed and the time that you 7 heard positive comments which | also took in my
8 meet with the individual, correct? 8 evaluation.
9 A, Yes. g Q Okay. But ! think your testimony is
10 Q Al right. And something objectionable 10 that it's not his coaching. It's not his
11 happens, and | think we have an example of 11 teaching that causes you to recommend to the
12 that. |s the evaluation then set in slone so 12 board the cancellation of his coniract; is that
13 that you cannot write on the evaluation if 13 correct?
14 something happens in between the actual -- the 14 A, I would say that's correct.
15 actual evaluation and the meeting with the 15 Q. Okay. And | don't want to belabor that
16 teacher for the evaluation? 16 because that's what I'm trying to figure out.
17 A. No. 17 If we're not dealing with these things, we
18 Q. Okay. So if there was a problem, you 18 don't need to go over them again.
19 could say, look, you know, I've got another 19 Is there a policy, that you're aware of
20 problem here. You know, when | observed your 20 at Superior High School, about when it's
21 class, | saw A, B, and C, but now l've seen D, 21 appropriate and not appropriate to date a
22 E,andF, sol don'tlike it; right? 22 former student?
23 A More than likely, | had already given 23 A. Not that I'm aware of.
24 him a copy of his evaluation. 24 Q. So it's your belief that it's not
25 Q. Okay. But the evaluation, you 25 appropriate after a certain period of time or
BOB COOK-Cross by Mr. Wade BOB COOK-Redirect by Ms. Haase
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1 understand the purpose, and you've talked fo me 1 until a certain period of time passes?
2 aboutit. And | think you mentioned that. The 2 Al It's my belief, and | also think that
3 purpose of the evaluation is to summarize for 3 it's going to affect his overall teaching just
4 that year, that annual evaluation, what's good 4 for being able to interact with the students
5 and what's bad, And | think you said that in 5 that he's going to have to interact with.
6 the future you're going to try to be more 6 Q. Would a year be long enough?
7 attentive to the coaching portion of it as 7 A 1 wouid say that would certainly change
8 well 8 the complexion a little bit.
9 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object. s Q Wouldn't there be juniors, then, that
10 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Was that your testimony? 10 would have him as a teacher if he was dating a
11 A, | said, yes, I'm certainly going to work 11 senior who had graduated and only been out a
12 toimprove -- 12 year? | mean, it's arbitrary, isn'tit? It's
13 Q. That's what | thought. 13 hard to decide. Isitayear? Is i six
14 A, -~ S0Me areas. 4 months? Is it three months? Is it two years,
15 Q. And the mere fact that, you know, | see 15 five years, never? 's pretty difficult,
16 over and over -- and look, if you would, at 16 isntit?
17 page -- or at Exhibit 30. Just -- when you do 17 A, Yes.
18 mention Mr. Koenig is supportive of the total 18 MR. WADE: Thank you. | have no
19 school program and has done a nice job of 19 further questions.
20 coaching football, basketball and monitoring 20 HEARING OFFICER: Ms. Haase, any
21 the weight room, did you not mean that, or did 21 redirect?
22 you not observe anything to actually put that 22 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
23 inthere? I'mjust-- I'm confused. 23 BY MS. HAASE:
24 A. I believe at that time | had a son that 24 Q. Is it difficult to figure out that it's o
25 was playing for Mr. Koenig in both baskethall, 25 inappropriate to have sex with a student that \.D‘?Z
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1 you were track coaching just a few weeks prior? 1 Q. All right. Have you been a member of
2 A. I guess, again, in my opinion, it 2 any of the committees or a member of school
3 would -~ | would think that it would be 3 functions in any way?
4 unprofessional. 4 A, Yes. Iserved on the school board for
5 MS. HAASE: No further 5 eight years. I've been a member of the booster
6 questions. 6 club for probably 10 to 15 years.
7 HEARING OFFICER: You may stand 7 Q. And are you employed outside of the
8 down. Thank you. Ms. Haase, your next 8 home?
9 witness? g A, Yes. | am the director of nursing at
10 MS. HAASE: At this time, the 10 the Good Samaritan Center here in Superior.
11 administration rests. i Q. And do you have a daughter who was -- or
12 HEARING OFFICER: Board meinbers, |12 a son who was a student at Superior?
13 that's the conclusion of the administration's 13 A. Yes. | have a son and a daughter.
14 case. We're now at that point in the 14 Q. You have a son who is now a student?
15 proceedings when Mr. Wade will present 15 A. No. He graduated in 2005.
16 Mr. Koenig's case on his behalf. So Mr. Wade? 16 Q. And where -- where is he at this time?
17 MR. WADE: Can | have two 17 A, He works for an accounting firm in Grand
18 minutes? 18 Island. He graduated from college this past
19 HEARING OFFICER: Yeah. Why 19 May.
20 don't we take -~ 20 Q. Where did he go to college?
21 MR. WADE: | know it's getting 21 A, Midland Lutheran in Fremont.
22 late. One minute? 2 Q. And then immediately went to work after
23 (Short recess.) 23 graduating in -
24 MR. WADE: Okay. I'd like to 24 A, Accounting.
25 call Ann Tuma. 25 Q. Okay. And what city again? |'m sorry.
ANN TUMA-Direct by Mr. Wade ANN TUMA-Direct by Mr. Wade
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1 ANN TUMA, 1 A, Grand Island.
2 Called as a witness on behalf of Ryan Koenig, 2 Q Grand Island. Okay. And other children
3 being first duly sworn, was examined and 3 that graduated?
4 testified as follows: 4 Al Shae in 2009.
5 DIRECT EXAMINATION 5 Q. You have a daughter that graduated in
5 BY MR. WADE: 6 20097
7 Q. Ms. Tuma, would you please tell the 7 Al Yes.
8 board and tell me where you reside? 8 Q You've heard -- you've been here during
9 A. I reside on 680 West 8th Street. 9 this whole hearing?
10 Q. Here in Superior? 10 A. Yes.
11 Al Superior. 11 Q. You are a parent of a former student
12 Q. How long have you been there? 12 And is that former student involved with a
13 A, Oh, I've lived there 12 years, but | 13 young man at this time?
14 lived out in the country prior to that for 14 Al Yes.
15 probably 13. 15 Q. And is that -- that daughter of yours,
16 Q. So you've been a member of this 16 who is a former student, involved with the
17 community for quite some time? 17 subject of this particular hearing?
18 A, (Withess nods head.) 18 Al Yes.
9 Q. And are you -- you're familiar with 19 Q. And do you know when that relationship
20 Superior School; is that correct? 20 started?
21 A, Yes. 21 Al In July is when she told me.
22 Q. I'm going to ask you some questions 22 Q. Do you have any reason to doubt that it
23 about your familiarity with the school itself. 23 didn't start in July of this year?
24 Did you go here? 24 A, None. o
25 A, No, I didn't. 25 Q. Areyou and your daughter close? NORV
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1 Al | would say we're close, 1 Q She is doing well?

2 Q.  And she would share with you her 2 A. Uh-huh.

3 relationships? 3 Q. And is she also participating in sports?

4 A, Yes. 4 A Yes. She's on the volleyball team.

5 Q.  Youare aware that Mr. Koenig is here 5 Q. Okay. And she --in fact, is she

6 before this board because of his relationship 6 playing volleyball tonight or tomorrow night?

7 with your daughter; is that correct? 7 A, Yes. She's playing tonight.

g A. Yes. 8 Q.  Okay. Since her relationship with

9 Q. There are some other matters, but it 9 Mr. Koenig, have you noticed a good or bad

10 boils down to that relationship, as | hear 10 change in her personality or demeanor or her

11 this. Is that what you understand? 11 habits in any way?

12 A, Yes. 12 A, I've seen some positive things. Sheis
13 Q. Now, Mr. Koenig is a bit older than your 13 not near as self-centered as she was before,
14 daughter; is that correct? 14 much more appreciative of me, and I guess more
15 A. Yes. 15 set on the goals that she has in life.

16 Q. And do you have any objection to that 16 Q. Do you think her relationship with

17 relationship that the two of them have, that 17 Mr. Koenig has changed her goals, her long-term
18 personal relationship that the two of them 18 goals for life or for her education or

19  have? 19 profession?
20 A. ! have some objection to the age 20 A. No. 1think she's just became more set
21 difference but not because of who the 2t in achieving those goals.
22 relationship is with or that he was her teacher 22 Q. So do you believe, then, the
23 or coach. 23 relationship has helped her solidify and focus
24 Q.  Okay. So-- 24 more?
25 A.  The age thing. 25 A. Gave her more direction, definitely.

ANN TUMA-Direct by Mr. Wade ANN TUMA-Direct by Mr. Wade
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1 Q. So two years difference, number of years 1 Q All right. So he's been a positive

2 difference makes some -- is a consideration 2 influence?

3 that you take and you think about -~ you 3 A Yes.

4 consider, | should say. And you wish they 12 Q. Do you think it's -- in your opinion as

5 weren't so far apart in age; right? 5 amother, do you think you can give a number of
s A. Yes. 6 years or state a number, excuse me, of months,
7 Q. As far as being her former teacher, you 7 years, or time that should pass before teachers
8 have no objection to that? 8 and students should date or be involved with

9 A. None. 9 one another?

10 Q. Do you think the relationship occurred 10 A. No.

11 too soon after her graduation? 11 MS. HAASE: Objection.

12 Al No. I really don't think you can puta 12 Foundation. This witness is not qualified to

13 time frame. | mean, she was graduated. It had 13 testify about what should or shouldn't happen
14 been several weeks. 14 with educators in general.

15 Q. Is your daughter pretty mature? 15 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.
1% A, | would consider her mature, yeah. 16 Q. (BY MR. WADE) All right. Would it be a
17 Q. Is she going to school somewhere now? 17 serious loss to your daughter if she were no

18 A, Yes. 18 longer going to be able to see Mr. Koenig?

19 Q. Where is she going 1o school? 19 MS. HAASE: Objection.

20 A. She goes to Kansas Wesleyan in Salina. 20 Relevance.

21 Q. And what is she taking there? 21 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained.
2 A. Pharmacy. 22 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Do you believe, as a
22 Q. And is she doing well from your -- do 23 mother, and in conversations with your daughter
24 you know? 24 that her -- the improvements that you described
25 Al Yes. 25 would be damaged by the loss of the ‘)J(
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1 relationship with Mr. Koenig? 1 A, Yes.

2 MS. HAASE: Objection. 2 Q. Does that mean you hold an RN or an LPN?
3 Relevance. 3 A, Yes. I'm an RN.

4 HEARING OFFICER: Sustained. 4 Q. Okay. And it's true that there are

5 MR. WADE: What does a mother 5 ethical rules governing the conduct of nurses;

6 have to say? What does a mother have a right 6 isn't that frue?

7 tosay? 7 A.  Absolutely.

8 HEARING OFFICER: It's s Q. And nurses are responsible for being

9 irrelevant. 9 familiar with those rules, aren't they?

10 MR. WADE: It's irrelevant? 10 A.  Yes.

11 HEARING OFFICER: The future of 11 Q.  And if they break those rules, they can

12 the refationship of the daughter with 12 lose their nursing license; correct?

13 Mr. Koenig is irrelevant to these proceedings. 13 A. Yes.
14 it has virtually no relevance. 14 Q. And members of the public wouldn't

15 MR. WADE: The adult whois a 15 necessarily be familiar with those rules, but a

16 student and the mother of that adult has 16 nurse should be, shouldn't they?

17 nothing to say about what happens to her 17 A Yes.

18 daughter. Okay. 18 Q. And you're not familiar with the ethical

19 HEARING OFFICER: Her daughter |19 rules that govern teachers, are you?
20 isn't - her daughter isn't the issue in this 20 A.  No.
21 case. 21 Q. . Youtold Mr. isom that you didn’t
22 MR. WADE: No, she's nota 22 approve of Mr. Koenig's relationship with your
23 student. 23 daughter, but that you didn't want to push your
24 HEARING OFFICER: It is Mr. - 24 daughter away. lsn't that true?
25 MR. WADE: She's an adult. 25 A.  Yes.

ANN TUMA-Cross by Ms. Haase ANN TUMA-Redirect by Mr. Wade
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1 HEARING OFFICER: lItis 1 MS. HAASE: | have no further

2 Mr. Koenig's employment that is at issue. 2 guestion for this withess.

3 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Do you think Mr. Koenig 3 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade, any
4 should lose his job? 4 redirect?

5 MS. HAASE: Objection. 5 MR. WADE: Yes.

6 Relevance. Foundation. 5 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

7 HEARING OFFICER: Overruled. 7 BY MR. WADE:

8 THE WITNESS: No, | do not. s Q. When you told Mr. Isom that you didn't

s Q. (BY MR. WADE) Do you think he has been g approve of the relationship, was it because of

10 a good teacher? Your daughter has had him as a 10 the age?

11 teacher? 11 A, Yes.

12 A, Yes. 12 Q. Nothing to do with the student/teacher

13 Q Do you think he has been a good coach 13 relationship?

14 for her? 14 Al Correct.

15 A.  Uh-huh, yes. 15 Q. lIsthat correct?

16 Q Do you think he has set good examples 16 MR, WADE: No further questions.
17 and standards for her fo live by? 17 HEARING OFFICER: You may step
18 A.  Yes. 18 down. Thank you.

19 MR. WADE: | have no further 19 MR. WADE: Thank you. Thank
20 questions. 20 you, ma'am.

21 HEARING OFFICER: Ms. Haase. 21 I would call Ryan Koenig for just a

22 CROSS-EXAMINATION 22 couple of questions. | think we've asked

23 BY MS. HAASE: 23 everything that we need to bul a few questions.
24 Q. Ms. Tuma, | think you said you're the 24 HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Koenig,
25 director of nursing at Good Samaritan Center? 25 you're still under oath. QM
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221 1 HEARING OFFICER: And you're not
1 RYAN KOENIG, 2 going to offer that?
2 Recalled as a withess on behalf of himself, 3 99 MR. WADE: I'm not going to
3 being first duly sworn, was examined and 4 offer that.
4 tesiliedigsfollows: 5 HEARING OFFICER: We started at
5 - WADEWD]RECT EXAMINARON 6 Exhibit 40. Is there a 36 or 397
& - : 7 MR. WADE: 1do have. 'm
7 R Mr. Koenig, do you know where the youn ;
8 de who was - tgat yoyu‘re involved with, thyat ° z ;ZLZ'__COUId HeREFR o Yot bpganise: it
13 ::Z:::”!Stqsnfgs;e in part for this partioular 10 ~ HEARING OFFICER: Yes. Thas
A éhe's st HaF yliayhall G, 11 why I'm asking these questions.
12 Q. Do you know — was it your concern that 12 MR. WADE: !‘do have jetters
13 she not miss her school and voileyball and not 1 from tnfee:Silidents tiat bellveve are.of .
14 be here? 14 importance, that have to do with Mr. Koenig's
15 MS. HAASE: I'm going to object 15 performances as a coach and a teacher that |
e e tofherolayatics of this e of 16 would like fo submit and offer into evidence.
17 questioning. 17 MS. HAASE: Can | see them? Do
18 HEARING OFFIGER: He can answer. |18 Wwe have two? Because I've got two here.
19 THE WITNESS: | stated to her it 19 MR. WADE: Okay. Yeah, here we
20 was - that she had made a commitment to the 20 go. One, two. Yeah, they got alittle bit --
21 team and that she needed to be playing 21 do you have two?
22 volleyball tonight. 22 MS. HAASE: Yeah.
23 Q. (BY MR. WADE) Rather than even to 23 MR. WADE: | have --
24 support you? 24 HEARING OFFICER: Are these 38
25 A. Yeah. 25 and 387
RYAN KOENIG-Direct by Mr. Wade 224
222 1 MR, WADE: Let me see. Yes.
1 Q. You believe her profession -- I mean, 2 These are 38 and 39, and now there's a 40.
2 her education and her commitment to her 3 HEARING OFFICER: 40 is - 40
3 academic pursuits are more important than 4 are the voir dire affidavits, and 41 is the -
4 Z”ythmlg i'sf 5 is Rule 27. Sowe'll have to go to 42.
5 A, lthinkso,yes. 6 MR. WADE: 42.
6 Q And you're trying to support those? 7 (Discussion off the record.)
; A. 1 P VAT Bt ” 8 HEARING OFFICER: We do have an
< . No further questions. 9 empty spot at 37.
¢ HEARING OFFICER: Ms. Haase? 10 MR. WADE: 37, | need to offer
:‘1’ QASA:Q‘ASEFS"C?’;‘%SQZZSEW qep |11 EXNDILIT. I thought that was offored,
12 down. Any further evidence, Mr. Wade? 1; o — offere:jLARlNG OFFICERL e, 9T 1138
13 MR. WADE: No further evidence, )
Wi N SENlES: 14 MR. WADE: Okay. No. I'm
i HEARING OFFICER: Okay. Members 15 sorry. The sexual - I'm sorry. I'll back up.
16 of the board — well, just a moment. 16 The sexual harassment policy is not to be
17 Ms. Haase, doyou have any rebuttal evidence? 17 offered. | thought we were talking about the
18 MS. HAASE: Can | say no 18 evaluation policy. 37 is blank, yes.
19 rebuttal? No rebuttal. 19 HEARING OFFICER:. You can start
20 HEARING OFFICER: You can say 20 your letters -- if you have three, you can
21 that. The matter is  all the evidence has 21 start your letters at 37. 37, 38, and 39.
22 now been submitied. Mr. Wade, | noticed that 22 MR. WADE: Okay. We will do
23 there was an additional exhibit. 23 that. 37, and | think we have 38 and 39
24 MR. WADE: 37. |did not offer 24 already identified. And 37 -- 37 and 38 are in
25 that |don'tthink it's necessary. 25 the book; is that correct?

Tollfree: (877) 567-5669

T SR o SRR . T

Shana W. Spencer, RPR, CRR

Off: (402) 476-11

v Malavmnlia T TANDN ATR QS

Sy



[image: image91.jpg]25

you over and over again, both in his opening

25

225 o 227

1 MS. HAASE: They're in your 1 statement and when he was questioning

2 book. |dont think they're in everybody 2 withesses, about the fact that this student is

3 else's book. 3 aformer student. And it's true. There is no

4 HEARING OFFICER: They're not 4 doubt that this gal graduated, and there's no

5 in-- we don't have them, 5 evidence that the relationship was consummated
6 (Exhibit Nos. 37-39 were marked 6 prior to graduation. Mr. Wade asked you in

7 for identification.) 7 opening statement if it was three months, if it

8 MR. WADE: I'm offering 37, 38, 8 was three years, how fast was it possible for a
9 and 39. 9 teacher to have a sexual relationship with a
10 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. 10 student for it to be appropriate.
11 MS. HAASE: For the record, I'm 11 But ladies and gentlemen, the evidence
12 going to note hearsay, but | don't have any 12 is clear tonight that it wasn't three months.
13 objection to them being -- 13 ltwasn't three years. It was barely three
14 HEARING OFFICER: Exhibits 37, 14 weeks after the time the girl had left being
15 38, and 39 will be received. 15 Mr. Koenig's student on a track team and in a
16 {Exhibit Nos. 37-39 were made a 16 classroom to when she was his paramour in his
17 part of this record and may be found 17 bed. | submit to you that the purpose of high

18 in Volume 1l.) 18 school teachers in Superior Public Schools is
19 HEARING OFFICER: #t will be 19 not to be trolling the halls of the high school
20 published to the board. Are they -- so each 20 to look for future sexual partners. And
21 paper clip is the three -- 21 whether the relationship is consummated before
22 MR. WADE: There should be two, 22 graduation or after graduation, there is no
23 and then there's one that's separate. They're 23 doubt in anyone's mind here that that
24 paper-clipped together, and then there's one 24 relationship existed because the girl knew
25 separate. It's a little note that's a partial 25 Mr. Koenig as a teacher. That's
226 228

1 page. 1 unprofessional.

g HEARING OFFICER: There's four 2 You've heard testimony from your

3 this way. There's two this way. And then - 3 educational experts that not only does this

4 okay. Isee. I've gotit. Whereis my 4 violate Rule 27, not only does it violate your

5 original? 5 board policy, Exhibit No. 7, but it is simply

6 BOARD MEMBER MILLER: Thisis 6 immoral and unprofessional in your educators'
7 the original. Okay. 7 opinion. You've heard testimony that parents

8 (Discussion off the record.) 8 were uncomfortable with this relationship of

9 HEARING OFFICER: Ckay. 9 other students who Mr. Koenig would be teaching
10 MR. WADE: | would now rest. 10 and coaching this year. And you've heard

11 HEARING OFFICER: All right. 11 testimony that Mr. Koenig was already engaging
12 Thank you. Mr. Wade has now rested on behalf 12 in an attempt to have a personal relationship

13 of Mr. Koenig. No rebuttal? 13 with another student who is a senior in high

14 MS. HAASE: No rebuttal. 14 school this year.

15 HEARING OFFICER: Okay. Sonow |15 The facts of this case are not

16 we're o that point where we have, for the 16 difficult. Mr. Koenig admits she was a recent
17 record, members of the board, Exhibits 1 17 graduate, admits there was a sexual

18 through 41 inclusive. You've heard all the 18 relationship. The question is: Are you

19 testimony, and we're at that point where 19 willing to tell teachers in this school
20 Ms. Haase and Mr. Wade will deliver their 20 district that the young women who attend school
21 closing statements. So, Ms. Haase, | will 21 here are not potential candidates for romantic
22 invite you to address the board. 22 relationships? And | submit to you the answer
23 MS. HAASE: Thank you, 23 is no; and therefore, his contract should be

24 Mr. Schulize. You know, Mr. Wade emphasized to |24 cancelled.

HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Wade? 37/7
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maybe it should be eight months. Later on, the

25

1 MR. WADE: Thank you. Thank 1 board says, well, maybe it should be ten
2 you, members of the board, for your time and 2 months.
3 patience throughout this evening. Obviously, 3 And if you think carefuily about
4 this is a very serious matter, and obviously, 4 everything that you've heard, it has to do with
5 it is something that we're before you to 5 the manipulation of a student. And this is not
6 address in a way that will be fair to everyone. 6 astudent situation. 1t did not start out -
7 You know, there was a lot of stuff that was 7 there's no evidence, and it would be very
8 thrown out here that had to do with 8 important, very important -- in every case -- |
g inadequacies of Mr. Koenig doing this and doing 9 would propose that | bet every case where there
10 that, not doing this. 10 is a relationship, it starts somewhere, and
11 As it boiled down, that was all smoke 11 there's evidence that it started in school.
12 and mirror. That was all red herring. 12 You don't have it here at all, nothing.
13 Basically, it was just to throw in more stuff, 13 What you have here is someone who met
14 shotgun approach to try to support cancellation 14 and became involved with a teacher at a goif
15 of Mr. Koenig's contract. Because as it boils 15 event after the fact, several weeks, month or
16 down, Mr. Cook even said it's not the coaching, 16 so later. So, { mean, I'm asking how
17 it's not the teaching, he did a good job, 17 arbitrary. Ms. Haase is saying that this is --
18 et cetera, et cetera. 18 this is a predator almost, that he was after
19 So we are. We're down to that sole 19 this young lady. And basically, we're saying
20 issue. Are you, the board, going fo make a 20 that other parents don't approve of it. You
21 decision when a person can have a relationship, 21 have a parent here that's saying she does
22 meaning both that student -- she has a right as 22 approve of it. She does believe her daughter
23 an adult -- and the teacher, whether or not it 23 is doing better, and you're saying, no, that
24 has to be three months, six months, nine 24 doesn't matter.
25 months, a year? And whenever | ask that 25 So | guess what I'm saying and what I'm
230 232
1 question, whenever | think about that question, 1 asking is: You take it as you feel you should,
2 if we say it's a year, is 11 months not long 2 but itis not something that the state board of
3 enough? If we say it's two years, is 23 months 3 education has addressed, and | don't think
4 notlong enough, 4 there's any evidence of that. Every fact
5 The question becomes: Did they have a 5 situation is different, and there's no evidence
6 relationship during the school year? Was a 6 as to what the state board of education would
7 teacher grooming or trying to prepare a young 7 do in this situation.
8 lady for a relationship that she did not want, 8 It's: What was Mr. Koenig like? What
9 or she did not want to be a part of or become a 9 was this young lady like? Did they have a
10 part of, nor did she become a part of, and now 10 relationship? Did he, in fact, take advantage
i1 is complaining of it? No. 11 of herin school at all? No evidence. They
12 Basically, Mr. Koenig was a teacher and 12 fellin love. They met, and they became a
13 acoach for a lot of young ladies, and it just 13 couple later on.
14 happens to be, and maybe it's just one of those 14 Now, if you're saying that's not
15 things that you, [, nor anyone else can 15 appropriate, some day, you'll have a case where
16 explain. But somewhere when you meet somebody, |16 it will be six months. Some day, you'll have a
17 something happens, and you fall in Jove with 17 case when it's eight months. Some day, you'll
18 them. Are we as people to say: No, you're a 18 have a case when it's ten months. Then what
19 teacher. You can't fall in love with somebody. 1¢ are you going to say? You're going to say, oh,
20 You're a student. You can't fall in love with 20 no, well, you know, we said three, maybe eight,
21 that person. You're no longer subject to our 21 maybe ten. But ! think that's important.
22 control. Teacher, you are subject, but we 22 it's not a magic formula. it's not an
23 don't tike it. We think it should be six 23 arbitrary formula. It's if these two people
24 months. Well, later on, the board says, no, 24 did, in fact - or if the teacher did, in fact,

do something inappropriate to nurture this

66
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BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: | would

25

1 relationship and take advantage of the student. 1 entertain a motion to go into closed session.
2 No evidence of that. You need to look for Z BOARD MEMBER RENZ: So moved.
3 evidence of that. 3 BOARD MEMBER TORDRUP: Second
4 So | submit that without that evidence, 4 that.
5 the number of months, the number of weeks, the 5 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Steve
6 number of years is not of that much - that 6 moved i, and Janice seconded it.
7 great of significance. What is of significance 7 HEARING OFFICER: And you're
8 is when the relationship started and how it was 8 going into that executive session for that
g manipulated or how it was nurtured, and you 9 purpose?
10 don't have anything here to that. You have a 10 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Read this
11 good coach. You have a good teacher. 11 here? The motion was made by Steve and
12 You basically have people backtracking 12 seconded by Janice that the board hold a closed
13 on those particular issues saying, well, no, 13 session for the purpose of deliberating on the
14 it's not the coaching. No, it's not the 14  evidence received at this personnel hearing and
15 educational processes. It's not the teaching. 15 exercise a quasi judicial function for the
16 It's not the coaching. And, oh, yeah, our 16 evaluation of job performances. With a closed
17 evaluations don't really work the way they 17 session being clearly necessary for the
18 should, and et cetera, et cetera, et cetera. 18 protection of the public interest or for the
19 So basically, that's a bunch -- it took a long 19 prevention of needless injury and reputation of
20 time to get through all that, but that's not 20 an individual.
21 why we're here. 21 Any discussion? Seeing none, we'll
22 We're here just for you to decide 22 proceed to vote. Kile?
23 whether or not you want to interfere with that 23 BOARD MEMBER KILE: Yes.
24 relationship because you're going to draw the 24 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Miller?
25 magical line of three months or two months or 25 BOARD MEMBER MILLER: Yes.
234 236
1t whatever number of months. Thisis a 1 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Ostdiek?
2 relationship that happened after school when 2 BOARD MEMBER OSTDIEK: Yes.
3 she was a former student. He is a former 3 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Renz?
4 teacher of hers. 4 BOARD MEMBER RENZ: Yes.
5 Thank you. 5 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Tordrup?
6 HEARING OFFICER: Thanks, 6 BOARD MEMBER TORDRUP: Yes.
7 Mr. Wade. Members of the board of education, 7 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: Corman,
8 that now concludes the formal due process 8 yes.
g hearing you are required to provide to 9 HEARING OFFICER: In executive
10 Mr. Koenig according to law. By statute, you 10 session at 10:38.
11 are now charged with deliberating with regard 11 BOARD MEMBER CORMAN: And we
12 to the evidence that you've heard tonight and 12 will ask everybody to leave. We're going to
13 making a determination whether or not to 13 stay in here for our executive session.
14 continue Mr. Koenig's contract or to cancel 14 MS. HAASE: Mr. Schultze, | have
15 Mr. Koenig's contract as recommended by the 15 prepared a very brief pocket brief for the
16 administration. 16 board's consideration, and I'll provide that to
17 You have the legal right to deliberate 17 you, and distribute it to the board as you see
18  in executive session. And so at this juncture, 18 fit.
19 { would turn it back over to the president of 19 HEARING OFFICER: That would be
20 the board for a determination as to whether or 20 fine. Thank you.
21 not this board wishes to deliberate in 21 (Hearing concluded at 10:41 p.m.)
22 executive session. And | provided a sample 22
23 motion for that purpose if you desire to do so. 23
24 Mr. President? 24

¢/
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The Board of Education of Superior Public Schools (Nuckolis County
School District No. 65-0011) will meet at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 15,
2009in the conference room of Superior Memorial Hospital, at 520 East 10th St
Superior, Nebraska. The board will conduct a hearing to determine whether to
cancel, amend or continue the employment contract of Ryan Koenig and will take
action on the matter. A copy of the agenda, kept continuously current, is
available for public inspection in the office of the Superintendent of Schools in
Superior, Nebraska.

EXHIBIT (3) |




[image: image95.jpg]CERTIFICATE OF POSTING

| hereby certify that, on the ____ day of September, acting on behalf of the
Board of Education, | caused notice of the board meeting, a copy of which notice
is attached to this certificate, to be posted in the public places listed below.

Dated this ___ day of September, 20089.

Signature



[image: image96.jpg]| acknowledge receiving notice and an agenda of the Superior Board of
Education’s meeting on September 15, 2009 in advance of the meeting in

ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF RECEIPT
OF MEETING NOTICE

compliance with the requirements of the Open Meetings Act.

1:\562 1\34\0091008 .doc

Board Member

Board Member

Board Member

Board Member

Board Member

Board Member
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Superior Board of Education
September 15, 2009
6:00 p.m.
Roll call and opening of meeting.

Approval of minutes of prior meeting (optional).

Conduct a hearing to consider the cancellation, amendment or
continuation of the employment of Ryan Koenig.

At the conclusion of the hearing, the board will take such action as is
necessary to continue, amend, or cancel the contract of Ryan
Koenig.

Adjourn.

EXHIBT

ALL-STATE LEGAL®

o

\

]




[image: image98.jpg]NUCKOLLS COUNTY SCHOOL DISTRICT #65-0011
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOLS
BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING AGENDA
Tuesday, September 15, 2009
6:00 pan.

The Board of Education of School District 65-0011 will meet on Tuesday, September 15, 2009 at 6:00
p.m. in the West Conference Room at Brodstone Memorial Hosptial as duly advertised in the Superior
Express.

I. Routine Business

A. Meeting called to order at by .
NOTICE: The meeting was duly advertised in the designated newspapers and all board members
were served notice of the meeting.

B. ROLL CALL:

Kerry Corman
Darrell Kile
Jim Miller
Tom Ostdiek
Steve Renz
Janice Tordrup

C. Excuse Absent Board Member(s): -

Motion by secondedby to excuse absent Board
Member(s) . , and

DISCUSSION:

ROLL CALL YOTE: AYE NAY ABSTAIN

Darrell Kile

Jim Miller
Tom Ostdiek
Steve Renz
Janice Tordrup
Kerry Corman

D. Approval of Agenda:

Motion by R _ seconded by
presented.

DISCUSSION:

ROLL CALL VOTE: AYE NAY ABSTAIN

Darreli Kile

Jim Miller

Tom Ostdiek

Steve Renz _— o e

Janice Tordrup Z

A
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B. Discussion ftem
. Conduct a hearing to consider the cancellation, amendment or continuation of the

employment of Ryan Koenig,

C. Ryan Koenig Emplovment

e _moved that the Board of Education, Superior Public Schools, District 65-
0011, adopt the proposed findings continue, amend or cancel the contract of Ryan Koenig,

seconded the motion,

Jim Mitles
Tom Ostdick
Steve Reonz

Janice Tordrup R
Kerry Corman — s msmee e
Darrell Kile o P [

Adjournment at by

The next regular meeting of the Superior Board of Education will be held on Monday, , 2009 at 7:30 p.m.

at Superior High School.
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Ryan Koenig

c/o Superior High School
601 W. 8th, Box 288
Superior, NE 68978-0288

Re:  Notice of Proposal to Cancel Employment
Dear Mr. Koenig:

| am writing to inform you that the Superior Board of Education will consider the
cancellation of your employment contract as a teacher. The board will consider charges that
you are involved in an inappropriate relationship with a student who graduated from Superior
High School three months ago, that you are engaged in a sexual relationship with her, that
you have engaged in inappropriate interactions with other current Superior students and
recent Superior graduates, and that you have engaged in a pattern of repeated
unprofessional and inappropriate conduct and communication with students. The board will
also consider charges that you have acted in an unprofessional manner, that you have
neglected your duty, that you have been insubordinate, that you have not acted in a
competent manner, and that your misconduct substantially interferes with the continued
performance of your duties as a teacher for this school district.

Administrative L.eave. You have been placed on administrative leave with pay and
benefits until this matter is concluded. Unless you have my written permission, you are
directed to remain off school grounds and away from school activities.

Entitlement to Hearing. You are statutorily entitled to a hearing, if you wish one, prior
to a final decision by the board. To secure a hearing, you must send a written request to me
or to the secretary of the board within seven calendar days of receiving this letter. Upon
receipt of your request, you will be provided with a formal due process hearing pursuant to
Nebraska statutes.

Hearing-Related Rights. By statute, you have the rights listed below. You also have
additional statutory rights, and | recommend that you confer with your attorney regarding
them.

1. You have the right to written notice at least five (5) days prior to the
hearing of the propased grounds for terminating your empioyment, the
names of any witnesses who will be called to testify against you, and an
opportunity to examine any documents that will be presented at the I
hearing.

2. You have the right to be represented by legal counsel. EXHIBIT () |

3

A AS0q $6 .




[image: image101.jpg]3. You or your legal counsel will have an opportunity to cross-examine all
witnesses, to examine all documents, and to present evidence material to
the issues.

Contact Your Professional Association. If you are a member of the Nebraska State
Education Association, | recommend that you contact your NSEA representative. The NSEA
toll-free telephone number is 1-800-742-0047.

Public Hearing. If you request a hearing, it will be held in public unless (1) you or your
representative specifically request that it be held in closed session and (2) the board
approves your request. The board will take all formal action in open session.

Resignation. [f you choose to resign your position rather than request a hearing, the
board's only action will be to accept your resignation.

Fallure to Request Hearing or Resign. If you choose not to request a hearing within
seven calendar days, you will be deemed to have waived your right to a hearing. If you do
not request a hearing or submit a letter of resignation, | will recommend that the board take
action to cancel your employment confract; and its action will be final.

Confidentlality. The recommendation to cancel your employment will be kept in
confidence until the scheduling of a hearing, the scheduling of acceptance of your resignation,
or the scheduling of board action.

Personnel File. Your personnel file is available for your inspection.

Administration’s Legal Counsel, The administration is represented by Karen A,
Haase of Harding & Shultz, 123 South 13" Street, Suite 800, P.O. Box 82028, Lincoln, NE
68501-2028, (402) 434-3000. Your personnel file is available for your inspection; and if your
attorney or representative has any questions, please contact Ms, Haase,

Sincerely,

Charles Isom
Superintendent of Schoals

| acknowledge receipt of this notice on August 5, 2 09,

g/é/ b7

Ryan oemg !

(\@Wl;wm 13410091002, doc
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ATTORNEYS AT LAW Scott J. Norhy

6035 South 14th Street, Suite 100 Rick G. Wade

I.incoln, Nebraska 68508
Telephone (402) 434-2390
Facsimile (402) 434-2393

August 6, 2009

CERTINVIED MAIL - RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED @ @ P Y

Certified Article No. 7002 2030 0002 4716 8077

REGULAR UNITED STATES MAIL

Mr. Charles Isom
Superintendent of Schools
Superior Public Schools
601 W 8" St

Box 288

Superior NE 68978-0288

RE: Ryan Koenig
Dear Superintendent Isom:

This office is legal counsel to the Nebraska State Education Association and its member,
Mr. Ryan Koenig.

We have been advised that you have informed Mr. Koenig that you will be recommending to the
School District’s Board of Education that it consider the possible cancellation of Mr. Koenig’s
teaching contract for the 2009-2010 school year. Please consider this letter to be Mr, Koenig’s
request for a hearing pursuant to Neb. Rev. Stat. §§ 79-824 through 79-842 (Reissue 2008). I or
another member of this office will be representing Mr. Koenig at any hearing to be held in this
regard. I would, therefore, request that all future contacts and correspondence regarding the
matter of Mr. Koenig’s continued employment be directed to this office.

On behalf of Mr. Koenig, request is hereby made for a complete listing of all of the charges,
incidents, events, observations, and reasons that will be raised or otherwise relied upon at the
hearing as alleged grounds for the cancellation of Mr. Koenig’s employment.  Additionally,
request is hereby made for a complete list of all witnesses who will testify at the hearing, a
summary of what such witnesses will testify to, and copies of all documents that will be
presented at the hearing and used as either a basis for any witness’ testimony and/or identified as
exhibits.

EXHIBIT >}

L

5 $.5.
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Because the action of the Board of Education is subject to review by the District Court, 1
request that the Board of Education employ a certified court reporter to be present at the hearing
to transcribe all testimony in order that the School District can provide a transcript of the
proceedings as provided by law in the event judicial review is necessary. T also request that you
advise me of the name of the attorney who will present the School District’s case at the hearing,
the name of the attorney who will serve as a hearing officer/advisor to the Board of Education at
the hearing, and the name of the court reporter employed by the School District who will record
the hearing,.

I'would ask that the School District’s attorney contact me for the purpose of arranging a mutually
convenient scheduling of this hearing. It is my desire to schedule this hearing at a time
convenient to all involved.

By making the requests contained in this letter, I do not waive any claims that I may now or
subsequently have on behalf of Mr. Koenig as to the procedures used in this matter.

Sincerely,
McGUIRE and NORBY
=D /\
By: 4//59& o
itk G. Wade
RGW:jls/ci8-6.rfh

cc Ryan Koenig
Karen Haase «~
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TEACHER’S CONTRACT
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT
NUCKOLLS COUNTY

THIS CONTRACT made by and between the Superior Public School District, No. 65-0011, in the County of
Nuckolls, in the State of Nebraska, hereinafter referred 10 as the District and Ryan I, Koenig, legally qualificd
teacher, hereinafter referred to as Teacher.

WITNESSETH: That the Board of Education of the District hereby agrees to employ the Teacher above named in
the schools of the District for a school ycar, which shall begin on or about August 15, 2008 and end on or about
May 22, 2009 and shall consist of 185 days of service including at lcast 176 teaching days and that the Teacher
hereby agrees to accept such employment at a salary of $39,420.00 and under the following conditions. (FTE 1.00
- Step TEMA)

FIRST: The salary of the Teacher shall be paid in 12 equal installments. The first installment shall be
payable on the 15" day of September, 2008, and the remaining installments shall be payable on the 15" day of
each month thereafter,

SECOND: The Teacher hereby agrees to be governed by the policies of the Board of Education of the
District and that the teaching duties to be performed by him/her under this contract shall be subject to assignment
by the Superintendent of the District with the approval of the Board; and further agrees to devote full time, during
days of school to his/her position in all respects, to diligently and faithfully perform the assigned duties as Teacher
to the best of his/her professional ability.

THIRD: In addition to the normal duties traditionally required of teachers, the Teacher may be assigned
such “extra duty” assignments as defined by the Board of Education, which shall be upon such terms and conditions
and at such additional rate of compensation as the Teacher and the District may agree upon.

FOURTH: This contract may be cancelled or amended by a majority of members of the School Board
during the schoo} year for any of the following reasons: (a) upon cancellation, termination, revocation or
suspension of the teacher’s certificate by the State Board of Education; (b) breach of any of the material provisions
of this contract; (c) for any reason set forth in this contract; (d) incompetency; (¢) neglect of duty; (f) unprofessional
conduct; (g) insubordination; (h) immorality, or (i) physical or mental incapacity. Cancellation or amendment
under this contract shall be governed by the provisions of Neb, Rev. Stat. 79-827 (Reissue 1996).

FIFTH: That upon termination of this contract for any cause or upon the release of the Teacher from this
contract, the compensation paid to or to be paid hereunder shall be an amount which bears (he same ratio to the
yearly salary herein specified as the number of days of service to the date of such termination bears to 185 days of
service. Any unearned fractional portion of an installment paid but not earned prior to termination of the contract
shall be refunded by the Teacher.

SIXTH: There shall be no penalty for release or resignation by the Teacher from this contract; provided no
resignation shall become effective until the close of the school year unless accepted by the Board of Education of
the District and the Board shall fix the time at which the resignation is to take effect,

SEVENTIH: This contract shall conform to the regulations governing deductions from the above stated

compensation with reference to Withholding Tax, Socia) Security and Teacher’s Retirement. Other deductions may
be withheld as agreed to by the parties to this contract. \

EXHIBIT ()
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[image: image105.jpg]BIGHTH: The Teacher hereby affirms that he/she is not under contract with another School Board or
Board of Bducation within this State covering part or all of the same time of performance ag is contemplated by this
agreement. The Teacher further affivms that at the beginning of the term of this contract he/she holds or will hold a
valid Nebraska Teaching Certificate, which is or will be in full force and effect for the period covered by this
contract, 1t is understood and agreed that this contract is not valid unti} the Teacher’s Certificate, as herein listed, is
registered in the office of the Superintendent of Schools and that the Teacher shall not be compensated for any
services performed prior to the date of registration of this certificate.

NINTH: Terms and conditions sef forth in this agreement shall be subject 10 such wages and conditions of
employment as may, from time to time, be mutually agreed upon by and between the Board and teachers or a duly
recopnized collective bargaining agent for said ieachers, and said agreement, when reduced to writing, and
executed by the parties, shall be deemed to be included herein by reference and shall become a part hereof.

TENTH: Hereafter, this contract may be continued by a separate, annual written “Renewal Agreement”,
which shall incorporate all the provisions hereof by reference, except as stated on such Renewal Agreement.
Renewal Agreements must be executed by the Teacher and delivered to the Superintendent of Schools or the
Secretary of the Board of Education of the District within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt thereof from the
District. Contract renewal, amendment, termination, or cancellation shall also be subject to the requirements of
Neb. Rev. Stat, 79-828 through 79-831.

ELEVENTH: That if the Tcacher does not accept and deliver one signed copy of this contract to the
Superintendent of Schools or to the Secretary of the Board of Education of the District on or before April 25, 2008,
this contract is null and void.

TWELRTH: Other contract terms:

When negotiations for school year 2008-09 have been completed, the salary shall be adjusted
accordingly.

Teacher Signature:

e 7 aﬁ/ 8
4

Executed:

Superior Public Schools, District #65-0011, Nuckolls County

Signature ~ President, Superior Board of Education: 516 5 i,?; R

* S

JROO—
. N %WJ /
Attest: Secretary, Superior Board of Education: N
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School District No. 65-0011
Superior Public Schools
Nuckolls County
Superior, Nebraska

Pursuant to paragraph three of the current Teacher’s Contract, teachers may be assigned extra duty

responsibilities.

The Superior Board of Education voted to assign to you the following extra duty responsibilities for the

2008-2009 school year,

ASSIGNMENT COMPENSATION
Head Football $4,467.88
Head Girls’ Basketball $4,467.88
Assistant Track $2.306.00
; S Ciub $432.38
TOTAL: $11,674.14
Sincerely,

Charles Isom
Superintendent of Schools

{
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CONTRACT ADDENDUM

Teacher's Name: Ryan J. Koenig

This contract addendum is for the following teaching assi gnment(s)
assignments as listed with corresponding extra pay:

and/or any extra duty

Teaching Assignment(s): Secondary Teacher  Budget Code: 1100-02

EXTRADUTY ASSIGNMENTS
NONE
TOTAL EXTRA DUTY RATE

CALCULATION OF SALARY
2009-2010 base
DEGREE/HRS
SCHEDULE STEP
SCHEDULE INDEX
FTE EQUIVALENCY
SCHEDULE SALARY
EXTRA DUTY PAY

TOTAL SALARY
HEALTH/DENTAL VALUE
STD/LTD COMPENSATION
ADJUSTED SALARY TOTAL

Insurance Fringe Benefits:
Health Insurance - $350 PPO BC/BS Family
Dental Inswance - PPO 80% A, B; 50% C BC/BS Single

Payroll Deductions:

RATE
0
0.000

$29,525.00
MA

8E

1.48

1.00
$43,697.00
$0.00

$43,697.00
$15,342.72

$184.90
$59,224.62

STD/LTD Insurance, Other as choice, i.e.: AFLAC premium, FLEX, Life Insurance, etc.

Please sign this contract agreement on the line below and retum it to the Superintendent's

office by Aungust 10, 2009.

Taccept the above contract terms

Teacher Signature

President, Board of Education

Secretary, Board of Education
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Teacher's Name: RyanJ. Koenig

This contract addendum is for the following teaching assi gnment(s) and/or any extra duty
assignments as listed with corresponding extra pay:

Teaching Assignment(s): Secondary Teacher  Budget Code: 1100-02

EXTRA DUTY ASSIGNMENTS RATE
Head Football
Head Boys' Basketball
Assistant Track
S Chib
Freshman Class
TOTAL EXTRA DUTY RATE

CALCULATION OF SALARY

2009-2010 base $29,525.00

DEGREE/HRS MA

SCHEDULE STEP 8E

SCHEDULE INDEX 1.48

FTE EQUIVALENCY 1.00

SCHEDULE SALARY $43,697.00

EXTRA DUTY PAY $12:480:56

TOTAL SALARY ~F56;:09750~ 43 (0 97.00
HEALTH/DENTAL VALUE $15,342.72 ‘
STD/LTD COMPENSATION $223.94 [ 84.90
ADJUSTED SALARY TOTAL $745663:96 54 22 o2

Insurance Fringe Benefits:
Health Insurance - $350 PPO BC/BS Family
Dental Insurance - PPO 80% A, B; 50% C BC/BS Single

Payroll Deductions:
STD/LTD Insurance, Other as choice, i.c.;. AFLAC premium, FLEX, Life Insurance, etc.

Please sign this contract agreement on the line below and return it to the Superintendent's
office by August 10, 2009, 5

Laceept the above contract terms l/%:r/v—w{
}%acher Sighatwe D

President, Board of Education Secretary, Board of Education

-

5
76
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KOENIG, RYAN | N
Hire Date: | _8/15/2002|Birth Date; | 8/2511879] i
Year FT/IPT ISchedule Salary |Extra Duty _iPay Level |Yrs Service
Superior; e —
SCNUSD #5; R e
2002-2003 L R T I R 1
20032004 [FT I A T B I
2004-2005 FT_ o I B 3
20052006 [FT o o MA4 T 4
20062007  FT $3621000 "~ IMASE 5
Superior. [ I O B B
2007-2008 |FT | $38,325.00; $6,896.89 IMAGE | &
2008-2008  |FT . $41,508.00 | $11,674.14 |IMA-TE 7
12009-2010 IFT $43,697.00 | $12,400.50 IMABE | 8
EDUCATION; -
BA Business Education - Hastings - 05/2002 -
MA in Education - University of Phoenix~12_[09/2(l)o4 N i
Grad Hrs: | ‘ e
2/2003-Phoenix |1 hr ]
3/2003-Phoenix  2hrs |\ 1 [
5/2003-Phoenix |3 hrs B
6/2003-Phoenix _|3hrs | _ T
8/2003-Phoenix |1 hr
9/2003-Phoenix _2tys | p T
10/2003-Phoenix |3 hrs B
12/2003-Phoenix_[3hrs |
2/2004-Phoenix |3 hrs
3/2004-Phoenix 3hrs 1
5/2004-Phoenix |1 hr
6/2004-Phoenix 12 hrs ~
8/2004-Phoenix  [3hrs | .
10/2004-Phoenix |3 hrs ‘ B
11/2004-Phoenix_|1 hr MA

Lo
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TO: All Certificated Stafl Members
FROM: Charles Isom, Superintendent
DATE: July 22, 2008

SUBJECT:  Negotiations: School Year 2008-09

Negotiations between representatives of the Superior Education Association and Board of
Education of Superior School District 65-0011 in regard to terrns and conditions of
employment for all certificated staff members for school year 2008-09 have been
completed.

One change in terms and conditions of employment for school year 2008-09 will be an
increase in the base salary from $27,375.00 to $28,825.00. Other terms and conditions of
employment will be as stated in the Negotiated Agreement. Said change has been ratified
by the members of the Superior Education Association and Board of Education of
Superior School District 65-0011,

Thus, your salary for the school year 2008-09 will be as follows:

Staff Member E?/lar\ KD ENnro
J "y

Index Placement /M A / JE

2008-09 Salary $_41, 50F.00

If the above does not agree with your records, please contact the superintendent,
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831 W, 8TH
syp

Dats

0611912007 | 08/31/2017
BASIC BUSINESS 7-12
COACHING 7-12

CERTIFICATE: 2002007152

0310172007 | 0813172007

EXHIBIT

B

b (o
B

33 15-en
i Qo’mm'iéslbéhé'r' of Eduycatiibri Administrator of Cerification \

Nebraska Departrient Of Education
Any thange, erasurs, or mutilation of this certificate will tender it void,
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APPENDIX ‘A°

4116.22 CODE OF ETHICS OF THE CERTIFICATED STAFF OF THE SUPERIOR
PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT
The Superior Public School District Board of Education recognizes the following Code of Ethics
for the professional staff of the Superior Public School District. The standards expressed are held to be
generally acceptled as minimal standards within the teaching profession in the State of Nebraska with
respect to ethical and professional conduct. In fulfillment of the commitment of the educator to the
student, the educator shall:

I Permit the student to pursue reasonable independent scholastic effort and shall permit the
student access Lo varying points of view.

2: Deliberately not suppress or distort subject matter for which the educator is responsible.

3. Make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions which interfere with the
learning process or are harmful to health or safety.

4. Conduct professional educational activities in such a way that it is in the best interest of
the student.

S Accord just and equitable treatment to every student regardless of race, color, creed, sex,
marital status, national origin or ethnic background.

{ 6. Professional relationships shall not be used with students for private advantage.

% Shall keep in confidence information that has been obtained in the course of professional
service, unless disclosure serves professional purposes or is required by law.

8. Tutoring of students shall not be done for remuneration to those students assigned to
his/her classes unless administrative approval has been received.

Inn fulfillment of the obligation to the citizens of the Superior Public School District community,
the professional educator of the Superior Public School District shall:

L Not misrepresent the Superior Public School District and shall take adequate precautions
to distinguish between his/her personal and school views;

2. Not interfere with a colleague’s exercise of political and citizenship rights and
responsibilities;

3. Not use school privileges for private gain or to promote political candidates or partisan
political activities;

4. Neither offer nor accept gifts or favors that will impair professional judgment;

8 Support the principle of due process and protect the political citizenship and natural
rights of all individuals;

6. Not commit any crime involving moral turpitude, nor commit any felony under the laws
of the United States or the State of Nebraska;




[image: image113.jpg]7. With reasonable diligence, attend to the duties of his/her professional position.

In fulfilliment of the obligation to the teaching profession, the professional educator shall:

1. Not interfere with the free participation of colleagues in the affairs of their educational
associations or unions;

2 Accord just and equitable treatment to all members of the profession in the exercise of
their professional rights and responsibilities;

3. Not use coercive means or promise special treatment in order to influence professional
decisions of colleagues or Superior Public School District Board of Education members;

4. Not misrepresent his/her professional qualifications or those of colleagues;
5. Practice the profession only with proper certification and shall actively oppose the

practice of the profession by persons known to be unqualified;

6. Not use his/her refationship with fellow educators for private gain, personal advantage or
exploitation.

In fulfillment of the obligation to professional employment practices, the professional educator of

the Superior Public School District shall:

1. Apply for, accept, offer or assign a position of responsibility on the basis of professional
preparation and legal qualifications;

2. Not knowingly withhold information regarding a position from an applicant or employer
or misrepresent an assignment or conditions of employment;

3. Give prompt notice to the Superior Public School District administration of any change in
availability of service,

4. Adhere to the terms of the contract of employment;

5. Conduct professional business through designated procedures;

6. Not delegate assigned tasks to unqualified personnel;

7. Permit no commercial or personal exploitation of his/her professional position;
8. Use time on duty and leave time for the purpose for which it is intended.

In addition to the foregoing code of ethics of the professional staff, the Superior Public
School District Board of Education fully adopts the standards set forth in the Nebraska
Department of Education, Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27.

POLICY ADOPTED: June 1, 2007

A
¥/
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TO: Ryan Koenig, Business Education Instructor | S
FROM: Bob Cook, Principal 5 &
’ d9-5q S5
RE: Supervision of Classroom and Classroom Discipline
DATE: October 31, 2006

It has become necessary for me to address some concerns that I have in regards to your job
performance at Superior High School.

As we discussed in previous formal evaluations dated May 13, 2004, February 22, 2005, and
October 17, 2006 T have some concerns regarding your supervision of students in your classroom, Mr.
Tipton and I have been to your classroom various times 1o talk to you about school issues and have been
unable to Jocate you. When the students in your classroom were asked if they knew where you were they
were also unaware of your whereabouts, This is a very serious situation, especially if some unforeseen
situation occurred in your classroom while you were absent and a student was injured.

Another concern that has recently been brought to our attention is your physical contact with one
of your students. The students involved reported that you had placed your hand on a students head in an
aggressive fashion to try and make a point {o the student about calming down in your classroom. It is
very imporiant that you understand the use of physical aggression to discipline students is unacceptable.

1 have previously counseled you against using physical contact with students as a discipline tool.

In order for the above to be corrected I direct you to take the following actions:

1. You will not leave your classroom during class time for any reason, unless it is an absolute
emergency. If you do leave your classroom for any reason, you will inform your students as
to your whereabouts and you will have another teacher step into your classroom or contact
the office to have someone come to your room {0 supervise your students during your
absence.

2. You will treat all students in a respectful manner and you will discipline them in accordance
to school policies. You will not discipline students using physical or emotional aggression.

3. Each time you have discipline situations oceur in your classroom, y ou will provide a written
incident report to Mr. Cook and Mr. Tipton. This report should include a description of what
happened and how you responded. This report will be due no later than the day following the
incident.

Mr. Bob Tipton
Superintendent of Schools
601 Wesl 8th

P.O. Box 288

(402) 879-3258

Faoe (402) 879-3022

Mr. Bob Cook

High School Principal
601 West 8ily

P.C3 Box 288

Mr. Doug Hoins
Elementary Principal
1005 North Idaho
(402) 878-3025

Fax: (402) 879-4054

Fax: {402) 4793022




[image: image115.jpg]You will improve your performance as a teacher by complying with these directives this school
year. The administration is ready Lo assis( you in whatever way possible, but I think the real need is for
self-motivation, time management, and atlention to detail. Improvement is needed. It is needed now, and
it is needed desperately. We look forward to working positively with you.

Any further violations will result in discipline up to and including the termination of your
teaching contract.

PLEASE NOTE: YOU WILL BE EXPECTED TO SUCCESSFULLY ELIMINATE THE
CONCERNS AND MEET THE EXPELCTATIONS SET FORTH ABOVE FOR THE
REMAINDER OF THE 2006 - 2007 SCHOOL YEAR AND FUTURE YEARS. The above-outlined
concerns and expeclations are those which have been identified as areas that need improvement. You are

expected to maintain all other job performance expectations.

Bob-Cook, Secondary Principal

AKNOWLEDGMENT OF REVIEW AND APPROVAL
I have reviewed the foregoing memorandum establishing job performance expectations for Ryan
Koenig, and approve the content and issuance of the memorandum in its entirety.

"Gl LS

Robert Tipton, Sup’erintendem

AXKNOWLEDGMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above information with
“Job Performance Ixpectations for the 2006 - 2007 school year, and understands the contents thereof.

Gy s,

¢ ;
DATED this 3] dayof T dobel/ , 2006.

/ "Ryan(Kognig

You have the option of providing a statement for your personnel record responding to this
information dealing with job performance expectations for the remainder of the 2006 — 2007 school year
and future years. A copy of this letter will be placed in your permanent personnel file. You are directed
to submit any response in writing within 7 days of the date of this memorandum.

Mr. Bob Tipton Mr. Bob Cook Z

Mr. Doug Hoins

Superintendent of Schools High Schiool Principal Elementary Principal
601 West 8th 601 West 8th 1005 North idaho
£.0. Box 288 .0, Bo;

R e . (402) §79-3026
(402) 879-3258 (402) 4 Fax: (402) 879-4054

Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) 879-
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MEMORANDUM
TO: Ryan Koenig, High School Foothall Coach
CcCe Bob Cook, Principal & Bob Tiption, Superintendent
FROM: Colin Bargen, A.D.
SUBJECT: Coaching Performance
DATE: October 31, 20006

This memorandum is a formal reprimand regarding your performance as a coach for
Superior Public Schools. Thave received a writlen complaint from parents, investigated the
allegations, and met with you about this incident on Wednesday, October 25, 2006.

During a recent football practice, you became upset with a student, Seneas You
admitted that you grabbe 3. by the facemask and turned his head in order to make eye
contact. Mr. and Mrs claim that you either hit on the shoulder pads or shoved him
to get his atiention as well, and some students confirmed that you made some sort of contact with
shoulder pads. You were unable to either confirm or deny these claims. Mr. and Mrs.
and the students also reparted that you made contact with @ helmet with either your
head or the bill of your hat while you proceeded to yell at him. You admitted that this allegation
was accurate.

This type of behavior by an educator is unacceptable at Superior Iigh School. Your
action ignored both professional practices and personal responsibilities. Your actions in football
practice were both fmproper and neglectful of your duties. Last year we had several meetings
concerning the way in which you spoke to your athletes at times, the affects of those types of
comments on vur students, and the way in which these actions reflect upon Superior High
School. The belittling and derogatory ways in which you addressed your athletes are still a
concern for me and after this carrent situation, enough is enough. As a result of this physical
confrontation wit B [ feel obligated to reprimand you formally and to direct that a
copy of this letter be filed with your permanent records.

Aaxy repetition of this kind of behavior will not be tolerated by the school district. In the
future, please work with me and/or the other administrators in {inding acceptable solutions in
dealing with student-athletes who are creating problems at practice and/or during competition.
Furthermore, you and I will meet once a week to discuss your goals, concerns, and progress for
the remainder of the 2006-2007 school year. | am ready to assist you in whatever way possible,
but I feel that the real need is for you to be willing to change.

) Mr. Bob Tipton Mr, Bob Coolc Mr. Doug Hoins
Superiniendent of Schools High School Principal Elementary I5ri11ci;7al
601 Wesl 8th 601 West 8th 1005 North idaho

P.O. Box 288 P.O. Box 288

{402) 879-3025

{402) 87$-3258 {402) 878-3257 o
Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) £70-3022 R JH08) BTS40%1 \Vb//J
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PLEASE NOTE: YOU WILL BE EXPECTED TO SUCCESSFULLY BELIMINATE THE
CONCERNS AND MEET THE EXPECTATIONS SET FORTH ABOVE FOR TIL

REMAINDER OF THIE 2006-2007 SCHOOL YEAR AND FUTURE YEARS. The above
discussed concemns and expeciations are those which have been identified as areas that need
improvement. You are expected to maintain all other job performance expectations.

@ o]m .Bd] vcn, /\t 1ct1c Director

AKNOWLEDGMENT OF REVIEW AND APPROVAL
Thave reviewed the {foregoing memorandum establishing job performance expectations
for Ryan Koenig, and approve the content and issuance of the memorandum in its entirety.

7\ & */QA/ &N
Robert T 1pfcon, Supe{ intendent

AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received-a copy of the above
information with “Job Performance Expectations for the 2006 — 2007 school year,” and
understands the contents thercof.

DATED this 3/7 dayof e foker ., 2006..

/M, o

Ryan &@T\ﬁ_;;)

You have the option of providing a statement for your personnel records responding to
this information dealing with job performance expectations for the remainder of the 2006 — 2007
school year and future years, A copy of this letter will be placed in your permanent personnel
file.

Mr. Bob Tipton Iar, Bob Cook r. Doug Hoins

Superiniendent of Schools
601 West 8tih

£.Q. Box 288

{402) 879-8258

Fax: (402) 879-3022

High School Principal

Fax: (402) 878-3022

Elementary Principal
1005 Norlly idaho
(402) 879-3025

Fax: (402) 879-4054



[image: image118.jpg]To whom it may concern:

| have recently learned from numerous other parents
of an incident concerning Ryan Koenig and my son

Of the parents that | have documented information
from, not one is willing to come forward due to the
vengeful and repressive nature of Ryan Koenig
toward their kids, and the possibility that he could
extinguish all hopes and chances of a junior college
or Division 1 opportunity.

Mr. Koenig has made his coaching strategy clear, he
plans to tear the athletes down, and then rebuild them
into what he wants. What Mr. Koenig doesn’t
understand about kids, is they can not perform under
constant criticism, especially when it becomes
physical. This has been the plan that Mr. Koenig has
been carrying out on our teenage high school
students for quite some time. With that having been
said, make no mistake | am by no means someone
who will accept an excuse for theinjustice that is
taking place here. '

The time for damage control is over, now is the time
for action, due to the fact that Mr. ‘Koenig grabbed my
son, @il by the face mask, then banged him on the
helmet and shoved him at the shoulders. While this
physical ag ssion was taking place, Mr. Koenig was
yelling in ® face, if you don’t want to do things
my way then why don’t you go back to Texas or

¥



[image: image119.jpg]wherever it is you came from. What this
administration needs to understand. is had this
incident taken place at the schoo ame from in
Texas, or any other city across the United States, Mr.
Koenig would have been relieved of his duties
immediately. The most disturbing fact, was to find out
that this is not the only time b has been subjected
to this statement. Mr. Koenig has told him multiple
times to move back to Texas.

s continually criticized for being undlsmplmed
and always wanting to do things his way, and has

- even been held responsible for other players that
werent domg things the way Mr. Koenig wanted it
done. @8 has also been accused of not trying hard
enough. In talking to his previous coach, he stated
“tha without question was one of the hardest
working receivers/defensive backs in our program,”
and ’ d!sp!ayed tremendous work ethic and can do
attitude.” This coming from an assistant coach of a
football team of approximately 190 athletes, and a
school of approximately 3600 students.

During his class last week Mr. Koenig had
and arry a box from the
classroom. They started messing around, and Mr.
Koenig yelled at them and used physical force against
& o resolve the incident. | won't
disagree that in these instances some sort of
guidance is necessary, but this administration and
school board is allowing Ryan Koenig to continue on

2.




[image: image120.jpg]unchecked and the end result could be
unconscionable. Are you willing to take that risk?

Due to the absence of reprimand this administration
has taken in the past regarding Ryan Koenig’s
behavior, | will admit, | have had some reservation in
confronting this matter with respect to the fact that
Chaz could continue to be subjected to Mr. Koenig’s
retribution, as well as our two younger children as
they become high school age.

Mr. Koenig has been an embarrassment to the people
of Superior long enough. This matter will NOT be
swept under the rug like so many other instances. If
immediate and affirmative action is nof taken, all
those who choose to dismiss this problem will be held
directly accountable for any and all future
ramifications brought on by Mr. Ryan Koenig.

Respectfully,
Kent L. Jenshy



[image: image121.jpg]rage 3 011

Kent Jensby

From: "Michael Garcia" <MGarcia@nisdix.org>
To: <jenshyk@superiorinet.net>

Sent: sday, October 19, 2006 2:38 PM
Aftach: oc; Michael Garcia.vef

Subject: R

October 19, 2006

To whom it may concerr:
This letter is in reference Lo , and what type of

student athlete that he was while atiending Northwest High School. T had
the pleasure of working withf jthrough out all of his freshmen year
and half of his sophomore year and while he was participating in

football for the Northwest Texans. displayed a tremendous work
ethic and can do attitude while competing in our football program |
would love to have him back in our program. § with out question was
one of the hardest working receivers/defensive backs in our program.

Sincerely,

Michael W. Garcia

Sincerely, .

Coach Michael Garcia
Spanish 1 Teacher

Head Boys Track Coach
Northwest High School
mearci@northwest. k12.tx.us
817-698-1261 Classroom
817-215-0018 Office

H

10/19/2006 o
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Memorandum

To: Superior High School

CC: Bob Cook, Principal; Bob Tipton, Superintendent; Colin Bargen, Athletic Director
From: Ryan Koenig, Football Coach

Subject: Coaching Performance

Date: Oct. 31, 2006

This memorandum is in regards to my actions during this last football season. [ know that
my actions were wrong and not appropriate for nyy profession. [ let my competitive
nature get the best of me and my emotions take over on the field as a coach. I know and
understand that this can not happen and take full responsibility for my actions.

During the meeting we had last week with the parents of Chaz Jensby it was discussed
that [ had grabbed his face mask and shoved him. I clearly recall grabbing his face mask
and directing his attention to me with it, but let go as I knew that it was wrong, I directed
my attention towards Chaz as a build up of mistalkes and miscues over weeks of the
season. Myself and the rest of the coaching staff have instructed our players to be
disciplined and follow a strict game plan. I, myself, did not demonstrate this that day in
practice.

We are currently setting up meetings with the athletic director and principal to disenss
goals and expectations for myself to continue to work on and improve my coaching
abilities here at Superior High School. Parents bave expressed their concerns for me in
working with their children, T am trying to improve myself as a person, parent, teacher,
and coach,

Sincerely
)

[

Ryan Koenig
Head Football Coach
Superior High School

Mr. Bob Tipten My, 20b Cook Mr. Doug Hoins 5
Superiniendent of Schools High School Principal Elementary Principal
601 West 8th GO1 Wes! 8th 1005 North Idaho
P.O. Box 288 P.O. Box 208 (402) 879-3025
(402) 879-3258 {402) 874-3257 Fax: (402) 878-4054
Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: {402) 879-3022
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Memorandum
To: Bob Tipton
From: Principal Bob Cook
Date November 1, 2006
Re; Parental Complaint about Ryan Koenig

On October 27, 2008, | received an undated letter from

the shoulders. M

B850 stated that Coach Koenig was yelling até

I determined to treat Mr. Jensby's correspondence as a complaint filed pursuant
to the South Central Nebraska Unified System 5 Complaint Policy No. 1321.00. |
investigated Mr. & complaint pursuant to that policy. This memorandum
is my written report to the superintendents of schools.

Athletic director Colin Bargen and | have investigated the complaint by
interviewing the students involved, interviewing assistant coaches and conferring
with Coach Koenig. We also reviewed Coach Koenig's personnel file and any
other documents that were related to complaint.

Our investigation has revealed that during a recent football practice, Coach
Koenig became upset with Coach Koenig grabbed (88 by the facemask
and turned his head in order to make eye contact. We have also confirmed that
Coach Koenig made contact with shoulder pads, although it does not
appear that Coach Koenig hit or shoved 2 Finally, Coach Koenig made
contact with WEagEBheImet with either his head or the bill of his hat.

Mr. Bob Tipton Mr. Bob Conk Mr. Doug Hoins
Superiniendent o! Schools High School Principal Elementary Principal L,O
601 Wesl 8th GO West 8th g

1005 Norh idaho
{402) 879-3025
Fax: (402) 879-4054

F.0. Hox 288

{102) 879-3258 57
Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) £79-3022
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[image: image124.jpg]As a result of our investigation, Athletic Director Bargen and | have delivered two
personnel-related documents to Mr. Koenig. We have enclosed copies of those
documents as well as Mr. Koenig's response for your review. Since this deals
with a confidential personnel matter, | have not informed Mr. of the
specific action which the administration has taken. Instead, | have assUred Mr.
: % that this type of behavior by an educator is unacceptable at Superior High
School and that it will not recccur. | have enclosed a copy of my response t
with this report.

Kent Miller, SCNUD #5

Ce:

Ryan Koenig

) Mr. Bob Tipton Mr. Bob Coak Mr. Doug Hoins A
Superintendent of Schools High School Principal Elementary Principal “I
601 Wesl 8th €01 West 8th 1005 Nort: [dab

b 5 Northi Idaho

{402) 879-3025
Fax: {402) 879-4054

(402) 879-3758 ; 25
Fax (102) 879-3022 Fax: (4012) &76-3022
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superior, Nehragska 68978

Naovember 1, 2006

Mr. Kent L. Jensby
1003 N. Park -
Superior, NE 68978

R':'e: Complaint about Ryan Koenig
Dear Mr. Jensby:

On October 27, 2008, | received an undated letter from you regarding
Coach Ryan Koenig. In that letter, you alleged that Coach Koenig grabbed your
son by the face mask during football practice, banged him on the helmet and
shoved him at the shoulders. Your complaint did not specify any action that you
wished the school to take in response to your complaint.

| will consider your correspondence to be a complaint filed pursuant to the
South Cenfral Nebraska Unified System 5 Complaint Policy No. 1321.00. | have
enclosed a copy of that policy for your reference. Your lefter constitutes a
complignt filed pursuant to step two of the policy. Under step two, | am obligated
to investigate your complaint and make a written report to the superintendent of
schools; 1 have carefully investigated your concerns. Athletic Director Colin
Bargeniand | have discussed this matter with persons who may haveinformation
in regard to the issues, and | have reviewed the documents that béar on your
complaints, | am enclosing a copy of the written report that | submitted to
Superin’tendents Miller and Tipton. ‘
; :
Athle’uc director Colin Bargen and | have investigated the complamt by
mtemewmg the students involved, interviewing assistant coaches and conferring
with Coach Koenig. We also reviewed other documenis that were refated to Mr.
Jensby's complaint. ‘

Our investigation has revealed that during a recent football practice, Coach
Koenig became upset with @8, Coach Koenig grabbed @& by the facemask
and turnedyhis head in order to make gye Lwpntact We have a]}so Conﬁrmed that

Doug Hoins
Elementary Principal
1005 North: 1daho
{402} 879-3025

Fax: (402) 678-4054

Superintendent of Schools High School Pringi|
601 West 8ih

.0, Box 288

(402) 879-3058

Fax: (402) 879-3022 Foxe (4025 8794009

LA
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Superior, Nebraska 68978

Coach Koenig made conlact with houider pads, although it does not
appear that Coach Koenig hit or shoved$ Finally, Coach Koenig made
contact with {helmet with either his head or the bill of his hat.

This type of behavior by an educator is unacceptable at Superior High
School. Although | cannot discuss personnel matters with patrons of the district,
please be assured that Athletic Director Bargen and | have taken appropriate
action in response to your complaint. | am confident that this type of incident will
not reoccur.

If you have questions about this matter, you may contact my office to
schedule an appointment.

Sincerely,

30/6 ,/aw

Bob Cook, Principal

Enclosures
cc:  Kent Miller
Bob Tipton

Ryan Koenig

Mr. Bob Tipton Mr. Bob Cook ilr. Doug Hoins

Superinlendent of Schools High Schiool Principat Elementary }5yi114;i;)(.11
601 Wesl 8th 801 ¥ 1005 North {daho Z

1.0, Box 288 .0, Bo; (402) 879-3025

(402) 87 {402) 879-
v (A0DY 870,409 Eev 140y 690

Fax: (402) 579-4054




[image: image127.jpg]11/8/06 Meeting Summary:

I met with Ryan to discuss his goals for the remainder of the year and {o brainstorm some
ways in which he can achicve these goals. The goals that Ryan set are below.

GOALS
1 More positive reinforcement and constructive criticism.
2 — Improve the lines of communication with parents and players.

Discussion in terms of goal #1: We talked about not directing negative comments
towards a single individual while that player is in the game. It’s ok to holler at the team to play
harder or to make an adjustment. We discussed how it would be better to either call an
individual player over to the bench or to substitute someone into the game in order to give
instructions, and then to put the player back into the game.

Discussion in terms of goal #2: We talked about some different strategies that could
possibly open up the lines of communication with players and parents alike. Some things that
we discussed were having individual meetings with each player to set the stage for open
communication down the road. We also discussed the possibility of having a pre-season parent
meeting. Some possible topics at this meeting could be team rules, expectations, practice/game
schedules, & the importance of open communication between coaches, players, and parents.

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 11/8/06 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director

AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting
summary and agrees with the contents thereof.

DATED this day of , 2000,

Ryan Koenig

TN, et
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[image: image128.jpg]11/15/06 Meeting Summary:

I'met with Ryan to discuss how the first week of Girls Basketball was going and how he
was doing in terms of his goals that he set prior to the season. Ryan stated that practice was
going well so far and there have not been any problems.

GOALS
1 — More positive reinforcement and constructive criticism.
2 —Improve the lines of communication with parents and players.

Discussion in terms of goal #1: Ryan stated that he feels like he’s been very positive so
far in practice. He has been pleased with how the girls are picking up the drills over all. He has
had to slow things down a few times to correct some things and then has offered praise when the
girls do things correctly.

Discussion in terms of goal #2: Ryan has a parents meeting planned for Thursday,
11/16/06. From 5:30 to 6:00 the parents are invited to observe practice. From 6:00 to 6:30 Ryan
plans to talk to the parents about the binders that each girl was given at the beginning of the
season. The binders contain game and practice schedules, play sheets, and charts to record shots
taken before and/or after school. He will also discuss how it is his goal to have improved
communication with the parents and that they should not hesitate to talk to him about anything
throughout the season.

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 11/15/06 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director
AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting

summary and agrees with the contents thereof.

DATED this day of , 2006,

TEXHIBIT

Ryan Koenig




[image: image129.jpg]11/29/06 Meeting Summary:

I'met with Ryan to discuss how this week of practice was going and how he was doing in
terms of his goals that he set prior to the season. Ryan stated that practice was going fairly well
and then we discussed two situations in particular.

Being a first year coach with the girls’ team, Ryan and [ discussed how the girls were
grasping what he has been teaching. Ryan stated that some of the concepts are similar to what
Coach Jones taught in previous years, but some of the sets and offenses are different. 1 feel that
Ryan has realistic expectations in terms of how quickly the girls should be remembering and
executing what’s being taught. Ryan went on to say that he and Coach Cook are starting to get
on the girls a little bit now when they make mistakes since their first game of the year is only
three days away.

The second situation we discussed dealt with a young lady that recently quit the team.
Ryan met with the young lady and had a good discussion with her about the decision. Ryan also
had a discussion with the young lady’s father about the situation. The player in question just
wasn’t enjoying playing basketball anymore and said that she’s tired of being pushed to play
when she didn’t want to. I told Ryan that the decision to play has to be up to the player and her
family. He agreed and I think Ryan handled the situation very well.

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 11/29/06 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director
AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeling

summary and agrees with the contents thereofl.

DATED this day of 2006.

Ryan Koenig

EXHIBIT
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[image: image130.jpg]I'met with Ryan to touch base about how he feels things are going and to see if he has
any concerns at this time. Thave been very pleased with the way in which Ryan has handled
himself and his basketball team thus far this scason. I have seen significant growth in terms of
the way in which he addresses his players and the manner in which he is instructing his players
to get a desived ouicome. I get the impression that he is enjoying himself and his players are
enjoying having him as their coach.

Ryan also discussed how he had every player write down how much playing time cach
girl on the team deserves per game. The point of the activity was for the girls to realize that
there are only 160 minutes of playing time in a game. Most of the girls’ total minutes for all of
the players well exceeded the 160 minute total, which means some of the players probably aren’t
going to get as many minutes as people might perceive they should.

Ryan and I also discussed post-season honor nominations for football. I have been
approached by a couple concerned parents about whether or not Ryan submitted any nominations
to the Lincoln Journal-Star. He stated that he did submit nominations, but not until the deadline.
He wondered whether or not that had any bearing on our kids being considered.

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 12/13/06 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director
AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting

summary and agrees with the contents thereof,

DATED this day of , 2006,

Ryan Koenig
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[image: image131.jpg]1/9/07 Meeting Summary:

['met with Ryan to touch base about how he fecls things are going and to see if he has
any concerns at this time. Ryan discussed how he is leaning towards playing his top 5 or 6
players more minutes and decreasing the playing time of his second 5 or 6 players. Up to this
point many of the girls have been playing approximately the same amount of time per game. He
thought that the girls would be very understanding about their roles on the team.

Ryan and I also discussed his relationships with his players and their parents and he feels
as though everything is going really well up (o this point. Ryan mentioned that he has had a
couple parents approach him and complement him on the job he his doing with their daughters
and he is very appreciative of this. In the past parents have not really approached Ryan about
anything, whether it be positive or negative. Ryan was very frustrated about this because many
times he was unaware of any problems until it was too late to attend to them. I feel as though
many parents are beginning to find Ryan more approachable, which is what we want. In my
opinion I feel as though Ryan has grown a lot during this basketball season in terms of his
coaching style and the way in which he deals with people. T am very pleased with his
performance up to this point,

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 1/9/07 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director
AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting

summary and agrees with the contents thereof.

DATED this day of , 2007,

Ryan Koenig
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[image: image132.jpg]1/31/07 Mecting Summary:

I met with Ryan to discuss a couple of situations that I had heard about concerning girls
basketball and to hear his take on what actually occurred. Ryan’s prescason goals are listed
below because 1 wanted to relate each situation to the goals that be sef prior to the season.

C OALS

- More positive reinforcement and constructive criticism.
2 - Improve the lines of commumnication with parents and players.

The first situation occurred on 1/20/07 during the game against Doniphan-Trumbull.
Ryan was upset with the effort that his three senior players were giving and also the fact that they
were in foul trouble early in the game. Ryan stated that he has been very frustrated with the
amount of time it takes for his team to adjust their style of play to the way that the officials are
calling the game. Ryan took the seniors out of the game and yelled at them to try to get a little
bit more effort and concentration on the task at hand. The,three senior girls ended up upset with
Ryan about the incident. Since this occurred Ryan has visited with the girls and they understand
Ryan’s intent and are fine with everything now. I feel as though Ryan probably should worded
things in a more constructive way so that the girls got the point without feeling alienated from
the team, but on the other hand I was happy with the fact that he talked to the girls about the
situation and got everything straightened out.

The second situation dealt with Ryan discussing the season with some sophomore girls
basketball players during class. They talked about some team statistics and how some different
line-ups have been more productive than others. Ryan went on to mention that
only had 23 rebounds through about 13 games, & brother overheard the discussion and
made his family aware of what happened. parents met with Ryan and Bob Cook
about the incident because they were concerned about Ryan using class time to discuss
basketball and the fact that he was shanng information and opinions about § Fwith other
students. Ryan understands his ervor ip judgment and dpoiogvcd for letting it happen. Ryan and
Bob also discussed the incident witt and Ryan apolom/Ld to her as well. In terms of
Ryan’s goals, I am pleased that Ryan was able 1o communicate effectively with and her
parents to straighten out the situation. On the other hand I am concerned that this occwred in the
first place.

On the whole I am still pleased with the progréss that Ryan has made throughout the
basketball season. I feel that he has made several improvements in terms of meeting his goals,
but has still had occasional setbacks. 1 feel that we are on the right track and will continue to
meet periodically to discuss how things are going so that we can eliminate these setbacks
altogether.
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[image: image133.jpg]THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE
PETING ON 1/31/07 7O THE 1

CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
ST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin B argen, Athletic Director
AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting

summary and agrees with the contents thereof.

DATED this day of , 2007,

R.y;n Koenig
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2/16/07 Meeting Summary:

I met with Ryan to discuss a couple of situations that I had heard about concerning girls
basketball and to hear his take on what actually ocomred. Ryan’s prescason goals are listed
below because I wanted Lo relate the second situation to the goals that he set prior to the season.

1 — Move positive reinforcement and constructive criticism.
2 —Improve the lines of communication with parents and players.

The first situation occurred on 2/9/07 during the Lawrence-Nelson basketball game.
Ryan told the girls during a timeout or between quarters that they were getting outworked. Ryan
went on to tell the girls that they were getting beaten up and down the court by girls that drank
and smoked. Some L-N fans overheard what Ryan said and were upset by it. Ryan knows that
what he said was unacceptable and wrote an apology letter to Lawrence-Nelson High School the
following Monday (2/12/07).

After discussing this situation with Ryan, I know that he was just trying to get his team
motivated to play a little bit harder, but I feel that he went about it incorrectly. Ryan’s
statements reflect poorly on Superior High School and the community of Superior. If Ryan is
going to continue to be a coach at SHS, he must be more aware of his actions and the way that
they affect the people around him.

The second situation deals with Ryan’s behavior during the sub-district game versus Blue
Hill on 2/14/07 at St. Cecilia. 1 was approached by a couple of parents of girls on the basketball
team about Ryan telling a senior that she was “pitiful” and the lack of playing time received by
the seniors in their last high school basketball game. Another concern was that Ryan failed to
make any adjustments during the game. One parent stated that Ryan “pouted” on the sideline.
Ryan stated that the two seniors in question played about 17 minutes in his estimation and he
didn’t recall telling one of them that she was pitiful. Ryan also stated that his adjustments were
mostly on the defensive side of the ball since Blue Hill ran a zone defense all night. SHS played
a 2-3 zone, man-to-man, a 3-2 zone, and then man-to-man again once they fell behind in an
attempt to get back into the game. Ryan also stated that he started out in a full-court press but
had to get out of it because they were breaking it and scoring. Ryan also mentioned that the
back-up players were doing what they were coached to do against Blue Hill’s press and were
having more success against it than his starters, which is why they played more minutes than
normal.

" EXHIBIT &)
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[image: image135.jpg]T am concerned that Ryan is still not where he needs 1o be in terms of Goal #1 mentioned
above. [ feel that when things aren’t going as well as Ryan thinks that they should be he resorts
to yelling at the girls o motivate them more often than not. I have no problem with Ryan yelling
at the girls from time to time, but then there has to be some instruction given to get the girls
headed in the right direction. T have always heard the saying “commend and then recommend”
in order to keep kids in tune with what you want to get out of them. [ realize that in coaching
somelimes this isn’t possible. Ryan needs to take advantage of those “teachable moments” and
has to realize that some kids shut down when all they hear are the negatives.

THE ABOVE SUMMARIZES THE CONTENT OF OUR COACHING IMPROVEMENT
MEETING ON 2/16/07 TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE.

Colin Bargen, Athletic Director

AKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT AND UNDERSTANDING
The undersigned hereby acknowledges he/she has received a copy of the above meeting
surnmary and agrees with the contents thereof.

DATED this day of 2007.

Ryan Koenig
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MEMORANDUM

TO: Ryan Koenig
FROM: Superintendent Charles Isom
DATE: October 21, 2008

RE: Written Reprimand Regarding Your Performance as Teacher

This memorandum is a written reprimand regarding your behavior as a
teacher. On October 15, 2008 at 9:08 a.m., you made an unprofessional and
inappropriate statement to a Superior High School student. In your capacity as
high schoot football coach, you were aware that one of your football players had
bruised one of his testicles. You approached the football player's girlfriend, a ot
grade girl, and the school's security camera shows you put your arm around her.
Then you told her that the best thing for your football player would be if she
massaged his injury. The female student was shocked and embarrassed by your
statement, and eventually reported this incident to one of the paraeducators
employed by the district who, in turn, informed Principal Bob Cook. Your
behavior was unprofessional and completely unacceptable. It violated the
standards of ethics of the teaching profession and the expectations that the
Superior Board of Education has for its teaching staff. You subjected a student
to a humiliating, degrading experience, That kind of misbehavior has no place in
this school district, and it will not be tolerated.

Suspension. You are hereby suspended with pay from all teaching and
coaching duties from October 28, 2008 through October 30, 2008. During the
suspension, you are instructed to remain away from afl school premises and
activities unless you obtain my prior written permission to return. | trust that you
will use this time to reflect on your misbehavior and will return to school with a
renewed commitment to treat all students properly. Also, you will serve a two
game suspension from coaching. On December 4, 2008, and December &,
2008 you are instructed to remain away from school premises and locations that
involve the activity you coach. 1 trust you will reflect on the serious situation you
put everyone in with your actions.

Seriousness of Reprimand. | want to emphasize the seriousness of this

JoH
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reprimand. It is extremely important for teachers to treat all students with dignity
and respect. Sexually provocative comments have absolutely no place in the
interaction between teachers and students.

This is the second time you have been reprimanded for inappropriate
conduct in relating to students. Any occurrence of this or similar misbehavior
could result in the immediate cancellation of your employment. Additionally, the
administrative team will take this incident into consideration at the conclusion of
the 2008-09 contract year, when we decide whether to recommend to the board
of education that it terminate or continue your employment with the Superior
School District,

Right to Respond and to Grieve the Reprimand. We have conferred
about this matter and you were given the opportunity to respond orally. You
have the opportunity to respond to this reprimand in writing, and you are directed
to do so within seven calendar days regarding any aspects of it with which you
disagree or wish to clarify. Be advised that, pursuant to section 79-826 of the
Nebraska statutes, you have the right to grieve this reprimand or contest it
through the chain of command.

Placement in File. This reprimand will be placed and maintained in your
personnel file.

Questions. If you have any questions, please contact me.

Acknowledgment of Receipt. | acknowledge receiving a copy of this
reprimand. | also acknowledge being instructed by the administration to file a
written response within seven calendar days regarding any aspects of the
reprimand with which | disagree or wish to clarify.

/6/” Kwé 0/28 foH

Ryan K%ﬁ?g S D Date

1A821A341001\111.dac
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Mr. Charles Isom, Superintendent
Superior High School

601 W. 8" Street

Superior, NE 68978

Wir. Tsom

After the last couple of days and reflecting back on this year and the situation I have pat
myself, you, and the school in I am embarrassed and ashamed of myself for the way that 1
acted. Tt was not professional and does not belong in the school systern and 1 understand
that.

1 have also been tossing this idea around in my head for a long time and it has been
bothering me because it is only done io a few teachers here in the high school. I have
never said anything to the administration because T enjoy the kids and they want to take
my classes and I have never complained about my job; Twill always do anything that 1
am asked to do. The situation has added additional stress to my life and I have to let you
know now. After talldng with other business teachers in our area | feel we do not offer a
wide variety of classes to our students, which would allow vs to enter more clusters and
pathways. But in an average day I have 11 classes, with alternating junior high classes 50
that could add 2 additional classes ina 7 period day that is 2 classes every period except
for 1. 1personally feel that these students are not getting the best of me as a teacher. You
wouldn’t mix English I class with an Applied English I class or Chemistry I with a
Physics class s0 why do seftle doing it with Accounting I and Accounting II classes or a
Computer Applications with Accounting 11 class. Like 1 said I do not like co.mplaixﬁng
and T do not want to cause problems, but it is adding styess to me. Also talking to other
business teachers I believe that Computer Applications should be a required class to take
cither their freshman or sophomore year.

1 am sorry for my actions and I enjoy Superior asa community and a school systen. 1
want 1o continue teaching and coaching here at Superior. T will do anything to be able to
continue this in the future.
Thanks and Sincerely
-7
G
A - :
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Ryan Koenig
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. Superior Public Schools
i District No. 11 - Nuckolls County
Superior, Nebraska 68978-0288

12/30/08

On December 24, 2008, Mr. Isom received a phone call from Chad Wood requesting an ap, pointment. Mr,
Wood had some ies he felt needed addressed. The 5 concerns are atiached. The concert ns/issues are

direcied at Mr. Koenig.

‘The first concery deall with a comment that Mr, Wood deemed lewd and 1 appropriate. He would not
elaborate, so a meeting was set up with Sarah to discuss this situation.

The two of the concerns dealt with inappropriate language. The first incident Mr. Wood did not hear direct. 1t
occurred in a locker room setting, before Mr. Cook was present. According o Mr. Wood BB s tha
M. Koenig is different when Mr. Cook is not present. There is more cussing and yelling before Mr. Cook
arrives. The second Mr. Wood heard direct from Mr. Koenig during the St. Cecelia game. Mr. Koenig told
the girls {o get their asses out on the floor according to Mr. Wood.

Two other issues involved other players and were noted, but not formerly addressed. In Mr. Ison's opinion,
Mr. Wood is trying to make a point that Wr. Koenig daees not care about the girls, Mr. Koenig does not

believe that girls are injured rather it is an excuse by them to not be responsible.

The overtone of the whole conversation was Sarah was going to quit and all the blame was on Mr. Koenig,

December 29, 2008, came into the office to discuss the issue with Mr. Koenig. @had writlen
in her jowrnal about the situation with Mr. Koenig, The situation occurred during the football season, No one
could pinpoint the date this occurred. In short d bitten her fiien on the chest and Jeft
some bruises. Mr. Koenig during Junch approach: nd asked if she was hungry and then kft somne
crackers for her. Mr. Koenig gave her comments the rest of the day andw grew tired of it. The discussion
then focused on basketball, is frustrated with not starting. She started early in the season, bt lost her
starting spot and does not understand why. Last year,| ccame a starter, but only afier Mr. Koenig had
talked to her and the girl she was replaci vould Jike to know why and what she needs todo to eam
the spot back. M1 Isom visited with about not getting wrapped up in the starting position, it take -
advantage of the opportunities when she did get on the floor. Mr. Isom also talked to aboutnot quitting
the team. Quitting would be the easy way out.

Mr. Isom visited with My. Cook on 12/29. He shared the inforimation with him. Mr. Cook is the wsistant,
coach as well as the 7-12 Principal. Mr. Cook did say he was sure they would hear something aba the gu]g
getting their asses up a and down the court.

Mr, Isom visited with Mr. Ioenig about the situation. The cussing was addressed. Mr, Koenig wis advised to
not use vulgar lzmrfuage Mr. Koenig also was informed that would be approaching him abw! what:she
needs (o do g eam her starting spot back. We did discuss the situation about givingma bad fme, but in
the journal, meptions she expects it from Mr. Koenig. A couple other staff members were nentioned
and that botherel leven more.

This situation will continue to be monjtored. Treatment of players needs to be improved. Cussingnd other
remarks that could be deemed inappropriate need to be stopped.

Mr. Charles Isom Mr. Bob Cook M. Douglloins
Superintendent High School Principal Elementary Pricipa)
601 West 8™ Street 601 West 8% Street 1005 Northigaho
(402) 879-3258 (402) 879-3257 (402) 8743025
Fax: (402) §79-3022 Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) 8734054
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Superior Public
. District No. 11 — Nuckolls County
) Superior, Nebraska 58978-0288

Friday, July 31
Meeting with Mr. Koenig

1. Relationship with Shae Tuma
a. School Business?
i. Parent visit—July 27
1. Students in classroom
2. Sons comments
b, AD visit .
¢ Mr. Hoins and Mr. Cook visit
d. My concerns
2. Procurring alcohol for minor rumors
a.  Fourth of July-—3¥
b.  Webster County Fair
i, Rumors about who was involved
ii. Pictures that are circulating
Discussions we had
.a. Target on your back
b Awareness about your status.
‘o Reminder about proper language
- Tréat kids with respect

one other person at lake

W

P T T T S TN ST ST BT SN SR SR ST S I

Mr. C]i!al'les"Isom . Mr. Bob:Cook. - b 5 ", ‘Mr. Doug Hoius -
-'Supumtendem' e iHY e High SehoolPrineipal ol fE e Elcmcmmy Principil
601 West:8" Streett 10 T 1T 601 Westis™ Street e S iy 1005 North1dabo,
(402) 879-3258 " v no L (402)879-3259 1 : o ol {402) 879-3025
Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) 879-3022 Fax: (402) §79-4054
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10:54 AM 7/16/2009

Koenig: Ok..sr poster will now b August 13" Thursday morning at 930 at the airport. Check and mark
your calendars to make sure it works. Let all sr know. Thanks.

131:13 Pm 7/27/2009
Koenig: Hey do u like your cousing

6:23 PIM 7/28/2009
Koenig: Sorry for botherin u last night

3:07 PM 8/1/2009
Koenig: Ran into your cousin Monday

3:12 PM 8/1/2009

& Whos that?

3:20 PM 8/1/2009

@33 whos that?

3:20 PM8/1/2009
Koenig: Petscka. The girl she is like 21 or 22

3:23 PM 8/1/2009

@ Where at?

3:24 PM 8/1/2008
Koenig: The bars. She meet up wmatt brazil

3:25 PM 8/1/2009
@888 o, wat were u doin there?

3:26 PM 8/1/2009 ’
Koenig: Coaches clinic this past week was up in Lincoln. Tryin to educate myself pon how to coach

3:28 PM 8/1/2009
. did u give Amanda my number?

3:29 PM 8/1,/2009
Koenig: Probably. Y did she call like at midnight

3:29 PM 8/1/12009
Ya | culd here u talkin to me

3:31 PM 8/1/12008
Koenig: We might have been a little drunk. Feit bad the next day for callin so late




[image: image146.jpg]D TO MR. KOENIG AFTER BEING APPROACHED BY A SENIQR PARENT.
FOOTBALL PLAYERS HAVE B TALKING AMONGST THEMSELVES AND THE PARENTS THINK MR.
KOENIG NEEDS TO ADDRESS THE SITUATION THAT OCCURRED WITH HIS WIFE. 1TOLD MR. KOENIG TO
IMIAKE THE CALL, BUT MIGHT PULL SENIORS ASIDE, SAY HE IS WORKING ON THINGS WITH HIS WIFE, NOT
TO WORRY ABOUT THOSE THINGS AND CONCENTRATE ON FOOTBALL.

AUGUST 21, 2008-~TALKE

OCTOBER 9, 2008-—HAD A PARENT APPROACH MR, 1SOM ABOUT SITUATION AT JV FOOTBALL GAME IN
FAIRBURY ON MONDAY, OCTOBER 6, 2008. MR. KOENIG GOT ONg THE COMMENT THAT
WAS RELAYED TO ME WAS YOU ARE LAZY AND STURID, YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID IN
FOOTBALL AND YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID IN THE CLASSROOM. THE REASON YOU ARE DOWN IN
CLASSES IS BECAUSE YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID.” WHEN I TALKED TO MR. KOENIG, HE CLAIMS HE
TALKED T(m ABOUT KIS WORK ETHIC, AND DIO NOT CALL HIM STUPID. | WAS AT THE GAME, WAS
ON THE NORTH END BUT NEVER HEARD MR. KOENIG

OCTOBER 16, 2008—MR. COOK APPROACHED MR. ISOM ABOUT A SITUATION WITH MR. KOENJG. A
STUDENT IS CLAIMING MR. KOENIG MADE AN INAPPROPRIATE COMMENT TO HER. A PLAYER WAS
INJURED IN THE SUTTON JV FOOTBALL GAME, THE INJURY CAUSED HIM TO HAVE AN ENLARGED
TESTICLE. IT1S BEING CLAIMED THAT MR. KOENIG APPROACHED THE INJURED PLAYERS "GIRLFRIEND”.
THE GIRLFRIEND SAYS THAT MR. KOENIG ASKED IF SHE WAS AWARE OF THE PLAYERS INJURY. SHE DiD
KNOW ABOUTIT. MR. KOENIG IT 1S CLAIMED THEN TOLD THE GIRL THAT A MASSAGE WOULD HELP THE
INJURY, REFERENCE THAT SHE RUB HIS TESTICLE. MR, ISOM CONTACTED LEGAL COUNSEL. THE SCHOOL
BOARD MEMBERS WERE CALLED AND GIVEN INFORMATION THAT AN INNAPPROPRIATE COMMENT BY
A STAFF MEMBER WAS MADE TO A STUDENT.

June 3, 2009—MET WITH MR. KOENIG. DISCUSSION WAS HELD ON HOW HE WANTED KIDS TO

REMEMBER HIM. TREATING PEOPLE WITH RESPECT WAS ALSO A FOCUS OF THE MEETING. HE WAS
ALLOWED TO READ A LETTER FROM A PLAYERS PARENT ABOUT THE CONCERNS ON BASKETBALL TEAM,

CEXHIBIT

g
.‘
5
39
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[image: image147.jpg]AUGUST 12, 2008~ AFTER HEARING ABOUT A DOMESTIC DISPUTE BETWEEN HIvi AND HIS WIFE, |
TALKEDSEQ MR, KOERNIG ABOUT WHAT|I WAS HEARING. | DID NOT ASK HIM TQ DENYOR ADMIT, BUT
THAT | UNDERSZQOD THERE WAS SOME PROBLEMS IN THE HOUSE, MN-VIVEYES, IT WAS A GRAY AREA
AND NOT SURE IF | NEERED TO GET INVOLVED, OTHER THAN-TULET MR, KOENIG KNOW WHAT | WAS
HEARING. | TOLD HIM THAT THE «HIVTC‘{R‘MS‘HQM&ILPD! ISWIREBROUNT, AGAIN, MR, ROERTG™
\IHT’-TET(’ImLNHDA\’Y FSTORY. TO ADD TO THIS STORY, MR. COOK HAD A
DISCUSSION WITH A LONG TIV )%UK{LR b R RESIBENT, SAID THE STORY HE HEARD WAS ONE OF WHICH
MR. KOENIG WENTARITGOT HIS WIFE o\UT OF THE BAR AND A& FAFTER-GETTING HOME, WORDS WERE
EXCHANGERAND THEN A PHYSICAL ATLFK(CAHON BROKE OUT AND MR. KOEING WAS PROTECTING
HIFTSELF. NO CHARGES WERE EVER FILED!

AUGUST 21, 2008--TALKED TO MR. KOENIG AFTER BEING APPROACHED BY A SENIQR PARENT.
FOOTBALL PLAYERS HAVE BEEN TALKING AMONGST THEMSELVES AND THE PARENTS THINK MR.
KOENIG NEEDS TO ADDRESS THE SITUATION THAT OCCURRED WITH HIS WIFE. | TOLD MR, KOENIG TO
MAKE THE CALL, BUT MIGHT PULL SENIORS ASIDE, SAY HE IS WORKING ON THINGS WITH HIS WIFE, NOT
TO WORRY ABOUT THOSE THINGS AND CONCENTRATE ON FOOTBALL,

OCTOBER 9, 2008--HAD A PARENT APPROACH MR. ISOM ABOUT SITUATION AT JV FOOTBALL GAME IN
FAIRBURY ON MONDAY, OCTOBER 6, 2008. MR. KOENIG GOT O THE COMMENT THAT
WAS RELAYED TO ME WAS ”| YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID. YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID IN
FOOTBALL AND YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID IN THE CLASSROOM. THE REASON YOU ARE DOWN IN
CLASSES 1S BECAUSE YOU ARE LAZY AND STUPID.” WHEN | TALKED TO MR. KOENIG, HE CLAIMS HE
TALKED TG 3 ABOUT HIS WORI ETHIC, AND DID NOT CALL HIM STUPID. | WAS AT THE GAME, WAS
ON THE NORTH END BUT NEVER HEARD MR. KOENIG

OCTOBER 16, 2008—MR. COOK APPROACHED MR. 1SOM ABOUT A SITUATION WITH MR, KOENIG. A
STUDENT IS CLAIMING MR. KOENIG MADE AN INAPPROPRIATE COMMENT TO HER. A PLAYER WAS
INJURED IN THE SUTTON JV FOOTBALL GAME. THE INJURY CAUSED HIM TO HAVE AN ENLARGED
TESTICLE. [T 15 BEING CLANMED THAT MR. KOENIG APPROACHED THE INJURED PLAYERS "GIRLFRIEND”,
THE GIRLFRIEND SAYS THAT MR. KOENIG ASKED IF SHE WAS AWARE OF THE PLAYERS INJURY. SHE DID
KNOW ABOUT IT. MR. KOENIG [T IS CLAIMED THEN TOLD THE GIRL THAT A MASSAGE WOULD HELP THE
INJURY, REFERENCE THAT SHE RUB HIS TESTICLE. MR. ISOM CONTACTED LEGAL COUNSEL. THE SCHOOL
BOARD MEMBERS WERE CALLED AND GIVEN INFORMATION THAT AN INNAPPROPRIATE COMMENT BY
A STAFF MIEMBER WAS MADE TO A STUDENT.

June 3, 2008 —MET WITH MR. KOENIG. DISCUSSION WAS HELD ON HOW HE WANTED KIDS TO
REMEMBER HiM. TREATING PEOPLE WITH RESPECT WAS ALSO A FOCUS OF THE MEETING. HE WAS
ALLOWED TO:READ A LETTER FROM A PLAYERS PARENT ABOUT THE CONCERNS ON BASKETBALL TEAM.,
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P.O. Box 82028 2 - 402.434.3000
Lincoln, NE 685012028 S i [ UL I Z Fax 402.434.3030

September 10, 2009

Personal Delivery

52134-9

Mr. Ryan Koenig

Clo Rick G. Wade

McGuire & Norby

605 S. 14" Street, Suite 101
Lincoln, NE 68508

Mr. Rick G. Wade

McGuire & Norby

605 S. 14" Street, Suite 101
Lincoln, NE 68508

Re: Hearing Notice of Proposal to Cancel Employment

Dear Mr. Koenig:

| am writing in response to your request for a hearing before the Superior
Public Schools Board of Education (board) regarding the adminisiration's
recommendation that the board cancel your employment as a teacher at Superior
Public Schools. This letter is addressed to Mr. Koenig as the affected employee
and to Mr. Wade as his attorney. In this letter, the pronoun "you" refers to Mr.
Koenig.

Purpose of Letter. This letter will advise you of the charges supporting
the recommendation to cancel your employment, the names of the witnesses
whom the administration may call to testify, the general substance of their
testimony, the documents the administration may offer into evidence, and all
other matters required by law or policy.

Date and Place of Hearing. By agreement with Mr. Wade, the hearing to
consider the cancellation of your employment has been scheduled o begin at 6
p.m. on Tuesday, September 15, 2009. It will be conducted in the conference
room of Superior Memorial Hospital, 520 East 10" Street in Superior.
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Rights of Subpoena and Discovery. If you have any questions about
any aspect of this letter, | will be pleased to answer them. If Superintendent
Charles lsom or | are able to assist you in discovering or securing any
information which would help you to understand the charges in this letter or to
present your position to the board, please have Mr. Wade contact me. You are
entitied to discovery and subpoena righls under NEB. REV. STAT. §§ 79-824 1o
79-839 governing the cancellation of certified employees’ employment.  You
should confer with Mr. Wade about those rights.

Listing of Charges. The board will consider charges that you have acted
unprofessionally, incompetently, immorally, and in a manner that substantiaily
interferes with the continued performance of your duties as a teacher. Your
misconduct threatens the moral and social fabric of this school’s environment
and demonstrates a lack of judgment that is far below the standards required of
teachers by the district.

The concerns that support the cancellation of your employment cover a
range of issues that are described below and in the accompanying documents.
They identify the concems about your conduct. You should review all of them
carefully as they will describe issues that will be raised at the hearing in support
of the cancellation of your employment and issues about which witnesses will
testify, particularly when the documents refer to them. If you have any questions
about the charges set forth in this ietter or would like any clarification of them,
please have Mr. Wade contact me.

You have demonstrated a consistent pattern of poor decision making
during your employment at Superior Public Schools. During the 2004-05, 2005-
06, and 2006-07 school years, you failed to provide appropriate supervision of
students in your classroom. You were informed of these concerns in formal
evaluations dated May 13, 2004, February 22, 2005, and October 17, 2006 and
by a memorandum dated October 31, 2006. You were also notified of the
improper use of physical aggression to discipline a student.

During the 2006-07 school year, you demonstrated poor judgment and a
lack of self-control when you grabbed a football player by the facemask and
turned his head to make eye contact. You hit the player on the shoulder pads or
shoved him to get his attention, and you made contact with his helmet with your
head or hat while yelling at him. These actions occurred despite the fact that

/7
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Principal Robert Cook andfor Superintendent Robert Tipton had previously
spoken to you several times about the belitlling and derogatory manner in which
you spoke to players. By memorandum dated October 31, 2006, you admitted
that your actions were “wrong and not appropriate for my profession.”

The November 8, 2006 Meeting Summary demonstrates that you
continued to direct inappropriate and negative comments toward players. in late
2006 and early 2007, you reported to Athletic Director Colin Bargen that you
thought things were going well in terms of your relationship with players and
parents. However, in January of 2007, you again demonstrated a lack of proper
hehavior and self-control when you removed several players from a game and
yelled at them. During that same time period, you spoke negatively about a
player in front of other students during class. You admitted this was improper
and apologized for it. In February, 2007, you made inappropriate comments
about opposing players. You admitted your comments were unacceptable and
wrote a letter of apology to the opposing school.

In October 2008, a junior varsity football player suffered an injury that
resulted in a swollen testicle. You told that player's girlfiend that a massage
would help that injury.

In December 2008, a female student bit her boyfriend on the chest and left
marks or bruises. After learning of that fact, you gave some crackers to that
female student and fold her that she could snack on them instead of her
boyfriend. You did this at school in the presence of other students, and you then
told other faculty members the story that led up to your comments. You
continued to make comments to the female student during the remainder of the
school day. The adminisiration received a written complaint from her parent
regarding this incident and other incidents. Superintendent Isom advised you not
to use vulgar language and to not make inappropriate remarks.

Between July 16, 2009 and August 1, 2009, you sent inappropriate text
messages to Samantha Price, a current student at Superior Public Schools. As a
result of these texts, Ms. Price indicated to the administration that she would be
dropping any classes she had scheduled with you.

On July 31, 2008, Superintendent tsom met with you to address several
concerns. You had to be reminded to use proper language and to treat students
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with respect. Superintendent Isom addressed rumors that you had provided
alcoho! to minor students and consumed alcohol with them during the Fourth of
July and al the Webster County State Fair. You indicated that these rumors were
not frue. Superintendent lsom also discussed your relationship with Shae Tuma,
an 18 year-old former student at Superior Public Schools who graduated in May
2009. You were Ms. Tuma's basketball and track coach, and her classroom
teacher during her senior year. You admitted that you were having a romantic
relationship with Ms. Tuma, but you claimed that the relationship did not become
physical until after she graduated. You said that you do not see anything
inappropriate about your relationship with her.

As was noted about you in a February 16, 2007 Meeting Summary: “[H]e
must be more aware of his actions and the way that they affect the people
around him.”  You said in your letter to Superintendent Isom dated October 30,
2008, “| am embarrassed and ashamed of myself for the way that | acted. It was
not professional and does not belong in the school system and | understand
that” Mr. Kent L. Jensby said in his letter to the district in October of 2006: “Mr.
Koenig has been an embarrassment to the people of Superior long enough.”

Unfortunately, your pattern of poor decision making and behavior
demonstrates that, even after all the warnings, reprimands, meetings, and
counseling by the administration, you are not aware of your actions and the way
they affect other people. You do not “understand that” at all, and you continue to
be an embarrassment to the people of Superior generally and Superior Public
Schools specifically.  Your admission to having an intimate, sexual relationship
with an 18 year-old former student who graduated in May of this year and your
inability to acknowledge or recognize the impropriety of that relationship and its
effect on your relationship with staff, students, administrators and the community,
and your ability to be an effective teacher at Superior Public Schools is the final
straw.

Listing of Witnesses. The names of the witnesses who may be called to
testify at the hearing are set out below. The administration may call witnesses
who are not named in this letter for rebuttal purposes. If you have any questions
about any of the witnesses or need any further information regarding their
testimony, please have Mr. Wade inform me in writing. The administration
reserves the right to supplement this notice with witnesses and documents within
the statutory period.

f1%
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Ryan Koenig. You will testify regarding the foundation and relevance of
all documents listed in this letter and all issues identified in this letler and in the
documents listed in it. | encourage you to read this letter and every document
carefully. You will be required to testify about your understanding of them and
the issues identified in them.

Robert Cook. Robert Cook is Principal of the Superior Junior/Senior High
School. He will testify about the foundation and relevance of all documents listed
in this letter and all issues raised by this letter and by the documents listed in it.
He will testify regarding the reasons for cancellation set out in this letter. He will
explain his duties and responsibiliies as an administraior at Superior Public
Schools, his background, education and work experience. He will testify
regarding his current licenses and certificates, the professional organizations fo
which he belongs, and the professional publications he reads. He will testify
about the educational program and goals of Superior Public Schools as they
relate to the manner in which teachers are expected to comport themselves and
the manner in which they are expected to instruct students. He will testify that
you violated the policies and handbook provisions identified in this letter as well
as the standards of behavior of Superior Public Schools.

Principal Cook will testify regarding the issues identified in the section
entitied "Listing of Charges" and in the documents listed in and enclosed with this
letter. He will give opinion testimony that your conduct has been unprofessional,
incompetent, and immoral, and that it substantially interferes with the continued
performance of your duties as a teacher for this school district. He will testify that
your behavior falls far below the standards that the district requires of teachers
and that it constitutes just cause for the cancellation of your employment.

Charles Isom. Charles Isom is Superintendent of Superior Public
Schools. He will testify about the foundation and relevance of all documents
listed in this letter and all issues raised by this letter and by the documents listed
init. He will testify regarding the reasons for cancellation set out in this letter. He
will explain his duties and responsibilities as an administrator at Superior Public
Schools, his background, education and work experience. He will testify
regarding his current licenses and certificates, the professional organizations to
which he belongs, and the professional publications he reads. He will testify
about the educational program and goals of Superior Public Schools as they
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relate to the manner in which teachers are expected to comport themselves and
the manner in which they are expected to instruct students.

Superintendent Isom will testify regarding the issues identified in the
section entitied "Listing of Charges" and in the documents listed in and enclosed
with this letter. He will testify regarding that the Standards of Conduct and Ethics
for Holders of Public School Certificates and § 004.02 of Neb. Admin. R. & Regs.
Tit. 92, Chap. 27 (“Rule 277} have been adopted by the school as Policy 4116.22
and Appendix "A” to the 2009-10 Superior Public School District Handbook. He
will give opinion testimony that your conduct has been unprofessional,
incompetent, and immoral, and that it substantially interferes with the continued
performance of your duties as a teacher for this school district. He will testify that
your behavior falls far below the standards the district requires of teachers and
that it constitutes just cause for the cancellation of your employment.

Brian Halstead. Brian Halstead is Assistant Commissioner and General
Counsel of the Nebraska Department of Education. Mr. Halstead's office is
responsible for investigating complaints that teachers have violated the
standards of behavior and ethics required of teachers in Nebraska and pursuing
the revocation of their teaching certificates or other sanctions on behalf of the
Commissioner of Education. He will testify regarding the Standards of Conduct
and Ethics for Holders of Public School Certificates and Neb. Admin. R. & Regs.
Tit. 92, Chap. 27 (‘Rule 27"). Among other standards, § 004.02 of Rule 27
states:

Fundamental to the pursuit of high educational standards is the
maintenance of a profession possessed of individuals with high
skills, intellect, integrity, wisdom, and compassion. The educator
shall exhibit good moral character, maintain high standards of
performance and promote equality of opportunity. In fulfiliment of
the educator's confractual and professional responsibilities, the
educator . . . [shhall not exploit professional relationships with
students . . . for personal gain or private advantage.

Mr. Halstead will testify that the Nebraska State Board of Education has
held that a teacher who uses his or her position at school to develop a personal
relationship with a student that results in a sexual relationship shortly after the
student's graduation from high school commits an “act of moral turpitude” that

/R
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violates Rule 27 and the Standards of Conduct and Ethics for Holders of Public
School Certificates, and constitutes just cause for revoking the teacher’s

Nebraska teaching certificate.

Listing of Documents.

me in writing and the school district will respond prior to the hearing.

The following documents and exhibits may be
offered at the hearing. For rebuttal purposes, the administration may offer documents
which are not listed in this letter. Please review the documents carefully. If you
have any guestions about them or need any further information, please inform

NO.

DATE

DOCUMENT

Notice of Hearing and Proof of Publication

Agenda of Hearing

8/6/09

Correspondence to Ryan Koenig from Superintendent
Charles isom re Notice of Proposal to Cancel
Employment

8/6/09

Correspondence to Superintendent Charles Isom from
Rick Wade re Reguest for a Hearing

(87

Employment Contract and related documents

Nebraska Educator's Certificate/Permit

a2

2009-2010

Policy 4116.22 and Appendix “A” to Superior Public
School District Staff Handbook

10/31/06

Memo to Ryan Koenig from Principal Bob Cook re
supervision of classroom and classroom disciptine

10/31/06

Memo to Ryan Koenig from Colin Bargen, A.D. re
coaching performance

10.

11/06

Memo and related documents regarding incident
involving student

11.

11/1/06

Letter to Mr. Kent L. Jensby from Bob Cook re Complaint
about Ryan Koenig

12.

11/8/06

Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
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NO. DATE DOCUMENT
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding goals for the
remainder of the year
13. 11/15/06 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding first week of
basketball and goals set for the season
14, 11/29/06 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding first week of practice
16. 12/13/06 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
Koenig and Colin Bargen
16. 1/9/07 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding playing time
17. 1/31/07 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Rayn
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding girls basketball
18. 2/16/07 Meeting Summary regarding meeting between Ryan
Koenig and Colin Bargen regarding girls basketball
19. 10/21/08 Memo to Ryan Koenig from Superintendent Charles
Isom re Written Reprimand Regarding Performance as a
Teacher
20. 10/30/08 Letter to Mr. Charles Isom from Ryan Koenig re behavior
21. 12/30/08 Memo regarding appointment with Mr. Wood regarding
concerns (documentation attached)
22. 7/31/09 Outline of Meeting with Mr. Koenig
23. .- Transcripts from Samantha Price
24. --- Typed notes regarding incidents
25. 9/9/09 Notice Letter from Steve Williams

Administration's Legal Counsel. Karen Haase and/or Steve Williams
will serve as the administration’s attorneys. We are members of the firm of
Harding & Shultz, 800 Lincoln Square, 121 South 13th Street, P.O. Box 82028,
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Lincoln, Nebraska 68501-2028, (402) 434-3000. If you have any questions or if
we may be of any assistance to you, please have Mr. Wade contact us.

Board of Education’s Legal Counsel. Rex Schultze, attorney at law, will
represent the board. Mr. Schultze's address is Perry, Guthery, Haase &
Gessford, P.C., L.L.O., 233 S. 13" Street, Suite 1400, Lincoln, NE 68508. His
telephone  number is  (402) 476-9200. His e-mail address s
rschultze@perrviawfirm.com. If you have any questions, please have Mr. Wade

contact Mr. Schultze.

Certified Court Reporter. A certified court reporter has been retained (o
make a record of the hearing.

Yours truly,

HARDING & SHULTZ, P.C., L.L.O.

Karen A. Haase
Steve Williams

KAH/sew
Enclosures

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE
The undersigned certifies that two copies of this letter and documents were

personally delivered to Mr. Ryan Koenig and to Mr. Rick Wade, at McGuire &
Norby, 605 S. 14" Street, Suite 101, Lincoln, NE 68508, on September 10,

2009.

Stee Wi ams

1:521\34\009\010.doc

1 /A4
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SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

The Superior Public School District Board of Education delegates to the
administration the responsibility of developing, organizing and implementing a program
for evaluation of the certificated instructional staff.

Statement of Purpose

The evaluation of the certificated staff shall serve five purposes:

1. To raise the quality of instruction and educational service to the students
of the Superior Public School District;

2. To identify strengths and weaknesses present in the individual teacher or
in the Superior Public School District instructional program;

3. To raise the standards of the teaching profession;
4. To aid the individual teacher’s growth professionally; and
5. To ensure to the students and patrons of the Superior Public School

District that the certificated staff is meeting the standards of instruction as
identified in the District’s goals.

Procedure for Certificated Staff Evaluation

Certificated staff shall be evaluated upon specific criteria that are tied to the instructional

goals of the school District. The evaluation instrument shall be designed primarily for the
improvement of instruction, The evaluation instrument shall include defined standards for
the measurement of:

I. Instructional Performance;

2, Classroom Organization and Management;
3 Personal Conduct; and

4. Professional Conduct.

Process for Certificated Staff Evaluation
The duration and frequency of observations and evaluations shall be:

I. Probationary certificated staff shall be formally observed and evaluated at 4

247




[image: image158.jpg]least once each semester. Each formal observation shall be for one full
instructional period or its equivalency.

2 Permanent or tenured certificated staff shall be formally observed and
evaluated at lcast once each year or as determined by the staff supervisor.

Each formal observation shall be for one full instructional period or its
equivalency.

Formal evaluations for probationary and permanent or tenured certificated staff shall be
documented in the following manver:

L. Based upon the observations and other relevant information, the evaluator
shall prepare a written evaluation summary or report.

2. The evaluation summary or report shall provide for written
communication to the evaluated certificated staff indicating their
strengths, deficiencies, specific means for correcting the noted

deficiencies, and an adequate time line for implementing the suggestions
for improvement;

3. The process shall provide for the certificated staff to offer a written
response to the evaluation.

Training for District Evaluators
The Superintendent of Schools shall be responsible for developing and updating an
appraisal procedure that shall be approved by the Board of Education. All evaluators shall

be annually trained to use the evaluation procedure employed in the school District. The
training shall be conducted by the Superintendent or his/her designee.

Evaluator Certification

All evaluators shalf possess a valid Nebraska Administrative certificate.

Evaluation Summary or Report

Certificated staff shall be evaluated using the evaluation summary or report approved by
the Superior Public School District Board of Education.

Communication Procedure

The evaluation procedure shall be annually communicated, in writing, to the certificated staff.

POLICY ADOPTED: June 1, 2007

/e
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher, Ryan Xoenig Grade/Subject Accounting I

10-9-02 2:54-3:40__ DateMet_ /I~ 4= 02

Date & Time Observed

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U ~ UNSATISFACTORY

S|U
[ Instructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not fimited to the following items.)

1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students, s obs

2, Uses a variety of instructional techniques. obg

3. VIses questioning skills effectively. obs

4, Individualizes instraction. obs

obs

5. Sets high expectations for student achievement.
6. Evaluates and provides fecdback on student performance. . obs
7. Bncoarages student interest and displays enthusiasm. obs

Comments: ; .
Mz, Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with the stadents during the lesson observed.

Mr, Koenig used a variety of instructional techniques including: lecturs, gnided practice,
demonstration, and examples on the chalkboard. Mr. Koenig used appropriate questioning skills
and involved all students in the class. Mr. Koenig also utilized individual instruction to help
students who were having trouble with the assignment. Mr. Koenig sets high expectations for
student achievement and during evaluation of student learuing provided positive reinforcement
to the students. Mr. Koenig made the students feel very at ease in working with him. My.
Koenig encouraged student interest and displayed enthusiasm during the lesson observed.

s U]
X[

rClassronm Organization and Management
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive Jeaming enviromment through classroom expectations,  obs
2. Liemonstrates evidence of planning and organization. obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,

and individual settings. obs
4, Maximizes student time on task. obs
obs

5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student leaming

Comments:
Mr. Koenig creates a positive learning environmment through classroom expectations. These

expectations are also reinforced in Mr. Koenig’s lesson planning and organization. Mr. Koenig
made sure that the students who were going to be absent on the following day were given their
assignment and understood it. Mr. Koenig managed sfudent behavior in whole group, small
group, and individual settings. Mr. Koenig moved around the room and provided one on one
assistance when necessary. Time on task scans indicated a very high level of student time on
task. The appearance of the classroom was conducive to learning and Mr, Xoenig had his RT

rules posted.
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Standards of Performance (neluding but not lmited to the following items.)

1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. obs
2. Seeks out and parlicipates in relevant professional growth activities. obs
3, Follows district policies and procedures obs

obs

4, [s supportive of the tofal school program.

Comments;
M. Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students, Mr. Koenig

contacts parents of students that are having problems in his classes and is very willing to worl
with them in getting the problems solved. Mr. Koenig seeks out and participates in relevant
professional growth activities and Is working to get his tech prep information up to date, Mr.
Koenig follows district policies and procedures and asks questions when he is unsure of how
things re suppose to be done. Mr. Koenig coaches football, basketball, and is supportive of the
total senool program. Mr. Koenig is in attendance at varions activities and interacts inan

appropriate manner with students in those settings.

1 acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. T understand that if { disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the svaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in

writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s) &Zi ( )azj_g/ Title Principal

Teacher. @W ﬁ_/{l/zﬁ Date [~ Y-

e

)L)

At

STTTITETRS

/N 8
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryan Keenig Grade/Subject 7" Grade Computers

Date & Time Observed 3-25-03 9:10 - 9:56  Date Met ‘j/” o 3" 03

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U - UNSATISFACTORY

8 ﬂ
[ Tustructional Pecformance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items,)
! 1. Commmunicates clearly and accurately with students. obs
i 2. Uses a varjety of instructional techniques. obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively.- obs
4. Individualizes instruction. obs
5. Sets high expectations for student achievement. obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student pevformance, obs
7. Encourages studen( interest and displays enthusiasm. obs
I Comments:

Mr, Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with the students during the lesson observed.

Mr. Koenig used a varicty of instractional techniques including: lecture, guided practice, and

f examples on the challdsoard. Mr. Koenig questioning skills effectively and allowed some peer
teaching to talee place during the questioning sessions. Mr. Koenig also utilized individual
instruetion to help students who were having trouble with the assignment and falked the students
through the steps necessary to complete the objective, Mr, Koenig sets high expectations for

, student achievement and during evaluation of student learning provided positive reinforcement

to the students. Mr. Koenig made the students feel very at case in working with him and did

utilize some Lumor during the lesson observed. Mr, Koenig encouraged student interest and

displayed enthusiasm during the lesson observed. Mr. Koenig is very kuowledgeable about the

ClarisWorks program and is very comfortable in the presentation of the materials,

sTu
[ Classroom Organization and Management XL

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environmient through classroom expectations,  obs

2. Domonstrates evidence of planning and organization, obs
i 3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
; and individual seftings. obs
) 4. Maximizes student time on task, obs
. 5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student leaming obs
Comments;

Mr. Koenig creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations. These
expectations are also veinforeed in Mr. Koenig's lesson planning and organization. Mr. Koenig i
| managed student behavior in whole group, small group, and individual settings. Mr. Koenig j
! moved around the room and provided one on one assistance when 1 scessary, Time on task scans
indicated a very high level of student time on task. The appearance of the classroom was
conducive ta leaming and Mr. Koenig had his RT rules posted, Mr. Koenig pushes all students
to excel to their potential and makes sure everyone undérstands what they arc doing before 4.
moving on to the next area.

&
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Personai—z.\}d Professional Conduct
Srandards of Performance (Including but not Timmited to the following items.)
1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. abs

2. Seelks out and paicipates in relevant professional growth activities. obs
3. Pollows district policies and procedures obs
obs

4. [s supportive of the total school program.

Comments:
Mr. Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Mr. Koenig

contacts parents of students that are having problems in his classes and is very willing to wotk
with them ii getting the problems solved. M. Koenig seeks out and participates in relevant
professional growth activities and is working to get his tech prep inforntation up to date. M.
Koenig has attended his articulation meeting and is working toward making sure all of his tech
prep classes are on the proper course. M. Koenig follows district policies and procedures and
asks questions when he is unsure of how things are suppose 10 be done. M. Koenig coaches
foothall, basketball, and is supportive of the total school program. Mr. Koenig is in attendance at
various activities and interacts in an appropriate manner with students in those setiings.

1 acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature mevely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agresment with it. T understand that if 1 disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, T have the opportanity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s) ¢ Title Principal
Teacher e A/E"‘e’ Date Y~ Qa 07
e

10R PUBLIC SCHOOLS 402 879 3022 Pl
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EVALUATOR'S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryan Koeaig Grade/Subject 8" Grade Computers

Date & Time Observed___ 10-16-03  §:20 = 9:07 DateMet_| )= 7-03

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U ~ UNSATISRACTORY

S1U
[ Tustructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the followmg items.)
1. Commumicates clearly and accurately with studeats. Obs
2, Uses a variety of instructional techniques. QObs
3. Uses questioning skills effcctively. Obs
4, Individualizes instruction. Obs
3. Sets high expectations for student achisvement. Obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student inferest and displays enthusiasm, Obs
Comments:

Mr, Koenig communicated elearly and accurately with tlie students during the lesson
observed. Mr, Koenig utilized the whiteboard in giving instructions and while lecturing
about the students use of the Excel worksheet. Mr, Koenig may want fo use questioning
skills and should involve all students when ntilizing this process. M. Koenig
individualized instruction to help students who were having problem with the assignment
utilizing the Excel worksheet, Mr, Koenig sets high expectations for the students in his
classroom and pushes students to achieve to their potential, My, Koenig evaluated student
performance and provided positive reinforcement wlen possible. My, Xoenig displays
enthusiasm and encourages student interest by challenging students to learn new concepts
and procedures,

EARY
[—C]assroom Orpanization and Management X

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonslrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
and individual settings. Obs
4, Maximizes student tine on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student leaming Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig cveates a positive Jearning environment through classroom expectations that
are expressed in RT rules posted on the filing cabinet, Mr. Koenig may want to post the
T rules in a place where the students can see them on a daily basis. Mr. Koenig also has
the SCNUD #5 six traits writing reference posted. Mr. Koenig demonstrated evidence of
planning and organization during the lesson observed which was demonstrated by keeping
the students on task a high percentage of the time. Mr. Koenig managed student behavior
in whole group, small group and individual settings. Mr. Koenig has posted various
posters around the room which aid in the compnter learning thatis taking place.

05
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. s Q
[Personal and Professional Conduct X |
Standards of Performance (Including but not fimited to the following items.)

1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs
2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and proceduves Obs

Obs

4, Is supportive of the total school program.

Comments:
M. Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff , parents, and students, M.

Koenig contacts parents when necessary and ask questions when lic {s unsure about policies
and procedures. Onc area that Mr. Koenig may want to improve on is making sure that he
is inn his classroom when there are students in the room. If something should occur while a
teacher is not in the classroom, this could be a huge problem, Mr. Koenig seeks out and
participates in relevant professional growth activities during the year and attends meeting
pertaining to the tech prep areas of his classroorm. Mr. Koenig coaches football, basketball,
and is a class sponsor. Mr, Koenig is supportive of the total school program and is visible
at varions activities that the students are involved in.

1 acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. T understand that if ¥ disagree with any of the
facts or conelusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity o set forth my position in

writing within seven calendar days.

Bvaluator(s) Title Principal

Date /1’7"03

Teacher

}

-
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EVALUATOR'S SUMMARY REPORT

| Teacher, Ryan Koenig Grade/Subject, Computers 7

Date & Time Observed 5-13-04  10:00-10:47 PateMet_ S~ AY- 0/

RATINGS: S - SATISFACTORY; U~ UNSATISFACTORY

f S|u

; i Instroctional Performance : i
1 Standards of Performance (Including bul not linited to the following items.) |
' 1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs |
1 2. Uses a variety of instructional techniques, Obs :
| 3, Uses questioning skills effectively. ‘ Obs
l 4. Individualizes instruction, Obs I
| 5. Sets hiph expectations for student achievement. Obs :
f 6. Bvaluates and provides feedback on student performarice. Qbs

! 7. Encourages student intevest and dis plays enthusiasm. Obs

I

3

Comments:

M. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with hxs students during the lesson

| observed. Mr. Koenig explained to is students what they would be doing the rest of the
weelk and durmg the final week of schiool. Mur, Koenig used a variety of instructional
techniques including the following: whiteboard, lecture, and guided practice. Mr, Koenig )
used questioning skil!s effectively and involved a high percentage of the students, My,
Koenig individualized instruction when necessary and set high expectations for student
achievement. Mr, Xoenig evaluated and provided feedback on the student's performance
! while encouraging student interest and displaying enthiusiasm. . !

) [ Classroom Ovganization and Management
i Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
L. Creates a positive leaming environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of p]anm’ng and ovganization, Obs '

i 3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group, {
‘ and individual settings. Obs |
' 4, Maximizes student time on task. Obs !
; 5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student learning Obs !
‘ |
Conments: i

Mr. Koenfg created a positive learning environment through classroom expectations which
were reinforced in his posted RT rules. Mr, Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning
and organization. Mr. Koenig managed student behavior in the whole group, small group,
and individual settings. M. Koenig maximized student time on task but could of improved
the lesson if it would of lasted more than 30 minutes, The appearance of the classroom was
conducive to student learning and was decorated with information to aid in the student's
learning.
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S1yU
[ Personal and Professional Conduct
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited lo the following items.)
1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs
2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs
4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs

Comments:

Mr, Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, pavents, and studeuts. M.
Koenig seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities and is going to
be atfending some relevant trainings this sumumer to aid in the computer classes he
instructs. Mr. Koenig needs to make sure that he is in the room when his students are
present and should vy to meet them as they enter the roomi. Wir. Koenig is supportive of
the total school progrant and has done a nice job of conching football, basketball, and
monitoring the weightroom.

T acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely Indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it.  understand that if T disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s) %\%@/ Title Principal
)
Teacher /J/&—L’f Date __ S-RY-0Y
7 7 o

=23
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryan Koenig Grade/Subject Computers 8

Date & Time Observed___ 11-12-04  2:43 - 3:30 Date Met_}/— 30 - ¢ 1‘1

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U - UUNSATISPACTORY

51U
[nstructional Performance X T
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following ifems.) ‘
1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students, Obs
2, Uses a variety of instructional techniques. Obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively, Obs
4. Individualizes instruction, Obs
5. Sets high expsctations for student achievement, Obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasm, Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with his students during the lesson
observed. Mr. Koenig restated directions numerous times and also waited unfil everyone:
had completed the previous step before moving to the next activity, Mr. Koenig used a
variety of instructional techniques including the following: lecture, examples on the
whiteboard, and guided practice. Mr. Koenig used questioning skills effectively and
involved a majority of the students in the questioning process, Mr, Koenig individualized
instruction when necessary and did an excellent job of assisting students who were having
trouble with the activity they were working on, Mr. Koenig sets high expectations for
student achievement and pushes the students to work towards their full potential. Mr.
Koenig evaluated student performance and provided fecdback when necessary during the
lesson observed. Mr. Koenig encouraged student interest and displayed enthusiasm during
the lesson observed.

S|U
| Classroom Organization and Management X

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to fhe following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
and individual seftings. Obs
4, Maximizes student time on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to'student leamning Obs
Comments:

Mr. Kocnig created a positive learning environment through classroom expectations which
he reinforceed in his posted RT rules, Mr. Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning and
organization as the lesson flowed smoothly throughont, Mr, Koenig managed student
behavior in whole group, small group, and individual settings. Time on task seans
indicated student time on task was at a very high percentage during the lesson ohserved,
Mr. Koenig has allowed the students to bring posters from home to develop a sense of
ownership in their elassroom and has added other pertinent information. :
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[ Personal and Professional Conduet
~ Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)

1. Interacts in a professional manner with statf, parents, and students. Obs
2. Secks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs
j 4. Is supportive of the total school program, Obs
' Comments: ‘

i Mr, Koenig interacts in & professional manner with staff, parents, and students and
communicates with them whenever necessary. Mr. Koenig seeks ont and participates in
relevant professional growth activities and hay been involved in working with the Perkins
grant and tech prep classes. Mr. Koenig follows district policies and procedures and asks
questions whenever he is unsure of the proper procedure. Mr. Koenig is supportive of the
tatal school program and is involved in various coaching and spousorships throughout the
school, S

T acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation, My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if  disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s) M @O'&/ Title Principal
. . ),
Teacher, 6«,‘/ M Date /- A-0Y

/7

NN

I
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryay Koenig Grade/Subject_ Accounting [

Date & Time Observed 2-22-05  1:03 - 1:50 Date Met 3’ Jb-05

RATINGS: S - SATISFACTORY; U~ UNSATISFACTORY

Siy

[ Instructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)

1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs

2. Uses a variety of instructional techniques. Obs

3. Uses questioning skills effectively. Obs

4. Individualizes instruction, Obs

5. Sets high expeotations for student achievement, . Obs

6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs

7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasm, Obs
Comments:
Mr. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with his students during the lesson
observed and restated dircetions when necessary. Mr. Koenig used a variety of
instructional techniques including the folfowing: lecture, guided practice, and also utilized
the whiteboard, Mr. Koenig uscd questioning skills effectively by asking the students
varjous questions that allowed them to complete the assignment that they were assigned.
Mr. Koenig also individualized instruction when necessary. Mr. Koenig sets high
expectations for student achjevement and works hard to make sure everyonc is reaching

their full potential. Mr. Koenig evaluated and provided student feedback on the
assignment the students were working on. Mr. Xoenig encourages student interest and
displays enthusiasi when necessary.

rCIassroom Organization and Mauagement X

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following ftems.)

1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs

3. Manages stodent behavior in whole group, small group,

and individual settings. Obs

4. Maximizes student time on task. Obs
i 5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student learning Cbs
]
| Comments:

Mr. Koenig created a positive learning environment through classroom expectations which
he reinforced in his posted RT rules, Mr. Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning and
! organization, Mr. Koenig managed student behavior in the whole group, small group, and
. individual settings. Mr. Koenig needs to make sure that he is not leaving his students
! unattended during their classroom time. Time on task scans indicated the students were on
3 task a bigh percentage of the time. My, Kocnig has his SCNUD #5 six traits writing
] reference posted for the students to utilize and has also allowed the students to bring j\
posters from home to aid in the decoration of his rooms. 9
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[ Personal and Professional Conduet x|
Standards of Performance (T ncluding but not limited to the following items.)
1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs
2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs
4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs
Comments:

Mr, Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. One thing
that T would like to see Mr., Koenig work on is trying to include sonte positive
reinforcement when working with his athletes on the football field and basketball court.
Mr, Koenig secks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities and has
Just completed his masters degree online. Mr. Koenig follows distriet policies and
procedures and is supportive of the total school program. Mr, Koenig is involved in
various coaching duties and spousorships throughout the school.

T acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if I disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, 1 have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days,

Evaluator(s) 1{06’ @(& Title Principal
Teacher é//w—« /{({-Q,L% Date £ -/b -05

</
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryan Koenig, Grade/Subject Accounting 1

Date & Time Observed 12-7-03  9:10 - 9:57 Date Met_/d~ 20 ~-05

RATRNGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U~ UNSATISFACTORY

S|y
[ Instructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs
2. Uses & variety of instructional techniques, Obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively. Obs
4, Individualizes instruction. Obs
5. Sets high expectations for student achievement. Obs
6. Bvaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasra. Obs

Comments:

Mr. Kocnig communicated clearly and accurately with his students during the lesson
observed by stating directions numerous times and checking for understanding
throughont. Mr. Koenig used a variety of instructional techniques inclnding the following:
lecture, guided practice, whiteboard, textbook, and demonstration. Mr. Koenig used
questioning skills effectively, but would probably get more students involved if he asked
them for answers instead of letting them blurt them out. Mr., Koenig individualized
instructions when necessary to assist students having trouble with the assignment. Mr.
Koenig sets high expectations for student achicvement and challenges all students to excel
to their full pefential. Mr. Koenig evaluated and provided posifive feedback on student
performance. Mr. Koenig encouraged student interest and displayed enthusiasm during
the lesson observed. '

slu

[ Classroom Organization and Management X|

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization, QObs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
and individual settings, Obs
4. Maximizes student time on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to stadent learning Obs
Comments:

M. Koenig created a pesitive learning environment through classroom expectations which
ke veinforced through his posted RT rules. Mr. Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning
and erganization as the lesson flowed smoothly throughout. My. Koenig managed student
behavior in the whele group, small group, and individual settings. Time on fask seans
indicated student time on task was at a very high percentage, Mr, Koenig’s classroom
appearance was conducive to student learning and posted with pertinent information for
the students to utilize during their classtime.
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["Personal and Professional Conduct X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following iferns.)
1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs
2. Secks out and participates in relevant professional growth activitics. Obs
3, Follows district policies and procedures Obs
4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Mr.
Ioenig secks ot and participates in relevant professional growth activities and has done
an excellent job in the area of perkins money. Mr. Koenig follows district policies and
proeedures and inquires abaut the proper procedures when he is unsure of them, Mr.
Koenig is supportive of the total sehool program and is involved in various coaching
activities and sponsorships. Mr. Koenig has shown improvement in his coaching areas, but
needs to continue to work on being more positive in his coaching techniques.

Tacknowledge recetving 2 copy of this evaluation, My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and docs not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if I disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s)__ 13/~ @mﬁ Title Pringipal

- Teacher ff/ﬁf ié‘-/( Date _[a-do~05
/ D

| 0
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Teacher: Ryan Koenig Date: 12-7-05

Evaluation Information (Classroom Procedures)

9:00  Mr, Koenig go over the previous days assignment. Mr,
Koenig having the students answer the questions that he poses
to them. The students have completed the assipnment from
the textbook. Mr. Koenig using the whiteboard 1o show the
stadents how they would. figure sales tax. Mr. Koenig
allowing the students to blurt out answers instead of calling on
them. Mr. Koenig also disonssing the previous days activities
with a student who was absent from class yesterday,

9118 M. Koenig continuing to discuss the assignment thas
the students completed for today's class. Mr. Koenig
continuing to allow students to blurt out answers instead of
calling on them randomly. Mr. Koenig explaining to the
students what they will need to do with their papers after they
ace done going over them. Mr, Koenig utilizing the
whiteboard to review some previous transactions that the
students have covered before today. Mr, Koenig also utilizing
the whiteboard to discuss the transactions that the students will
‘be working on today. Mr. Koenig also having the students
follow along in their textbooks to aid in their understanding of
the material.

9:26  Mr. Koenig assigning the students an assignment to
complete by the end of class. The students are all working on
the assignment and are very well behaved, Mr. Koenig has his
RT rules posted along with bis SCNUD #5 six traits writing
reference. Mr. Koenig may want to place the reference where
people are able to see it easler, Mr. Koenig moving around
the room to assist students who are having trouble on the
assigned rask. Mr. Koenig allowing the students ample to
complete the assignment.

9:32 Mr. Koenig continuing to allow the students time to
complete the assignment, Mr. Koenig going over the
transactions that the students just completed. Mr. Koenig
continning to allow the students to blurt ont answers instead of
calling on them each individually. Mr. Koenig allowing the
studenrs (o grade their own papers. Mr. Koenig also
continuing to utilize the whiteboard for reviewing of the
assigned task. Mr. Koenig writing large enough so that
everyone can view the written material.

938  Mr. Koenig assigning the students some more
problems to work through on their own. Mr. Koenig:
continuing to move avound the room to menitor the students’
progress and to give assistance when necessary. The students
are continuing to work independently, but they are alse deing
some peer to peer learning when necessary. Mr. Koenig
providing some positive feedback on the students completed
activities and also on the answers the students give during the
discussion that i taking place.

9:44  Mr. Koenig continuing to use the whiteboard to further
explain to the students how they will complete the assigned
task. Mr, Koenig also giving some one on one assistance
when necessary. Mr, Koenig again allowing the studenis
ample time 1o somplete the assigned task.

“SUPERIOR PUBLTC SCHOOLS

R - A )

Time: 9:10 - 9:57 Class: Acecounting 1

© 949 Mr. Koenig explaining to the students what they will

be doing for tomorrow, Mr. Koenig also continving o discuss
the eurrent assignment with the students by allowing them to
blurt out answers. Mr. Koenig relating the discussion to real
life situations. Mr, Koenig and his students seem very at ease
in working with other. Mr. Koenig also utilizing humor
during the dissussion of the assigned task,

Student Time on Task

Time #on Task
0:23 2/6
9:26 616
%29 6/6
9:32 ‘ 6/6
935" 36
9:38 6/6
9:41 6/6
9:44 ' 6/6
947 6/6
950 216
Total 49/60
=82%

4]
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EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT
Gen. Bus /Bus, Law

Date Met /0~ 70 =0 &

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY: U - UNSATISFACTORY

Teacher Ryan Koenig Grade/Subject

Date & Time Observed 10-17-06  10:50 - 11:37

G

[ Instructional Performance | X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited 16 the following items.)
1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs
2, Uses a variety of instructional techniques. Obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively, Obs
4. Individualizes instraction. Obs
5. Sets high expectations for student achievement. Obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasm, Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with his students during the lesson
observed by restating directions when necessary and checking for understanding by using
question and answer, Mr. Koenig used a variety of instructional techniques including the
follewing: lecture, guided practice, demonstration, whiteboard, and chalkboard. Mr,
Koenig used questioning skills effectively and involved all students in the questioning
process. Mr, Koenig individualized instruction when necessary, Mr. Koenig set high
expectations for student achievement and encouraged student interest, Mr. Koenig
provided pesifive reinforcement during the lesson observed.

S| U

[ Classroom Organization and Management . X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
and individual settings. ) : Obs
4, Maximizes student time on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student learning Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig created a posifive learning environment through classroom expectations that
he reinforced in his posted RT rules, Mr, Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning and
organization, however he needs to make sure that he completes copying of materials before
class fime, If he needs to have copies made, it would be better to send s student to get the
copies made. Mr. Koenig managed student behaviox in the whole group, small group, and
individual settings. Mr. Koenig kept students on task a very high percentage of the time.
The appearance of Mr. Koenig’s classroom was conducive to student learning and had the
necessary materials posted.
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[ Personal and Professional Conduct [P
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Interacts in 2 professional manner with staff, parents, and students, Obs
2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs
4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs
Comments:

Mi. Koenig interscts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students, Mr.
Koenig seeles out and participates in relevant professional growth activities and cantinnes
to work in the tech prep area, Mr. Kocnig also continues to assist with various computer
problems that occur. Mr. Koenig follows district policies and procedures and is supportive
of the total school program. Mr, Koenig will be head coach of the girls’ basketball team
this year, along with his football caaching duties and other sponsorships.

Tacknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation, My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Bvaluator(s) 7?06 % Title Principal

/ % Date_/0-30 -06

Teacher

/93



[image: image176.jpg]EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher, Rvan Koenig Grade/Subject Computers 8

Date & Time Observed 12-13-07 _ 9:10 - 9:57 Date Met

RATINGS: S - SATISFACTORY;; U ~ UNSATISFACTORY

S|U
f Instructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs
2. Uses a variety of instructional techniques. Obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively. Obs
4. Individualizes instruction. Obs
5. Sets high expectations for student achievement. Obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasm. Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with his students during a majority of

. the lesson observed. Mr. Koenig needs to stop more often during the lesson to check with
his students to see if they have any questions before moving on to the next part of the
lesson. Mr. Koenig used a variety of instructional techniques including the following:
L.CD projector, whiteboard, lecture, demonstration and guided practice. Mr. Koenig used
questioning skills effectively and involved a majority of the students in the questioning
process. Mr. Koenig individualized instruction when necessary to assist students who were
having trouble with the assigned task. Mr. Koenig evaluated and provided feedback on
student performance. Mr. Koenig needs to make sure he is using positive reinforcement
more often. (EX: good, nice job, excellent work, etc.) Mr. Koenig encouraged student
interest and displayed enthusiasm during the lesson observed.

S| U

f Classroom Organization and Management X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs
2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,

and individual settings. Obs
4. Maximizes student time on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student learning Obs

Comments:
Mr. Koenig created a positive learning environment through classroom expectations which

he reinforced in his posted RT rules. Mr, Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning and
organization as the lesson flowed smoothly throughout. Mr. Koenig managed student
behavior in the whole group, small group, and individual settings by utilizing verbal
reminders when necessary to get students back on task. Time on task scans indicated Mr.
Koenig’s students were on task 92 percent of the time. Mr. Koenig classroom was
conducive to stndent learning.
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Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs
2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs
3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs
4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs

Comiments:
Mr. Koenig interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students by

addressing each of the above when he has difficulties with them. Mr. Koenig seeks out and
participates in relevant professional growth activities and has attended various clinics for
the varjous sports he coaches and also in the area of tech prep. Mr. Koenig follows district
policies and procedures and ask questions to make sure he is following the proper
procedures when he is unsure. Mr. Koenig is supportive of the total school program
through various coaching assignments and sponsorships.

I acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if I disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evalnator(s) Title Principal

Teacher Date

o



[image: image178.jpg]EVALUATOR’S SUMMARY REPORT

Teacher Ryan Koenig Grade/Subject Comp. Apps./Adv. Web Design

Date & Time Observed 12-9-08  10:00 - 10:47 Date Met

RATINGS: § - SATISFACTORY; U - UNSATISFACTORY

S0
[ Instructional Performance X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Communicates clearly and accurately with students. Obs
2. Uses a variety of instructional techniques. Obs
3. Uses questioning skills effectively. Obs
4. Individualizes instruction. Obs
5. Sets high expectations for student achievement. Obs
6. Evaluates and provides feedback on student performance. Obs
7. Encourages student interest and displays enthusiasm. Obs

Comments:
Mr. Koenig communicated clearly and accurately with his students by making sure that his

advanced web design students had something to work on before beginning his class with
the computer application students. Mr. Koenig used a variety of instructional techniques
including the following: desktop computer, projector, white board, digital camera and
demonstration. Mr. Koenig used questioning skills effectively and individualizec
instruction when assisting a young man with the digital camera. Mr. Koenig sets high
expectations and provides his students with the opportunity to reach their fullest potential.
Mr. Koenig provided positive reinforcement during the lesson observed and encouraged
student interest by presenting them with new and interesting materials.

[s]uU
| Classroom Organization and Management ) X

Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)
1. Creates a positive learning environment through classroom expectations.  Obs

2. Demonstrates evidence of planning and organization. Obs
3. Manages student behavior in whole group, small group,
and individual settings. Obs
4. Maximizes student time on task. Obs
5. The appearance of the classroom is conducive to student learning Obs
Comments:

Mr. Koenig created a positive learning environment through classroom expectations which
were reinforced in his posted RT rules. Mr. Koenig demonstrated evidence of planning
and organization as the lesson flowed smoothly throughout. Mr. Koenig managed student
behavior in the whole group, small group, and individual settings by using verbal
reminders to keep students on task. Time on task scans indicated that Mr. Koenig’s
students were on task a very high percentage of the time. Mr. Koenig classroom was
conducive to student learning by having all the necessary materials for the students to
utilize during their time in his classroom.
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[ Personal and Professional Conduct X
Standards of Performance (Including but not limited to the following items.)

1. Interacts in a professional manner with staff, parents, and students. Obs

2. Seeks out and participates in relevant professional growth activities. Obs

3. Follows district policies and procedures Obs

4. Is supportive of the total school program. Obs

Comments:
Mr. Koenig needs to make sure that he is a professional at all times when dealing with staff,

parents, and especially students. Mr. Koenig seeks out and participates in relevant
professional growth activities to improve the instruction in his classroom. The professional
growth activities also further Mr. Koenig’s understanding of the technology he uses in his
classroom. Mr. Koenig follows district policies and procedures and is supportive of the
total school program through various coaching and sponsorships.

I acknowledge receiving a copy of this evaluation. My signature merely indicates receipt of the
evaluation, and does not indicate agreement with it. I understand that if I disagree with any of the
facts or conclusions stated in the evaluation, I have the opportunity to set forth my position in
writing within seven calendar days.

Evaluator(s) Title Principal

Teacher, Date

147
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I'just wanted to say thank you for everything that you've done since you've came
here when I was a 6% grader. [ know a lot of people would disagree with what I'm
about to say, but just wanted to tell you a few things before I go to college. [ really
appreciate everything you've done for me as a player, a student, and as a person in
general.

T know I wouldn’t have been able to make it through my injury last fall it wasn’t for
your strict weight lifting program, and you getting on us to get up in the weight
room. I know that it wasn’t too hard to get me up there, but if you hadn’t put in the
time to put together the different programs and lifts, | wouldn’t have known what to
do. [ don’t think most people realize how much time and effort you put into the
weight deck and weight programs alone. Probably more time than most of the other
coaches put into their sport the whole season. That's just for starters. I've always
known that you were just trying to get the best out of your students or athletes, and
you weren't just yelling at them or getting on their asses for fun. (In most cases) You
know that in order to have teams competing at their best, you have to actually make
them work and be flexible. Most kids would just sit and pout when they get moved
from quarterback to tight end/receiver/split end or whatever my position was
called my junior year, but I realized it was best for our team, and [ was going to do
my best wherever you put me. Most kids in Superior, along with their parents, don’t
realize that whatever you do, it's usually to try and make the team better.

I also wanted to thank you for everything you've done for me in school whether it
was signing my hand 3 times a day for a pass to the next class, helping me make my
highlight video last year, or helping me with whatever homework | had trouble with.
I've defended you countless times to different parents and athletes because they
start talking shit about you saying how bad of a coach you are or how bad of a
person you are, but [ have never thought that you were a bad coach or a bad person
so I felt obligated to give my opinion back to them. You've never done anything bad
or mean to me, and maybe you haven’t always made the right decision but it’s not
like you're the first to ever make bad decisions. I don’t understand why everybody is
so concerned about what you're doing, but it seems like there is a target on your
back and it's not all your fault. Part of it is the small town, but mostly all of the
asshole parents that got pissed at you for retarded reasons.

In conclusion, I just wanted to tell you thank you for everything you've done for me,
and you know that if you ever need anything I'll always do my best to help you out. ]
think that was made clear when I helped the football team shingle, haul stuff from
Sunday's house, haul crap for the hospital thing, and was going go help you haul
bales...all for shorts and supper. I know that shorts and supper may not be worth
the work that I did this summer, but I know that [ owe you way more than that for
everything you've done for me since my sixth grade year.

Spencer
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Mr. Koenig:

L know you’re receiving a lot of criticism on your coaching right now, and I also realize
you probably don’t care what senior girls or their parents think because you’re done with
them. But despite everyone else’s criticism and opinions, I’d like you to know that I
appreciate all your time and effort that you put into coaching this year. I’m only sorry
that the other girls can’t see how much you taught them and how much of a positive
impact you had on their season, but it’s always been a thankless job. I can tell you really
know the game; you always came up with a different, fitting game plan. It was refreshing
to have a coach that knew we were capable of pulling it off. Thank you for your
confidence, and sorry for not always fulfilling your expectations. I'd like to thank you for
all the hours and thoughts you put into girls basketball this year. You and Mr. Cook make
a good team. Thanks for sharing your knowledge of the game, and good tuck next year.

hank You,
% e
Nicole Eggérs




[image: image183.jpg]BEFORE THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OF ) VOIR DIRE AFFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )
Darres L » being first duly sworn on oath, states wpon personal

knowledge as follows:

1. Tam a duly-qualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, [ can be and will be
fair and impartial. I will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If I am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supported by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. I can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially.

4. Thave no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. T'have no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTHER, ATTIANT SAYETH NOT.

Member,
Superior Public Schools Board of Education

SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this /. 5" day of September, 2009.

TERERAL NOTARY St of bk R 7 ek ;/1«5

REX R. SCHULTZE NO'[al‘y Public
M My Comm. Exp. Sopt. 7, 2013
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BEFORE THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OF ) VOIR DIRE ARFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )

I
o ep IOF(JCMQ, being first duly sworn on oath, states upon personal
knowledge as follows:

1. T am a duly-qualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, I can be and will be
fair and impartial. T will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If T am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supported by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. I can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially,

4. Thave no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. Thave no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTHER, AFFIANT SAYETH NOT.

Superidr Public Schools Board of Education

' b
SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this / 5= day of September, 2009.

e o / 2

M, GENERAL NOTARY~ Stafe of Neb i
AR IIIR il ll;flska Notary Public d

My Comm, Exp. Scpt. 7, 2013

/5



[image: image185.jpg]BEFORE THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OF ) VOIR DIRE AFFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )

- /2/0@464 ZZS_ZZL(/{ being first duly sworn on oath, states upon personal

knowledge as follows:

1. Tam a duly-gualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, I can be and will be
fair and impartial. T will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If' ] am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supported by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. I can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially.

4. I have no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. Thave no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTHER, AFFIANT SAYETH NOT,
%ﬁk// //7

Memb er,
Superior Public Schools Board of Education

. gL
SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this 72~ day of September, 2009.

ff\ﬁ%

&, GENERAL NOTARY -State of Nebraska Notary Public 3
REX R. SCHULTZE
My Comm. Exp. Sept. 7, 2013
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SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OIF ) VOIR DIRE AFFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )

~Jawes M‘LLG,Rbeing first duly sworn on oath, states upon personal
knowledge as follows:

1. 1 am a duly-gualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, I can be and will be
fair and impartial. I will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If I am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supported by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. I can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially.

4. Thave no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. Ihave no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTIER, AFFIANT SAYETH NOT. %‘ k{ M

erhber,
SL@%IIOI Public Schools Board of I’ducatxon

SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this Kﬁ day of September, 2009.

L
GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska :
REX R. SCHULTZE Notary Public
_“_m"’ My Camm, Exp. Sept. 7, 2013

=P
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SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OF ) VOIR DIRE AFFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )

){érrlg l Cormgﬂ, being first duly sworn on oath, states upon personal
as follows:

knowledg

1. 1 am a duly-qualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, I can be and will be
fair and impartial. I will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If I am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supported by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. I can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially.

4. Thave no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. I'have no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTHER, AFFIANT SAYETH NOT. Q/ \£ @NM
A

Membex,
Superior Pu ic Schools Board of Education

SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this 6/ L day of September, 2009.

:Zf:?\ﬁ/ﬁ

‘@GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska Notary Public

REX R. SCHULTZE
f20 My Comm. Bxp. Sopt. 7, 2013

™~

N




[image: image188.jpg]BEFORE THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE
SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT

IN THE MATTER OF ) VOIR DIRE AFFIDAVIT
EMPLOYMENT OF )
RYAN KOENIG )
STATE OF NEBRASKA )
)88,
COUNTY OF NUCKOLLS )

D‘Zj‘éug» é?N‘Z, being first duly sworn on oath, states upon personal

knowledge as follows:

1. I'am a duly-qualified and now-acting member of the Board of Education of the
above school district.

2. In determining any and all questions presented at this hearing, I can be and will be
fair and impartial. I will not indulge in speculation, conjecture, or inferences not supported
by the evidence presented. I can and will approach this hearing with an open mind.

3. If I am personally acquainted with any material or fact not supp01'L¢d by the
evidence introduced before me, I can and will put it aside and will not consider any such
personal knowledge as a part of my decision. 1 can and will base my decision solely upon the
evidence and will consider this evidence fairly and impartially.

4. Thave no bias or prejudice or personal animosity towards or against Ryan Koenig.

5. T'have no personal or financial stake in the outcome of this matter.

FURTHER, AFFIANT SAYETH NOT.,  ——=

Member,
Superior Public Schools Board of Education

SUBSCRIBED and sworn to before me this 2 5‘3“51@ of September, 2009.

@GENERALNOTARY -State of Nebraska fz‘ \Q‘ r/7£::'

REX R. SCHULTZE Notary Public ‘
w25JeliBm My Comm. Exp. Sept. 7, 2013

/5



[image: image189.jpg]STATE OF NEBRASKA

Uriled Slales of Awericn, |

Srorelary of Slale
Slale of Nebrashka S

4, dolpn AL Bale, Decrelary of Stale of the
Dlale of Nebragka do hereby cerlify thal

The attached is a true and correct current copy of TITLE 92-Nebraska
Administrative Code-Chapter 27, Professional Practices Criteria-as adopted by
the Nebraska Department of Education and filed in the office of the Secretary of
State. The attached regulations were approved and filed in the office of the
Secretary of State on November 7, 2003 and became effective on November 12,
2003

I further certify that there have been no amendments nor changes to the above
mentioned Rules and Regulations since the above date and these regulations were
in full force and effect through and including this current date of certification.

Finally, I hereby certify that said Rules and Regulations were signed and
approved in the offices of the ATTORNEY GENERAL and the GOVERNOR of
the State of Nebraska.

In Testimony Wherent,
A haue hereunto sel my hund and
affixed the Great Seal of the Slate
of Nebruasha,

HAone ul Lincoln this

Fifteenth

ey of September
tn the year of our ard, hwo
thousund and  Nine

RN
7

SECRETARY OF STATE
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CHAPTER 27 - PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CRITERIA R "
/ &/
001 General Information /

001.01 Statutory Authority. Section 79-866 of the Revised Statutes of Nebraska (R.R.S.) requires
that the Nebraska State Board of Education (Board) shall adopt and promulgate rules and
regulations establishing standards of professional practices in areas including but not limited to:
(1) ethical and professional performance, (2) competency, (3) continuance in professional service,
and (4) contractual obligations. The Board shall receive the advice and counsel of the Nebraska
Professional Practices Commission (Commission) in the adoption of such standards as they apply
to the holders of public school certificates. The Board also adopts the standards in this chapter
pursuant to the authority granted to it by Sections 79-318 (5)(g) and (i), 79-808 and 79-869
R.R.S., which collectively give the Board authority to adopt standards relating to professional
practices for holders of all teaching, administrative, and special services certificates in Nebraska.

001.02 Scope and Application of this Chapter. This chapter contains basic professional practices
criteria for all persons holding administrative, teaching, or special services cerlificates issued
pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21, (92 NAC 21).

001.03 Violations. Violations of the standards of this chapter constitute just cause for the
suspension or revocation of a certificate by the Board or may result in an admonishment or
reprimand by the Commissioner of Education (Commissioner), or the Commission in the case of
holders of public school certificates, or by the Commissioner or Board in the case of holders of
nonpublic school certificates. No finding of a violation of the standards set forth in this chapter
shall be made unless shown by a preponderance of the evidence.

001.04 Related Regulations. Several other state regulations deal with professional practices
matters. Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 1 (95 NAC 1), a regulation of the
Commission, deals with hearing procedures for petitions involving holders of public school
certificates. Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 28 (92 NAC 28) deals with
investigations of complaints involving holders of both public and nonpublic certificates, hearing
procedures for nonpublic school certificate cases, and determinations by the Board as a result of
hearings under 95 NAC 1, Title 95, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 2 (95 NAC 2), and 92
NAC 28.

Definitions. As used herein the following words and terms have these meanings:

[=3
=g
o

|

002.01 Administrator shall mean any holder of a public or nonpublic administrative certificate
issued pursuant to 92 NAC 21.

002.02 Admonishment shall mean a private sanction to an educator that further unprofessional or
unethical conduct may result in more serious action, including the suspension or revocation of a
certificate. This sanction may be imposed by the Commissioner, Commission, or Board,

APPROVED

002.03 Available shall mean that which can be used or obtained. JON BRUNING
ATTORNEY GENERAL

APPROVED
@ NOV 7 2003 I

L L

MIKE STy,
GOVERNOR 8

ASSISTANT 2
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002.04 Board shall mean the Nebraska State Board of Education.
002.05 Commission shall mean the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission.
002.06 Commissioner shall mean the Nebraska State Commissioner of Education.

002.07 Communication Skills shall mean the capacity, ability, or art of giving, or giving and
receiving, through any of the senses, information, ideas, and attitudes.

002.08 Competent shall mean the ability or fitness to discharge the required duties as set forth in
this chapter.

002.09 Corporal Punishment shall mean the infliction of bodily pain as a penalty for disapproved
behavior. This does not include physical contact that is intended to preserve order in schools or to
protect persons or property from harm,

002.10 Designated Task shall mean the duty or assignment for which an educator is responsible at
any given time.

002.11 Diagnosis shall mean identification of needs, strengths and weaknesses through
examination, observation and analysis.

002.12 Educator shall mean a holder of a public or nonpublic teaching, administrative, or special
services certificate issued pursuant to 92 NAC 21.

Effective shall mean producing a definite, desired result.

je=]
I

02.1

()

o
1

02.1

Ny

Management shall mean controlling, supervising, and guiding the efforts of others.

002.15 Policy shall mean authorized written and dated expressions of public intent which have
been communicated to the educator and which reflect the general principles guiding the efforts of
the school system or school toward approved goals.

(TN

002.16 Preponderance of Evidence shall mean a superiority of weight. Weight is not a question
of mathematics, but depends on its effect in inducing belief,

002.17 Reasonable shall mean just; proper. Ordinary or usual. Fit and appropriate to the end in
view.

002.18 Reprimand shall mean a public sanction criticizing or rebuking an educator for
unprofessional or unethical conduct. This sanction may be imposed by the Commissioner,
Commission, or Board.

002.19 Revocation shall mean a public sanction canceling an educator’s certificate for a certain
period of time. At the expiration of the revocation period, the former educator may apply for
reinstatement in accordance with 92 NAC 28. This sanction may be imposed by the Board.
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002,20 Special Services Provider shall mean any holder of a public or nonpublic special services
certificate issued pursuant to 92 NAC 21,

002.21 Suspension shall mean a public sanction withdrawing an educator’s certificate for a
certain period of time. The certificate is automatically reinstated at the expiration of the
suspension period if it has not expired during the period of suspension. This sanction may be
imposed by the Board.

002.22 Teacher shall mean any holder of a public or nonpublic certificate for teaching issued
pursuant to 92 NAC 21.

Standards of Conduct Applicable to Nonpublic School Certificate Holders

{s6:2
L
g

003.01 Applicability. Failure to comply with the standards of conduct in the following subsection
by persons holding nonpublic school certificates may serve as the basis for disciplinary action up
to and including revocation of the certificate.

003.02 Standards of Conduct. The following standards of conduct apply to holders of nonpublic
certificates. The educator:

003.02A Shall possess and demonstrate the ability and skill necessary to satisfactorily
complete professional duties.

003.02B Shall not commit any crime involving moral turpitude or any felony under the
laws of the United States or any state or territory, and shall not have a misdemeanor
conviction involving abuse, neglect, or sexual misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12
through 003.14 of 92 NAC 21.

003.02C Shall, with reasonable diligence, attend to the duties of his or her professional
position.

003.021) Shall not have obtained a certificate by fraudulent means.
003.02E Shall not have had revoked for cause a teaching certificate, administrative
certificate, or any certificate enabling a person to engage in any of the activities for which

a special services certificate is issued in Nebraska.

003.02F Shall not engage in conduct involving dishonesty, fraud, deceit, or
misrepresentation in the performance of professional duties,

003.02G Shall report to the Commissioner any known violation of Sections 003.02B,
003.02D, or 003.02E of this chapter.

003.02H Shall seek no reprisal against any individual who has reported a violation of this
chapter.
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004 Standards of Ethical and Professional Performance for Holders of Public School Certificates

The following standards apply to all holders of public school certificates.

004.01 Preamble: The educator shall believe in the worth and dignity of human beings.
Recognizing the supreme importance of the pursuit of truth, the devotion to excellence and the
nurture of democratic citizenship, the educator shall regard as essential to these goals the
protection of the frecdom to learn and to tcach and the guarantee of equal educational opportunity
for all. The educator shall accept the responsibility to practice the profession to these ethical
standards.

The educator shall recognize the magnitude of the responsibility he or she has accepted in
choosing a career in education, and engages, individually and collectively with other educators, to
judge his or her colleagues, and to be judged by them, in accordance with the provisions of this
chapter,

The standards listed in this section are held to be generally accepted minimal standards for public
school certificate holders in Nebraska with respect to ethical and professional conduct and are,
therefore, declared to be the criteria of ethical and professional performance adopted pursuant fo
the provisions of Section 79-866 R.R.S. for holders of public schoo! certificates.

If the certificate holder is employed in a nonpublic school, that context shall be taken into account
in the application of these standards.

004.02 Principle I - Commitment as a Professional Educator: Fundamental to the pursuit of high
educational standards is the maintenance of a profession possessed of individuals with high skills,
intellect, integrity, wisdom, and compassion, The educator shalf exhibit good moral character,
maintain high standards of performance and promote equality of opportunity.

In fulfillment of the educator's contractual and professional responsibilities, the educator:

004.02A Shall not interfere with the exercise of political and citizenship rights and
responsibilities of students, collcagues, parents, school patrons, or school board members,

004.02B Shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed, gender, marital status,
age, national origin, ethnic background, or disability.

004.02C Shall not use coercive means, or promise or provide special treatment to
students, colleagues, school patrons, or school board members in order to influence
professional decisions.

004.02D Shall not make any fraudulent statement or fail to disclose a material fact for
which the educator is responsible.

004.02B Shall not exploit professional relationships with students, colleagues, parents,
school patrons, or school board members for personal gain or private advantage.
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004.02F Shall not sexually harass students, parents or school patrons, employees, or
board members.

004.02G Shall not have had revoked for cause a teaching cerlificate, administrative
certificate, or any certificate enabling a person to engage in any of the activities for which
a special services certificate is issued in Nebraska.

004.02I Shall not engage in conduct involving dishonesty, frand, deceit, or
mistepresentation in the performance of professional duties.

004.021 Shall report to the Commissioner any known violation of Sections 004.02G,
004.04E, or 004.05B of this chapter.

004.02J Shall seck no reprisal against any individual who has reported a violation of this
chapter.

004.03 Principle I - Commitment to the Student: Mindful that a profession exists for the purpose
of serving the best interests of the client, the educator shall practice the profession with genuine
interest, concern, and consideration for the student. The educator shall work to stimulate the spirit
of inquiry, the acquisition of knowledge and understanding, and the thoughtful formulation of
worthy goals,

In fulfillment of the obligation to the student, the educator:

004.03A Shall permit the student to pursue reasonable independent scholastic effort, and
shall permit the student access to varying points of view.

004.03B Shall not deliberately suppress or distort subject matter for which the educator is
responsible.

004.03C Shall make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions which
interfere with the learning process or are harmful to health or safety.

004.03D Shall conduct professional educational activities in accordance with sound
educational practices that are in the best interest of the student,

004.03E Shall keep in confidence personally identifiable information that has been
obtained in the course of professional service, unless disclosure serves professional
purposes, or is required by law.

004.03F Shall not tutor for remuneration students assigned to his or her classes unless
approved by the local board of education.

004.03G Shall not discipline students using corporal punishment.
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004.04 Principle 11T - Commitment to the Public: The magnitude of the responsibility inherent in
the education process requires dedication to the principles of our democratic heritage. The
educator bears particular responsibility for instilling an understanding of and confidence in the rule
of law, a respect for individual freedom, and a responsibility to promote respect by the public for
the integrity of the profession.

In fulfillment of the obligation to the public, the educator:

004.04A Shall not misrepresent an institution with which the educator is affiliated, and
shall take added precautions to distinguish between the educator's personal and
institutional views.

004.04B Shall not use institutional privileges for private gain or to promote political
candidates, political issues, or partisan political activities.

004.04C Shall neither offer nor accept gifts or favors that will impair professional
judgment,

004.04D Shall support the principle of due process and protect the political, citizenship,
and natural rights of all individuals.

004.04F Shall not commit any act of moral turpitude or any felony under the laws of the
United States or any state or territory, and shall not have a misdemeanor conviction
involving abuse, neglect, or sexual misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12 through
003.14 of 92 NAC 21,

004.04F Shall, with reasonable diligence, attend to the duties of his or her professional
position.

004.05 Principle IV - Commitment to the Profession: In the belief that the quality of the services
to the education profession directly influences the nation and its citizens, the educator shall exert
every effort to raise professional standards, to improve service, to promote a climate in which the
exercise of professional judgment is encouraged, and to achieve conditions which attract persons
worthy of the trust to careers in education. The educator shall believe that sound professional
relationships with colleagues are built upon personal integrity, dignity, and mutual respect.

In fulfillment of the obligation to the profession, the educator:

004.05A Shall provide upon the request of an aggrieved party, a written statement of
specific reasons for recommendations that lead to the denial of increments, significant
changes in employment, or termination of employment.

004.05B Shall not misrepresent his or her professional qualifications, nor those of
colleagues.

1o
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004.05C Shall practice the profession only with proper certification, and shall actively
oppose the practice of the profession by persons known to be unqualified.

004.06 Principle V - Commitment to Professional Employment Practices: The educator shall
regard the employment agreement as a pledge to be executed both in spirit and in fact. The
educator shall believe that sound personnel relationships with governing boards are built upon
personal integrity, dignity, and mutual respect,

In fulfillment of the obligation to professional employment practices, the educator:

004.06A Shall apply for, accept, offer, or assign a position or responsibility on the basis
of professional preparation and legal qualifications.

004.06B Shall not knowingly withhold information regarding a position from an
applicant or employer, or misrepresent an assignment or conditions of employment,

004.06C Shall give prompt notice to the employer of any change in availability of service.

004.06D Shall conduct professional business through designated procedures, when
available, that have been approved by the employing agency.

004.00F Shall not assign to unqualified personnel, tasks for which an educator is
responsible.

004.06F Shall permit no.commercial or personal exploitation of his or her professional
position.

004.06G Shall use time on duty and leave time for the purpose for which intended.

Standards of Competent Professional Performance for Holders of Public School Certificates

The following standards apply only to holders of public school certificates.

005.01 General: The standards listed in this section are held to be generally accepted minimat
standards for public school certificate holders in Nebraska with respect to competent performance
and are therefore declared to be the criteria of competency adopted pursuant to the provisions
of Section 79-866 R.R.S.

005.02 Administrative and Supervisory Requirements for Holders of Public Schoo! Certificates:
Educators must possess the abilities and skills necessary to accomplish the designated task.
Therefore,
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005.02A Each educator shall:

005.02A1 Keep records for which he or she is responsible in accordance with law
and policies of the school system;

005.02A2 Supervise others in accordance with law and policies of the schoot
system;

005.0243 Recognize the role and function of community agencies and groups as
they relate to the school and to his or her position, including but not limited to
health and social services, employment services, community teaching resources,
cultural opportunities, educational advisory committees, and parent organizations.

005.02B Each teacher and special services provider shall:

003.02B1 Utilize available instructional materials and equipment necessary to
accomplish the designated task;

005.02B2 Adhere to and enforce written and dated administrative policy of the
school which has beer communicated to the teacher or special services provider;

005.02B3 Use channels of communication when interacting with administrators,
community agencies, and groups, in accordance with school policy.

005.02C Each administrator shall:

005.02C1 Use available instructional personnel, materials and equipment
necessary to accomplish the designated task;

005.02C2 Adhere to and enforce school law, state board regulation, and written
and dated school board policy which has been communicated to the administrator;

005.02C3 Use channels of communication when interacting with teachers,
community agencies and groups in accordance with school policy.

005.03 Analysis of Individual Needs and Individual Potential for Holders of Public School
Certificates: The educator shall utilize or promote the utilization of diagnostic techniques o
analyze the needs and the potential of individuals, These may include but need not necessarily be
fimited to:

005.03A Personal observation;
005.03B Analysis of individual performance and achievement;

005.03C Specific performance testing.

Kﬂ ) .
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005.04 Instructional Procedures for Holders of Public School Certificates: Each educator shall
seek accomplishment of the designated task through selection and utilization of appropriate
instructional procedures. Therefore,

005.04A Each educator shall:

005.04A1 Create an atmosphere which fosters interest and enthusiasm for
learning and tcaching;

005.04A2 Use procedures appropriate to accomplish the designated task;
005.04A3 Encourage expressions of ideas, opinions and feclings.
005.04B Each teacher shali:

003.04B1 Create interest through the use of materials and techniques appropriate
to the varying abilities and background of students;

005.048B2 Consider individual student interests and abilities when planning and
implementing instruction.

005.04C Each administrator shall:

005.04C1 Support the creation of interest by providing the materials, equipment
and encouragement necessary for the teacher to accomplish the designated task;

005.04C2 Make reasonable assignment of tasks and duties in light of individuat
abilities and specialties and available personnel resources.

005.05 Communication Skills for Holders of Public School Certificates: In communicating with
students and other educators, each educator, within the limits prescribed by his or her assignment
and role, shall:

005.05A Utilize information and materials that are relevant to the designated task;
005.05B Use language and terminology which are relevant to the designated task;

005.05C Use language which reflects an understanding of the ability of the individual or
group;

005.05D Assure that the designated task is understood;
005.05E Use feedback techniques which are relevant to the designated task;

005.05F Consider the entire context of the statements of others when making Jjudgments
about what others have said;

(4
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005.06

Management techniques for Holders of Public School Certificates: The educator shall:

005.07

005.06A Resolve discipline problems in accordance with law, school board policy, and
administrative regulations and policies;

005.06B Maintain consistency in the application of policy and practice;

005.06C Use management techniques which are appropriate to the particular setting such
as group work, seat work, lecture, discussion, individual projects and others;

005.06D Develop and maintain positive standards of conduct.

Competence in Specialization for Holders of Public School Certificates: Each educator

shall;

005.08

005.07A Possess knowledge, within his or her area of specialization, consistent with his
or her record of professional preparation;

005.07B Be aware of current developments in his or her field;

005.07C Possess knowledge of resources which may be utilized in improving instruction
in his or her area of specialization,

Evaluation of Learning and Goal Achievement for Holders of Public School Certificates:

An educator shall accept responsibility commensurate with delegated authority to evaluate learning
and goals achievement, and each educator shall:

005.08A Utilize several types of evaluation techniques;

005.08B Provide frequent and prompt feedback concerning the success of learning and
goal achievement efforts;

005.08C Analyze and interpret effectively the results of evaluation for judging
instruction, the achievement of stated goals, or the need for further diagnosis;

005.08D Utilize the results of evaluation for planning, counseling and program
modification;

005.08E E)iplain methods and procedures of evaluation to those concerned.

10
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005.09 Human and Interpersonal Relationships for Holders of Public School Certificates:
Educators shall possess effective human and interpersonal relations skills and therefore:

005.09A Shall allow others who hold and express differing opinions or ideas to frecly
express such ideas;

005.09B Shall not knowingly misinterpret the statement of others; N :
005.09C Shall not show disrespect for or lack of acceptance of others; } 1/%/

005.09D Shall provide leadership and direction for others by appropriate example; \
005.09E Shall offer constructive criticism when necessary;

003.09F Shall comply with reasonable requests and orders given by and with proper
authority; .

005.09G Shall not assign unreasonable tasks;
005.09H Shall demonstrate seif-confidence and self-sufficiency in exercising authority.

005.10 Personal Requirements for Holders of Public School Certificates: In assessing the mental
or physical health of educators, no decision adverse to the educator shall be made except on the
advice or testimony of personnel competent to make such judgment by reason or training, licensure
and experience. However, certain behaviors are held to be probable cause to cxamine, and each
educator within the scope of delegated authority shall:

005.10A Be able to engage in physical activity appropriate to the designated task except
for temporary disability;

005.10B Be able to communicate so effectively as to accomplish the designated task;

005.10C Appropriately control his or her emotions;

005.10D Possess and demonstrate sufficient intellectual ability to perform designated
tasks.

006 Standards for Continuance in Professional Service for all Certificate Holders

Continuance in professional service requires the maintenance of a valid teaching, administrative,
or special services certificate in accordance with the laws of the State of Nebraska,

007 Standards for Contractual Obligations for all Certificate Holders
APPROVE
Educators shall adhere fully to the terms of a contract or appointment. JON BR%Y\HS G
ATTORNEY GENERAL

APPROVED
Q NOV T 703 11

M RANNS
GOVERNOR

ANT ATTORNEY GEWERAL
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ATTORNEYS AT LAW

605 South 14th Street, Suite 220
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508
Telephone (402) 434-2390

Facsimile (402) 434-2393 February 24’ 2010

Mark D. McGuire
Scott J. Norby
Rick G. Wade

NE PROFESSION,
PRACTICES COMMIASION

Ms. Kathi Vontz

Clerk

Nebraska Professional Practices Commission
PO box 94987

301 Centennial Mall South

Lincoln NE 68509

RE:  PPC Case No. 10-02
Dear Ms. Vontz:

Enclosed please find an original and two copies of an Answer to be filed in the above-captioned
case. Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

McGUIRE and NORBY
By: 24 Y
ck G. Wade
RGW:kmk/kv2-24.1tr
Enclosures
(el Brian Halstead
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STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D ) Case No. 09044
Commissioner of Education ) PPC Case No. 10-02
301 Centennial Mall South - 6" Floor )
P.0O. Box 94933 ) FILED
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933, )
Petitioner, ) ANSWER i 1
) © " NEPROF
VE: ) RACTICLS o
)
Ryan Keenig )
831 w. 8" )
Superior, NE 68978, )
)
Respondent. )

COMES NOW the Respondent, Ryan Koenig, by and through his undersigned

attorneys of record, and for his Answer to the Petition admits, denies, and alleges as follows:

1. Admits the allegations of paragraph 1 of the Petition.
2 Admits the allegations of paragraph 2 of the Petition.
3. Admits the allegations of paragraph 3 of the Petition.
4. Admits the allegations of paragraph 4 of the Petition.
5. Denies the allegations of paragraph 5 of the Petition.
6. Deaies the allegations of paragraph 6 of the Petition.
7. Denies the allegations of paragraph 7 of the Petition.

WHEREFORE, Respondent requests that the Professional Practices Commission
hold a hearing and take such action regarding the certificate of the Respondent as is warranted.

Dated this gi/ﬂ day of February, 2010.

| TA
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BY: McGUIRE and NORBY
Respondent’s Attorneys
605 South 14th Street
Suite 220
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508
Telephone (402) 434- 2>9O

By ;//4//( /

/ Rick G. Wade (#17820)
One of Said Attorneys

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

On this ,(/ d'ly of February, 2010, a copy of the foregoing Answer was
served by regular United States Mail, postage prepaid, to Mr. Brian Halstead, General Counsel,
Nebraska Departmem of Education, 301 Centennial Mall South, P.O. Box 94933, Lincoln,
Nebraska 68509-4933, attorney for Petitioner. i ]

IW& Wade
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STATE OF NEBRASKA
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. )
Commissioner of Education )
301 Centennial Mall South — 6™ Floor ) NPPC Case No. 10-02
P.O. Box 94933 ) Case No. 09044
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933 )
)
Petitioner, )
Vvs. ) NOTICE OF HEARING
)
Ryan Koenig )
831 W. 8" )
Superior, NE 68978, )
)
)
Respondent. )

Petitioner and Respondent are hereby notified that a hearing on the Petition filed by
Roger D. Breed, on February 3, 2010, will be held in the Hearing Room, 6 Floor, Nebraska
State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska, on the 27th day of March,
2010, commencing at 9: 15a.m. or immediately following the preceding hearing.

Commission members of the Nebraska Professional Practices Commission will hear and
consider the case.

Samuel Van Pelt, Route 1, Box 169, Hickman, Nebraska 68372 has been appointed legal
counsel to advise the chairperson in the performance of the chairperson’s duties.

Dated M/ &77{ F/ 2

Brian Maher, Chairperson, Hearing Panel
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

il 727

By Kathi Vontz, Clerk of the fommission
NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
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[image: image207.jpg]CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE
I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the above Notice date: d
2010, for Case Number 10-02, was mailed to Ryan Koenig, Respondent, and Rick Wad

Respondent’s attorney, by U.S. Mail postage prepaid, and deliyergd by hand to Brian Halstead,
Attorney for the Petitioner, on this i g ? day of 7 , 2010, at the

following addresses.

Ryan Koenig Brian Halstead
Respondent Attorney for Petitioner

831 W. 8th 301 Centennial Mall South
Superior, NE 68978 Lincoln, NE 68509

Rick Wade

Attorney for Respondent

605 South 14" Street, Suite 220
Lincoln, NE 68508

il T

Kathi Vontz d
Clerk of the Commission
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McGUIRE AND NORBY

ATTORNEYS AT LAW
605 South 14th Street, Suite 220
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508
Telephone (402) 434-2390

Mark D, McGuire
Scott J. Norby
Rick G. Wade '

Facsimile (402) 434-2393
FILED ’
FACSIMILE COVER SHEET FB 2 5 !
2009 |
DATE:  February 25, 2010 pRACE PROFESSIONAL |
TO: Ms. Kathi Vontz

COMPANY:  Nebraska PPC
FROM: Rick G. Wade
Number of Pages (including cover sheet) 3

Hard copy to follow? Yes No X

If you have any questions or the facsimile did not transmit properly, please telephone Kristy or |

Jenni at (402) 434-2390,

NOTES:

THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS FACSIMILE MESSAGE I8 CONFIDENTIAL AND i
INTENDED SOLELY FOR THE USE OF THE INDIVIDUAL OR ENTITY NAMED ABOVE. IF

THE READER OF THIS MESSAGE IS NOT THE INTENDED RECIPIENT OR THE
EMPLOYEE OR AGENT RESPONSIBLE FOR DELIVERING IT TO THE INTENDED

RECIPIENT, YOU ARE HERERY NOTIFIED THAT ANY DISSEMINATION, DISTRIBUTION,

COPYING, OR UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THIS COMMUNICATION [$ STRICTLY

PROHIBITED. IF YOU HAVE RECEIVED THIS FACSIMILE IN ERROR, PLEASE NOTIFY
THE SENDER IMMEDIATELY BY TELEPHONE, AND RETURN THE FACSIMILE TO THE

SENDER AT THE ABOVE ADDRESS VIA THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE,
THANK YOU.




[image: image209.jpg]@i-25-18 1138 FROE

BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D

Commissioner of BEducation
301 Centennial Mall South - 6% Floor

P.0. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933,

va.
Ryan Koenig

831 W, g%
Superior, NE 68978,

COME

SUIRE &ND NORBY 4824342333 T-879 PRgRZ/8003 fF—-ZS-—’i

STATE OF NEBRASKA

) Case No. 09044
Y ¥PC Case No. 10-02
)
)
)
)

Petitioner, )] ANSWER i
) ;
)
)
)
)
)
}

Respondent. )

S NOW the Respondent, Ryan Koenig, by and through his undersigned

 attarneys of record, and for his Answer to the Petition admits, denies, and alleges as follows:

1.

2.

. !

2

Admits the allegations of paragraph 1 of the Petition,
Admits the allegations of paragraph 2 of the Petition.
Admits the allegations of paragraph 3 of the Petition,
Admits the allegations of paragraph 4 of the Petition,
Denies the allegations of paragraph § of the Petition.
Denies the allegations of paragraph 6 of the Petition.

Denies the allegations of paragraph 7 of the Petition.

WHEREFORE, Respondent requests that the Professional Practices Commission

hold a hearing and take such action regarding the certificate of the Respondent as is warranted,

Dated this e{‘iﬂ day of Febmary, 2010,
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RYAN KOENIG, Respondent,

BY: MeGUIRE and NORBY
Respondent’s Attorneys
605 South 14th Sireet
Suite 220
Lincoln, Nebraska 68508
Telephone (402) 434 2390

o !

[ Rick G. Wade (#17820)
One of Said Attorneys

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

Onthis ¥ “ day of February, 2010, a copy of the foregoing Answer was
served by regular United States Mail, postage prepaid, to Mr. Brian Halstead, General Counsel,
Nebraska Department of Education, 301 Centermial Mall South, P.0. Box 94913 Lincoln,
Nebraska 68509-4933, attorney for Petitioner,

e !

k G Wade
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[image: image212.jpg]Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.

Commissioner of Education

301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
P. O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933

Vs.

Ryan Koenig
831 w. 8"
Superior, NE 68978

BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Case No. 09044
PPC Case No. 10-02

FILED

Petitioner,

Respondent.

Petitioner, in accordance with Section 79-859 through 79-871 of the Revised Statutes of

Nebraska, Title 95, Chapter 01, of the Nebraska Administrative Code, and Title 92, Chapters 27

and 28 of the Nebraska Administrative Code, states and alleges as follows:

1. The Petitioner is Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of Education, 301 Centennial Mall
South, P.O. Box 94933, Lincoln, NE 68509;

2. The Respondent is Ryan Koenig, 831 W. 8™ Superior, NE 68978;

3. The Respondent holds a public Nebraska professional teaching certificate number
2007005264, endorsed in Basic Business 7-12, Business Education 7-12, Coaching 7-12,
and Coop Education Diversified Occupations 7-12, with an expiration date of August 31,
2017;

4. The Respondent was employed by the Superior Public Schools as a teacher and coach
until his employment contract was cancelled by the Superior Board of Education on
September 16, 2009;

5. During the 2006-2007 and 2008-2009 school years, the Respondent made
inappropriate comments to students, and during July and August 2009, the Respondent
sent a series of personal and unprofessional text messages to a female student;

6. The Respondent began a sexual relationship with a female student shortly after she
graduated from Superior High School in May 2009; and

/83



[image: image213.jpg]7. Based upon the factual allegations contained in paragraphs 5 & 6 of the Petition, the
Respondent violated the following statute and standards: Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-866(2)
(Reissue 2003), which states, “The board may, for just cause, revoke or suspend any
teacher’s or administrator’s certificate. Violations of the standards established pursuant
to this section, commission of an immoral act, or conviction of a felony under the laws of
this state shall constitute just cause for the revocation or suspension of a teacher’s or
administrator’s certificate by the board”; Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code,
Chapter 27, Section 004.02E (effective date: November 12, 2003) which states, “the
educator: Shall not exploit professional relationships with students, colleagues, parents,
school patrons, or school board members for personal gain or private advantage” Section
004.02F (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not sexually harass
students, parents or school patrons, employees, or board members”; Section 004.03C
(same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall make reasonable effort to protect
the student from conditions which interfere with the learning process or are harmful to
health or safety”; Section 004.03D (same effective date) which states, “the educator:
Shall conduct professional educational activities in accordance with sound educational
practices that are in the best interest of the student”; Section 004.04B (same effective
date) which states, "the educator: Shall not use institutional privileges for private gain or
to promote political candidates, political issues, or partisan political activities; Section
004.04E (same effective date) which states, “the educator: Shall not commit any act of
moral turpitude, or any felony under the laws of the United States or any state or territory,
and shall not have a misdemeanor conviction involving abuse, neglect, or sexual
misconduct as defined in Sections 003.12 through 003.14 of 92 NAC 21”; Section
005.02B2 (same effective date) which states, “Each teacher and special services provider
shall: Adhere to and enforce written and dated administrative policy of the school which
has been communicated to the teacher or special services provider”; and Section 005.09D
(same effective date) which states, “Educators...: Shall provide leadership and direction
for others by appropriate example.”

WHEREFORE, the Petitioner requests that the Professional Practices Commission hold
hearings and make recommendations to the State Board of Education as is warranted, regarding
the certificate(s) of the Respondent.

4
Dated this ‘Z /day of February 2010.

D Bocd

D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
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STATE OF NEBRASKA )
) ss.
COUNTY OF LANCASTER )

I, Roger D. Breed, being first duly sworn under oath, state that I have read the contents of
the Petition and that to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief such contents are true.

,/mm%/

Petitioner

Subscribed and sworn to before me this\3 day of February 2010 by Roger D. Breed,

Commissioner of Education, as Petitioner. ~
@ GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska lxd//u/hﬁ)\/

; DENISE L. FISHER ;
wenial My Comm. Exp. May 25, 2012 Notary Public

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the above Petition, and a copy of Title 95, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 1, was mailed to the following persons, postage prepaid, by

d
certified mail, return receipt requested, this . le’ day of February 2010:

Ryan Koenig Rick Wade, Attorney at Law
831 W. 8th 605 South 14th Street, Suite 220
Superior, NE 68978 Lincoln, NE 68508

Article Number 7009 1410 0001 5279 6677 Article Number 7009 1410 0001 5279 6998

General Counsel

)5



[image: image215.jpg]BEFORE THE NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Case No. 09044
PPC

Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education

301 Centennial Mall South - 6th Floor
P. O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933,

Petitioner,

NOTICE OF RIGHT
TO SUBMIT ANSWER

vs.
Ryan Koenig

831 W. 8"
Superior, NE 68978,

)
)
)
)
)
)
) ' A
) P/
)
)
)
)
)
)
Respondent. )
Notice is hereby given that Respondent has a right to submit an Answer within 21 days

after the receipt of this Notice by filing an Answer with the Nebraska Professional Practices

Commission, P. O. Box 94941, Lincoln, NE 68§

T~

Brian L. Hélstead #18077
General Counsel
Nebraska Department of Education

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the above Notice was mailed to the following persons,

postage prepaid, by certified mail, return receipt requested, this ¢ ?’ day of February 2010:

Ryan Koenig Rick Wade, Attorney at Law
831 W. 8th 605 South 14th Street, Suite 220
Superior, NE 68978 Lincoln, NE 68508

Article Number 7009 1410 0001 5279 6677 Article Number 7009 1410 0001 5279 6998

e

Brian L. Halstead #18077

General Counsel
Nebraska Department of Education
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OF EDUCATION

RULE 27

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CRITERIA

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 27

EFFECTIVE DATE
November 12, 2003
(REVISED)

State of Nebras
Department of Education 5 A
301 Centennial Mall South ” £
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509 /
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D. (<%

Commissioner




[image: image217.jpg]NEBRASKA PROFESSIONAL
PRACTICES COMMISSION

TITLE 95, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 1

REGULATIONS CONCERNING
TEACHER AND ADMINISTRATOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES HEARINGS

Effective Date -

October 30, 1993




[image: image218.jpg]NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT
OF EDUCATION

RULE 28

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
INVESTIGATIONS AND NONPUBLIC
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES HEARINGS

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 28

EFFECTIVE DATE
DECEMBER 25, 1989

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner

State of Nebrasr\'—\
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OF EDUCATION

RULE 29

REGULATIONS AND STANDARDS FOR
PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES CASE
DETERMINATIONS BY THE STATE BOARD

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 29

EFFECTIVE DATE
DECEMBER 25, 1989

State of Nebraska

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner
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SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOLS
IN THE MATTER OF ) FINDINGS OF FACT AND
THE EMPLOYMENT OF ) DECISION TO CANCEL
RYAN KOENIG )

Commencing on September 15, 2009, the Board of Education of Superior Public Schools
conducted a hearing to consider whether to cancel the employment contract of Ryan Koenig
immediately upon action of the Board of Education. Mr. Koenig was present and was
represented by Rick Wade, attorney at law. The administration was present and represented by
Karen Haase, attorney at law. The Board of Education was advised by Rex Schultze, attorney at
law. The evidentiary portion of the hearing was concluded on the evening of September 15,
2009.

Based solely on the evidence received at the hearing in the form of testimony and
documents, the Board of Education makes the following findings and decision.

FINDINGS RELATING TO BACKGROUND MATTERS
1. Ryan Koenig is employed by Superior Public Schools as a certificated employee.
During the 2008-2009 school year, Mr. Koenig was assigned to teach business education and
coached varsity football, varsity girls basketball and boys and girls varsity track in the Superior
Public School District.
2 Mr. Koenig was given notice of the possible cancellation of his employment contract by

letter from the Superintendent dated and hand-delivered to him on August 5, 2009. (Exhibit 3).

3. Mr. Koenig requested a hearing regarding the proposed cancellation of his employment
by letter dated August 6, 2009. (Exhibit 2).
4. Mr. Koenig was given written notice of the time, date and place of the hearing, including

the reasons for the proposed cancellation, the names of the witnesses who would testify, and the
documents which would be offered into evidence by the administration b.y letter dated September
10, 2009. (Exhibit 25, received for purposes of establishing compliance with Neb. Rev. Stat. §
79-832, and not published to or considered by the Board of Education). The letter and the
documents referenced in the letter were received by Mr. Wade, attorney for Mr. Koenig, on
September 10, 2009. The notice of reasons was sufficiently specific so as to provide Mr. Koenig

the opportunity to prepare a defense.

Superior Public Schools Board Decision Page 1 of 9
Ryan Koenig Hearing




[image: image221.jpg]6. The Board finds that the testimony which Mr. Koenig presented in an attempt to excuse
his conduct, reflect an overall lack of understanding and judgment with regard to the
necessary boundaries that are required of a teacher’s relationship with students.

FINDINGS ON REASONS FOR CANCELLATION
. Findings of Fact: Specifically, the Board finds that the evidence establishes
the following:

a. Teachers of Superior Public Schools are expected to follow the policies of
the Board of Education and federal and state statutes and regulations.

b. During the 2004-05, 2005-06, and 2006-07 school years, Mr. Koenig
failed to provide appropriate supervision of students in his classroom. Mr. Koenig was informed
of these concerns in formal evaluations dated May 13, 2004, February 22, 2005, and October 17,
2006 and by a memorandum dated October 31, 2006. Mr. Koenig was also notified of the
improper use of physical aggression to discipline a student. (Exhibit 8).

c. During the 2006-07 school year, Mr. Koenig demonstrated poor judgment
and a lack of self-contro] when Mr. Koenig grabbed a football player by the facemask and turned
his head to make eye contact. (Exhibit 10). Mr. Koenig hit the player on the shoulder pads or
shoved him to get his attention, and Mr. Koenig made contact with his helmet with his head or
hat while yelling at him. (Exhibit 10 and Exhibit 11). These actions occurred despite the fact
that Principal Robert Cook and/or Superintendent Robert Tipton had previously spoken to Mr.
Koenig several times about the belittling and derogatory manner in which Mr. Koenig spoke to
players. (Exhibit 9). By memorandum dated October 31, 2006, Mr. Koenig admitted that his
actions were “wrong and not appropriate for my profession.” (Exhibit 10). Mr. Koenig was
provided on-going assistance in overcoming these deficiencies in his performance both as a
teacher and coach. (Exhibits 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17 and 18). Notwithstanding the foregoing
directives and assistance from the administration, Mr. Koenig continued to direct inappropriate
and negative comments toward players. (Exhibits 16, 17 and 18). In late 2006 and early 2007,
Mr. Koenig reported to Athletic Director Colin Bargen that Mr. Koenig thought things were
going well in terms of his relationship with players and parents. However, in January of 2007,
Mr. Koenig again demonstrated a lack of proper behavior and self-control when Mr. Koenig
removed several players from a game and yelled at them. During that same time period, Mr.

Koenig spoke negatively about a player in front of other students during class. Mr. Koenig

Superior Public Schools Board Decision Page 3 of 9
Ryan Koenig Hearing
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[image: image222.jpg]Ethics of the Certificated Staff of the Superior Public School District”, and Nebraska Department
of Education Rule 27, Regulations and Standards for Professional Practices Criteria (Title 92,
Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 27). Mr. Koenig’s conduct as described above
constitutes numerous violations of these ethical standards. More specifically:

a. Mr. Koenig’s conduct as described in the foregoing paragraph 4. Findings
of Fact, subparagraphs b, ¢, d, ¢ and f was in violation of the following provisions of the Policy
4116.22, relating to the “fulfillment of the commitment of the educator to the student”, to-wit:

“3. Make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions which

interfere with the learning process or are harmful to health or safety.

4. Conduct professional educational activities in such a way that it is in

the best interest of the student.”

Further, Mr. Koenig’s conduct as described in paragraph 4. Findings of Fact, subparagraphs b, ¢,
d, e and f was in violation of NDE Rule 27, Section 004.03C (“failed to make reasonable efforts
to protect the student from conditions which interfere with the learning process or are harmful to
health and safety”); and, Section 004.03D (“failed to conduct professional educational activities
in accordance with sound educational practices that are in the best interest of the student”). Mr.
Koenig, despite his admission of wrong doing on several occasions, his apologies for his
inappropriate actions, and numerous opportunities to improve his performance, continued to
engage in conduct that engaged students in a disrespectful and demeaning manner, often
involving inappropriate language and sexual innuendo that students found offensive. Such
conduct by Mr. Koenig was by both professional and community standards offensive and
inappropriate in any interaction between a teacher and students, and students should not be
subjected to such conduct by a teacher such as Mr. Koenig. The conduct of Mr. Koenig toward
the students of the Superior Public Schools described in the testimony and Exhibits 8 though 24
exhibited a failure on his part to observe an appropriate separation between his position as a
teacher and the students in his charge. Such conduct clearly interferes with the learning process
and is harmful to the health and safety and is not in the best interest of our students.

b. Mr. Koenig’s conduct as described in the foregoing paragraph 4. Findings
of Fact, subparagraph g. was in violation of the following provisions of Policy 4116.22, relating
to the “fulfillment of the commitment of the educator to the student”, to-wit:

“3. Make reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions which

interfere with the learning process or are harmful to health or safety.

Superior Public Schools Board Decision Page 5 of 9
Ryan Koenig Hearing



[image: image223.jpg]a year or two of graduation, and in ending the employment of a teacher initiating an intimate
relationship with a recently graduated student in view of the importance of prohibiting teachers
and students from beginning such romantic relationships while in a professional and supervisor
position relative to the student. Flaskamp v. Dearborn Public Schools, 385 F.3d 935 (8™ Cir.
2004). Finally, and significantly, Mr. Koenig failed to take responsibility for his conduct, and
when confronted with conduct found nothing wrong with the relationship with the female
student.

While Mr. Koenig’s performance in the classroom has been found to meet district
standards, as noted above Mr. Koenig has engaged in prior incidents of failing to maintain
appropriate boundaries between himself and students. The incident involving Mr. Koenig
texting a current student at inappropriate times about Mr. Koenig’s personal conduct and use of
alcohol; suggesting to a fourteen or fifteen year old ninth grade student that she should rub her
boyfriend’s injured testicle; and, comments to a female student about an incident involving her
biting of her boyfriend’s chest that left bruises clearly establish a pattern of Mr. Koenig
inappropriately crossing the necessary boundary required between a teacher and students. While
this conduct occurred during the 2008-2009 or prior school years, upon the discovery of Mr.
Koenig’s unethical relationship with the female student in July of 2009, Mr. Koenig’s previous
conduct can and should be considered. In such circumstances the protection of students requires
that Mr. Koenig’s current conduct must be considered in light of his past conduct. See, Zyburo
v. Board of Education of Lancaster County School District 160 and Lancaster County School
District 160, No. A-92-471, Nebraska Court of Appeals 1994 Neb. App. LEXIS 58, March 1,
1994). As noted in the review of the evidence provided above, Mr. Koenig has exhibited a
pattern of conduct in which he has engaged students in an unprofessional manner that breaches
the required boundary that is to exist between teachers and students. Such conduct includes acts
that embarrassed and demeaned students, involved physical assaults, and inquired into student
matters that did not pertain to school-related activities in a manner inappropriate for a teacher.

The administrators of the Superior Public Schools, as holders of teaching and
administrative certificates from the Nebraska Department of Education, are required to know,
understand and enforce such ethical standards of the school district and of NDE Rule 27,
including Section 004.002I (“Shall report to the Commissioner any known violation of Sections

004.02G, 004.04E; or 004.05B”). The administrators’ expert opinion was that Mr. Koenig had

Superior Public Schools Board Decision Page 7 of 9
Ryan Koenig Hearing
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It is therefore the decision of the Board of Education that the employment contract of
Ryan Koenig should be, and the same hereby is, canceled effective immediately upon the action
of the Board of Education to accept and approve these Findings and Determinations and to
cancel the contract of Ryan Koenig with the Superior Public Schools.

After the above findings and resolution were read in their entirety, Board Member
K?}‘!‘U\ CDT‘ Man moved for passage of the motion. Board Member
S‘NZU? R{h p seconded the motion. After discussion and on roll call vote, the

following board members voted in favor of passage and adoption of the motion:

Miller, Ostdi tl«,. Re'lz,,%ra?m{ol, Cormay, ile

The following board members voted against passage of the motion:

The following board members were absent or were not voting:

Having been consented to by a majority of the members of the Board of Education, the
Board President declared the motion passed and adopted at a duly held and lawfully convened
meeting in full compliance with the Nebraska Public Meetings Law.

Dated this _}_@“ day of September, 2009.

BOARD OF EDUCATION OF

sum IC SCHOOLS
BY: I Yo%

Pres’ide?&Board of Education

R

Secretary, Board of Educatiof——
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